# THE IMPACT OF SCREENING ON THE CLINICAL COURSE OF LYNCH SYNDROME

# SUSAN N. STUCKLESS







# The Impact of Screening on the Clinical Course of

# Lynch Syndrome

by

Susan N. Stuckless

A thesis submitted to the

School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy (Medicine)

Faculty of Medicine

Memorial University of Newfoundland

December 2012

Newfoundland and Labrador

St. John's

#### ABSTRACT

**Background & Aims**: Lynch syndrome (LS) is an autosomal dominant disorder and is caused by mutations in one of the DNA mismatch repair (MMR) genes, in particular, *MLH1*, *MSH2*, *MSH6* and *PMS2*. Lynch syndrome mutation carriers are at a high risk of developing colorectal cancer (CRC) and gynecological cancers, and as such, targeted screening programs have been developed. The primary objective of this thesis was to determine the phenotypic expression of three different *MSH2* mutations causing LS in Newfoundland and to examine the impact of screening in this group of *MSH2* mutation carriers.

**Methods**: Age to onset of first CRC, first extracolonic cancers and death were compared for those with an intron 5 splice site mutation, an exon 8 deletion and an exon 4-16 deletion. To determine the impact of colonoscopic screening in male and female *MSH2* mutation carriers, CRC incidence and survival in the screened group was compared to that expected, derived from the non-screened group. To correct for survivor bias controls were matched for age at entry into screening and also for gender. Compliance with screening recommendations of colonoscopy every 1-2 years was also addressed. Gynecological cancer incidence and overall survival was compared in females who received gynecological screening and in matched controls. Controls were randomly selected from non-screened mutation carriers who were alive and disease-free at the age the case entered the screening program. One matched control was selected for each case.

ii

**Results**: For all three mutations males had a higher age-related risk of CRC and death compared to females. For the intron 5 splice site mutation carriers, the number of transitional cell cancers of the urinary tract was significantly lower and time to first ovarian cancer was significantly higher than in the carriers of the genomic deletions. Median age to CRC was 58 years in males who received colonoscopic screening whereas expected was 47 years ( $P \le .0001$ ), and median survival in screened males was 66 years compared to expected of 62 years (P=.034). In females, median age to CRC in the colonoscopic screened group was 79 years, whereas in the non-screened group it was 57 years (P=.000), and median survival was 80 years in the screened group compared to expected of 63 years (P=.001). Eight of 41 (20%) males and five of 68 (7%) females who had serial screening colonoscopies developed an interval CRC within 2 years of previous colonoscopy. Endometrial or ovarian cancer occurred in 14 of 54 (26%) women in the gynecological screened group. Median age to diagnosis of gynecological cancer was 54 years in the screened group compared to 56 years in matched controls (p=.50). Stage I or II cancer was diagnosed in 92% of screened patients compared to 71% in the control group (P=.17). Mean survival in the screened group was 79 years compared to 69 years in the matched control group (P=.11), likely associated with concomitant colonoscopic screening.

**Conclusions**: The incidence of CRC in *MSH2* mutation carriers, exposed to the same environment, is not modified by the specific mutation, although there is a suggestion that type of mutation may influence development of some extracolonic cancers. For both

males and females, colonoscopic screening was associated with decreased CRC risk, later age of onset, and better survival than expected if non-screened, however, CRCs continued to occur. CRC development may be further reduced by decreasing the screening interval to one year in *MSH2* mutation carriers and improving compliance and quality of colonoscopic examination. Gynecological screening did not result in earlier gynecologic cancer detection and despite screening two young women died from ovarian cancer suggesting that prophylactic hysterectomy with bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy be considered in female mutation carriers who have completed childbearing.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This research project would not have been possible without the support of an exceptional group of people and I would like to express my sincere gratitude.

I would like to extend a very special thank-you to my parents, Harry and Ruby Stuckless, for their never-ending love, support and encouragement throughout the years and especially during my degree program.

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my supervisor, Dr. Patrick Parfrey, for his continuous support, direction and patience throughout this project. His critical readings and comments were invaluable. To the other members of my supervisory committee, Dr. Brendan Barrett and Dr. Proton Rahman, a sincere thank-you.

Thank-you to the co-authors of the manuscripts presented in this thesis. As well, I would like to express my gratitude to numerous other colleagues for their advice, encouragement and assistance with this research project.

To Lesley-Ann Mitchell and Jackie Fiander, thank-you so much for believing in me and encouraging me over the past few years. You ladies have inspired me and supported me when I needed it most. I would also like to acknowledge the Canadian Institute for Health Research, the National Cancer Institute of Canada, Genome Canada and the Atlantic Innovation Foundation for providing funding for this research project.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS v
TABLE OF CONTENTS vii
LIST OF TABLES xi
LIST OF FIGURES xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xiv
LIST OF MANUSCRIPTS xv
CO-AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT xvii

# **CHAPTER 1**

Outlin	e	1
1.1	OUTLINE	2

# **CHAPTER 2**

Lynch	Syndr	ome	4
2.1	INTRO	DDUCTION	5
2.2	HISTO	ORY OF LYNCH SYNDROME	7
2.3	CLINI	CAL FEATURES OF LYNCH SYNDROME	8
	2.3.1	Cancer Risks in Lynch Syndrome	. 10
	2.3.2	CRC Survival in Lynch Syndrome	13
	2.3.3	Gynecological Cancer Survival in Lynch Syndrome	. 15
2.4	MOLE	CULAR BASIS OF LYNCH SYNDROME	. 17
	2.4.1	Microsatellite Instability	.17
		2.4.1.1 Prediction of MSI in Colorectal Cancers	.18
	2.4.2	Immunohistochemistry	.20
	2.4.3	Performance of Molecular Prescreening	
	2.4.4	MLH1 Promotor Methylation and BRAF Testing	24

2.5	DIAG	NOSIS OF LYNCH SYNDROME	25
	2.5.1	Clinical Diagnostic Criteria	26
		2.5.1.1 Amsterdam I and II	26
		2.5.1.2 Bethesda Guidelines	27
	2.5.2	Universal Testing Strategies	29
	2.5.3	Mutation Prediction Models	31
		2.5.3.1 Validation of Models	32
	2.5.4	Mutation Analysis	34
	2.5.5	Familial Colorectal Cancer Type X (FCCTX)	35
2.6	GENE	ETIC TESTING & SCREENING IN LYNCH SYNDROME	36
	2.6.1	Genetic Testing and Counseling	
	2.6.2	Screening in Lynch Syndrome	38
		2.6.2.1 Colon Screening	39
		2.6.2.2 Gynecological Screening	43
		2.6.2.3 Screening for Extracolonic Cancers	47
	2.6.3	Screening in Families Without an Identified Mutation	47
		2.6.3.1 FCCTX	47
		2.6.3.2 Novel Genes	48
2.7	SURC	GICAL MANAGEMENT OF LYNCH SYNDROME	49
	2.7.I	Treatment for CRC	49
	2.7.2	Prophylactic Surgery for Gynecological Cancers	51
	2.7.3	Chemotherapy	54
	2.7.4	Chemoprevention in Lynch Syndrome	55
2.8	NEW	FOUNDLAND'S FOUNDER POPULATION	56
	2.8.1	Founder Mutations in Lynch Syndrome	58
2.9	MSH2	? MUTATIONS IN NEWFOUNDLAND	59
2.10	OBJE	CTIVES	60

# 

3.1	INTR	ODUCTION	
3.2	PATI	ENTS AND METHODS	65
	3.2.1	Mutation Detection and Genotyping	65
	3.2.2	Subjects	66
	3.2.3	Statistical Analyses	68
3.3	RESU	JLTS	69
	3.3.1	Evidence for Founder Mutations	69
	3.3.2	Comparison of Mutation Carriers	
	3.3.3	Incidence of Cancer and Mortality	

	3.3.3.1 Impact of Mutation7	7
	3.3.3.2 Impact of Gender	)
3.4	DISCUSSION	2

Impa Carriers wit	ct of Colonoscopic Screening in Male and Female Lynch Syndrome h an MSH2 Mutation	88
4.1	INTRODUCTION	89
4.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	91
	4.2.1 Eligible Participants vs. Study Participants	91
	4.2.2 Data Collection	93
	4.2.3 Statistical Analysis	93
	4.2.4 Ethics	96
4.3	RESULTS	96
	4.3.1 Outcomes in Non-screened Group	96
	4.3.2 Comparison of Outcomes after Screening to those Expected	97
	4.3.3 Compliance with Screening Recommendations	.101
4.4	DISCUSSION	. 105

## CHAPTER 5

Imp <i>MSH2</i> mut	act of Gynecological Screening in Lynch Syndrome Carriers with an ation108
5.1	INTRODUCTION 109
5.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS 110
	5.2.1 Eligible Participants vs. Study Participants111
	5.2.2 Data Collection112
	5.2.3 Statistical Analysis
	5.2.4 Ethics
5.3	RESULTS113
	5.3.1 Non-Screened Group Outcomes
	5.3.2 Screened Group Outcomes
	5.3.3 Comparison of Outcomes after Screening to Matched Controls.116
	5.3.4 Impact of Endometrial and Ovarian Cancer Screening119
	5.3.5 Impact of Colonoscopic Screening121
5.4	DISCUSSION121

Discussion		
6.1	INTRODUCTION12	26
6.2	IMPACT OF SCREENING IN MSH2 MUTATION CARRIERS 12	26
6.3	STUDY LIMITATIONS12	31
6.4	BARRIERS TO SCREENING IN MSH2 MUTATION CARRIERS 1	36
6.5	BENEFIT OF THIS STUDY AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS1	39

## **CHAPTER 7**

	Sum	mary & Implications143	
	7.1	SUMMARY144	
	7.2	IMPLICATIONS 145	
REFE	ERENG	CES	

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1	Clinical features of Lynch Syndrome10
Table 2.2	Lifetime risk of cancer in Lynch Syndrome 12
Table 2.3	IHC patterns associated with MMR mutations
Table 2.4	The revised Bethesda guidelines for testing colorectal tumors for microsatellite instability (MSI)
Table 3.1	Characteristics of family members by type of <i>MSH2</i> mutation
Table 3.2	Haplotypes for mutation carriers in five families with an exon 8 deletion in <i>MSH2</i> . The marker order is pter- <i>D2S119</i> -0.1 Mb- <i>D2S2298</i> -1.0 Mb- <i>D2S2174</i> -0.9 Mb- <i>D2S2240</i> -0.5 Mb- <i>D2S391</i> -0.8 Mb- <i>D2S2227</i> -0.4 Mb- <i>MSH2</i> -1.5Mb- <i>D2S1247</i> -2.2 Mb- <i>D2S123</i> -qter
Table 3.3	Types of first cancer and total overall cancers for each mutation $N$ (%)71
Table 3.4	Cumulative risk of cancer development in MSH2 mutation carriers73
Table 3.5	Cumulative risk of cancer development or death for male and female mutation carriers
Table 3.6	Cumulative risk of cancer development or death for male and female mutation positive carriers77
Table 3.7	Cumulative risk of developing transitional cell cancers of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis in <i>MSH2</i> mutation carriers78
Table 3.8	Cumulative risk of developing ovarian cancer in female <i>MSH2</i> mutation carriers
Table 3.9	Cumulative risk of developing any 1 <sup>st</sup> cancer, colorectal cancer or death in male and female mutation carriers
Table 3.10	Cumulative risk of developing any 1 <sup>st</sup> cancer, colorectal cancer or death in male and female mutation positive carriers
Table 4.1	Clinical characteristics of screened and non-screened group by gender97
Table 4.2	Characteristics of screened mutation carriers with an interval cancer103

Table 5.1	Clinical characteristics of female <i>MSH2</i> mutation carriers by gynecological screening status
Table 5.2	Characteristics of screened mutation carriers who developed endometrial or ovarian cancer

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 3.1	Cumulative risk of cancer development in all MSH2 mutation carriers73
Figure 3.2	Cumulative risk of cancer development in proven <i>MSH2</i> mutation carriers
Figure 3.3a-c	a. Cumulative risk of cancer development for male and female mutation carriers (RR=1.4; CI 1.0-1.9); b. Cumulative risk of CRC development for male and female mutation carriers (RR=2.9; CI 2.0-4.2); c. Cumulative risk of death for male and female mutation carriers (RR=2.4; CI 1.6-3.6)
Figure 4.1a-b	Age at entry into colorectal (CRC) screening compared with age at diagnosis of CRC in non-screened group by gender [(a) males, (b) females]
Figure 4.2a-d	Lifetime risk of colorectal cancer (CRC) in screened male group compared with expected from non-screened males; b. Lifetime risk of CRC in screened female group compared with non-screened females; Lifetime risk of death in screened group compared with expected from non-screened group by gender [(c) males, (d) females]
Figure 4.3	Colorectal cancer (CRC) outcomes in mutation carriers with at least two colonoscopic examinations performed
Figure 5.1	Age at entry into gynecological screening compared with age at diagnosis of gynecological cancer in the non-screened group113
Figure 5.2a-b	a. Lifetime risk of gynecological cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group; b. Lifetime risk of death in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group
Figure 5.3a-b	a. Lifetime risk of endometrial cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group; b. Lifetime risk of ovarian cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non- screened group

### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AFAP	Attenuated familial adenomatous polyposis
BSO	Bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy
CI	Confidence interval
CRC	Colorectal cancer
DGGE	Denaturating gradient gel electrophoresis
FAP	Familial adenomatous polyposis
FCCTX	Familial colorectal cancer type X
HNPCC	Hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer
HPS	Hyperplastic polyposis syndrome
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
ICG-HNPCC	The International Collaborative Group on Hereditary Non-Polyposis
	Colorectal Cancer
LS	Lynch syndrome
MAP	MUTYH-associated polyposis
MLPA	Multiplex ligand dependent probe amplification
MMR	Mismatch repair
MSI	Microsatellite instability
MSI-H	Microsatellite instability-high
MSI-L	Microsatellite instability-low
MSS	Microsatellite stable
RR	Relative risk
SPSS	Statistical package for Social Sciences
TVU	Transvaginal ultrasound

#### LIST OF MANUSCRIPTS

The following manuscripts are related to my work in colorectal cancer research:

Woods MO, Hyde AJ, Curtis FK, **Stuckless S**, et al. High frequency of hereditary colorectal cancer in Newfoundland likely involves novel susceptibility genes. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005; 11(19): 6853-6861.

**Stuckless S**, Parfrey PS, Woods MO, et al. The phenotypic expression of three *MSH2* mutations in large Newfoundland families with Lynch syndrome. *Fam Cancer* 2007; 6(1): 1-12.

Wish TA, Hyde AJ, Parfrey PS, Green JS, Younghusband HB, Simms MI, Fontaine DG, Dicks EL, **Stuckless SN**, et al. Increased cancer predisposition in family members of colorectal cancer patients harboring the p.V600E *BRAF* mutation: A population-based study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2010; 19(7): 1831-1839.

Woods MO, Younghusband HB, Parfrey PS, Gallinger S, McLaughlin J, Dicks E, **Stuckless S**, et al. The genetic basis of colorectal cancer in a population-based incident cohort with a high rate of familial disease. *Gut* 2010; 59(10): 1369-1377.

Hyde A, Fontaine D, **Stuckless S**, et al. A histology-based model for predicting microsatellite instability in colorectal cancers. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2010; 34(12): 1820-1829.

**Stuckless S**, Green J, Morgenstern M, et al. Impact of colonoscopic screening in male and female Lynch syndrome carriers with an *MSH2* mutation. *Clin Genet* 2011; 82(5):439-445.

**Stuckless S**, Green J, Dawson L, et al. Impact of gynecological screening in Lynch syndrome carriers with an *MSH2* mutation. Clin Genet 2012; doi:10.1111/j.1399-0004.2012.01929.x.

#### **CO-AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT**

This doctoral thesis was comprised of three separate manuscripts, two of which were peer-reviewed and published and another which has been submitted to a journal for review. All three studies were components of a program of research funded by the Canadian Institute for Health Research (CIHR). The aim of The Colorectal Cancer Interdisciplinary Health Research Team (crCIHRt) was to advance knowledge of the determinants, impact and control of CRC. Additional funding was received from the National Cancer Institute of Canada for studies two and three and from Genome Canada and the Atlantic Innovation Foundation for study two. The funding sources had no involvement in the study designs; in the collection, analysis or interpretation of the data; in the writing of the reports; or in the decision to submit the papers for publication.

The first study was an examination of the penetrance of colorectal cancer (CRC) and other extracolonic cancers among Newfoundland families with an inherited mutation causing Lynch syndrome (LS) (**Chapter 3**). I, along with Dr. Parfrey, was involved in the study concept and design of this project. I collected the data through chart abstraction, entered the information into a database for analysis, performed the statistical analyses, and along with Dr. Parfrey interpreted the findings. I was the principal author and drafted the manuscript. After feedback and review by the other authors, I made the necessary edits and revisions and submitted the manuscript. In studies two and three I was also the principal author. The second study looked at the impact of colonoscopic screening in LS families identified in chapter 3 (**Chapter 4**) and the third study looked at the impact of gynecologic screening in this same group of individuals (**Chapter 5**). For both of these studies, myself and Dr. Parfrey were involved in the study concept and design of the projects. Data for these two studies were collected simultaneously and entered into a large research database which included all demographic, screening, cancer and mortality information available for each family member. I took part in the data collection and entry of this data and also developed my own database of the relevant information required for my projects. I analyzed the data for both studies, and along with Dr. Parfrey interpreted the findings. I drafted the two papers and made the necessary revisions and edits based on feedback from the other authors. After final approval I submitted the manuscripts.

Outline

#### 1.1 OUTLINE

Lynch syndrome (LS) is characterized by autosomal dominant inheritance, early age at onset of colorectal carcinoma, right-sided predominance, and increased incidence of synchronous and metachronous colorectal cancers (CRCs). Additionally, extra-colonic cancers of the endometrium, ovaries, gastrointestinal tract, genitourinary tract, biliary tract, pancreas and brain are frequently observed. Lynch syndrome shows incomplete penetrance (not all mutation carriers will develop a cancer) and variable expressivity (individuals develop different cancers at different ages) leading to phenotypic heterogeneity. Genetic heterogeneity is also a feature of LS as mutations in at least four different mismatch repair (MMR) genes are responsible for LS.

**Chapter 2** provides a general overview of the different aspects of LS. History, clinical features, cancer risks, diagnostic strategies, molecular genetics, screening and management of LS are all discussed.

**Chapter 3** compares the phenotypic expression of three different founder *MSH2* mutations causing LS. The cumulative risk of CRC, extracolonic cancers and death was compared for *MSH2* mutation carriers with an intron 5 splice site mutation, an exon 8 deletion and an exon 4-16 deletion. Gender related risks for LS-associated cancers and death, were also measured.

**Chapter 4** looks at the impact of colonoscopic screening in *MSH2* mutation carriers with one of three different founder *MSH2* mutations described in Chapter 3. This study evaluated the effectiveness of colonoscopic screening for male and female mutation carriers. Incidence of CRC and survival in the screened group was compared to that expected, derived from the non-screened group, and adjusted for survivor bias. Additionally, compliance with colonoscopic screening recommendations and appropriateness of the screening interval were addressed.

The impact of gynecological screening in LS is discussed in **Chapter 5**. The effectiveness of gynecological screening was evaluated for females belonging to families with one of the three *MSH2* mutations described in Chapter 3. Incidence of gynecological cancer and overall survival was compared for those who were screened (cases) and for matched controls, who were alive and disease-free at the age the case entered the screening program.

**Chapter 6** provides a general discussion of the thesis. The impact of screening in *MSH2* mutation carriers, the study limitations and the barriers to effective disease management are discussed. The benefits of this study and future directions are also detailed. A summary of the research findings and a list of recommendations are presented in **Chapter 7**.

Lynch Syndrome

#### 2.1 INTRODUCTION

Colorectal Cancer (CRC) is a major public health problem in the Western world. In Canada, CRC is the third most common cancer, after prostate and lung in men and after breast and lung in women, and is the second and third most common cause of cancerrelated death for males and females, respectively. Newfoundland and Labrador has the highest CRC incidence rates among men and women in Canada [Canadian Cancer Society's Steering Committee 2011] and the highest incidence of inherited CRC in the world [Green 2007].

Colorectal cancer is a common and heterogeneous disease that is influenced by both environmental and genetic factors. The majority of CRC cases are sporadic and account for approximately 70% of the CRC burden. Kindred and twin studies have estimated that the remaining 30% of CRC cases are an inherited form of the disease [Lichtenstein 2000; Zeegers 2008]. Inherited CRC can be divided into familial and hereditary CRC cases, with approximately 15-20% being familial and 5-10% being hereditary [Lynch 2006; Jasperson 2010]. Familial cases have an increased risk of CRC due to positive family history of CRC but do not meet criteria for known hereditary CRC syndromes. This risk is dependent on the number of affected relatives and their age at diagnosis. The molecular etiology of familial CRC remains poorly understood but is likely caused by alterations in single genes that are less penetrant but more prevalent than genes causing hereditary CRC [Jasperson 2010]. Hereditary cases have an increased risk due to an inherited susceptibility to CRC and show extensive phenotypic and genotypic heterogeneity. The majority of hereditary CRC cases are associated with one of two well-defined inherited syndromes: Lynch syndrome (LS) and familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP).

Lynch syndrome, often called hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), is the most common hereditary CRC syndrome and is responsible for approximately 2 to 5 percent of all CRC cases [de la Chapelle 2005; Hampel 2005a, 2008; Lynch 2009a] and similarly is responsible for about 2 percent of all endometrial cancers [Hampel 2006; Kehoe 2007]. Lynch syndrome is an autosomal dominant condition caused by mutations in DNA mismatch repair (MMR) genes and is characterized by early onset CRC and an increased risk of malignancy for extracolonic cancers. Familial adenomatous polyposis is the second most common inherited syndrome and accounts for approximately 1% of the total CRC burden. Patients with FAP develop hundreds to thousands of colonic adenomas beginning in early adolescence and show close to 100% lifetime risk for CRC without prophylactic management. Attenuated familial adenomatous polyposis (AFAP) is a less severe form of the disease, characterized by fewer (<100) adenomatous polyps of the colon and a reduced lifetime risk for CRC (~70%). Both FAP and AFAP are autosomal dominant disorders caused by inactivating mutations of the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) gene [Jass 2008; Jasperson 2010]. Other rare inherited conditions causing CRC are *MUTYH*-associated polyposis (MAP), hamartomatous polyposis syndromes, namely Peutz-Jeghers syndrome and juvenile polyposis syndrome, and hyperplastic polyposis syndrome (HPS). MUTYH-associated polyposis is caused by mutations in the MUTYH gene and is inherited as an autosomal recessive condition, hamartomatous polyposis

syndromes are caused by germline mutations in *STK11*, *SMAD4* and *BMPR1A* and the etiology of HPS is unknown [Jass 2008]. A precise understanding of the genetics of inherited CRC is important for identifying at-risk individuals so that targeted cancer prevention strategies can be implemented to improve patient outcomes.

#### 2.2 HISTORY OF LYNCH SYNDROME

In 1913, A.S. Warthin published a large pedigree with numerous cases of CRC along with cases of uterine and stomach cancer [Warthin 1913]. This family was designated as 'cancer Family G'. Family G was updated numerous times over the years, again by Warthin in 1925 [Warthin 1925], and by two of his colleagues, Weller and Hauser, in 1936 [Hauser 1936]. In 1966, Lynch et al. described two additional families, families N and M, whose tumor spectrum was very similar to Family G [Lynch 1966]. In 1971, Lynch revisited family G [Lynch 1971], and along with families N and M, characterized the syndrome, which was later referred to as 'Lynch syndrome'.

In 1989, the International Collaborative Group on Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer (ICG-HNPCC) was established to promote international research on the genetic, clinical and pathologic aspects of LS [Lynch 2005]. At this time, LS was largely unknown and the group proposed a new name for the syndrome, hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer syndrome (HNPCC), explaining which tumor is mainly involved in the disease [Vasen 1991, 2007a]. It was thought that such a name might promote the recognition of the syndrome. As the syndrome became more well-defined and wellknown, and with the identification of MMR mutations in this syndrome, it was decided that the term 'hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer' was no longer ideal and the term 'Lynch syndrome' was reintroduced [Vasen 2007a]. Lynch syndrome refers to the autosomal dominant disease caused by germline mutations in one of the DNA MMR genes [Boland 2005]. The name hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome can still be given to disorders that have similar phenotypes and meet the Amsterdam criteria (a set of clinical criteria developed for standardizing the diagnosis of LS) but who do not have a known DNA MMR defect [e.g., familial colorectal cancer type X (FCCTX)] [Lynch 2009b].

#### 2.3 CLINICAL FEATURES OF LYNCH SYNDROME

Lynch syndrome is an hereditary colon cancer syndrome and is caused by germline mutations in DNA MMR genes, in particular *MLH1*, *MSH2*, *MSH6*, and *PMS2* [Wheeler 2000; Lynch 2003; Peltomaki 2004]. Mutations in *MSH2* and *MLH1* account for approximately 90% of LS cases, mutations in *MSH6* account for approximately 10% and mutations in *PMS2* are rarely detected [Peltomaki 2004; Jasperson 2010].

Lynch syndrome is an autosomal dominant inherited syndrome with incomplete penetrance and a variable phenotype with respect to tumor site and age at onset. **Table 2.1** lists the clinical characteristics of LS. Individuals with LS develop early onset CRC at an average age of 45 years. The tumors are mainly located in the proximal colon and there is an increased incidence of synchronous and metachronous CRCs. Synchronous tumors are defined as secondary primary tumors detected at the time of diagnosis or occurring within the first six months of diagnosis of the first primary cancer. Metachronous tumors, however, are diagnosed more than six months after the first primary. Mutation carriers are also at an increased risk of extracolonic cancers, especially cancer of the endometrium, and may be at risk for associated malignancies of the brain (glioblastomas) in the Turcot's syndrome variant of LS, and skin (sebaceous gland adenomas, carcinomas, or keratoacanthomas) in the Muir-Torre syndrome variant of LS. Colorectal tumors in LS often show specific pathological characteristics, such as poor differentiation with mucoid features and signet cell excess, Crohn's-like reaction, and an excess of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes [Jass 2004, Lynch 2008b], and the majority exhibit microsatellite instability (MSI), a feature of cancers that arises in the setting of defective MMR genes [Jasperson 2010]. The adenoma to invasive carcinoma sequence is accelerated in LS, however survival, when controlled for age and stage, is improved compared to sporadic CRC in the general population [Watson 1998]. Knowledge of these clinical features is essential for understanding LS and can be used effectively for diagnosis, screening, management and ultimately cancer prevention [Lynch 2008a, 2009a].

 Table 2.1 Clinical features of Lynch Syndrome [Lynch 2008a, 2009a]

• **Right-sided Predominance**: Proximal (right-sided) CRC involvement (70-85% of CRCs arise proximal to the splenic flexure)

• Synchronous & Metachronous CRCs: High risk of synchronous and metachronous CRCs (25-30% of patients develop a second primary CRC within 10 years of their surgical resection for initial CRC if they received a less than subtotal colectomy)

• Extracolonic Cancers: Increased risk of extracolonic cancers [namely cancers of the endometrium, ovaries, stomach, small bowel, pancreas, hepatobiliary tract, upper uroepithelial tract (transitional cell carcinoma of the ureter and renal pelvis), and brain (in the Turcot syndrome variant of Lynch syndrome)]

• Associated Malignancies: Other associated malignancies (sebaceous adenomas, sebaceous carcinomas and multiple keratoacanthomas in the Muir-Torre syndrome variant of Lynch syndrome)

• **Tumor Characteristics**: CRC tumors in LS show a pathology that is more often poorly differentiated, with an excess of mucoid and signet-cell features, show a Crohn-like reaction and contain a significant excess of infiltrating lymphocytes within the tumor

• Better Survival: Improved survival from CRC in LS as compared to sporadic CRC in the general population

• Shorter Adenoma to Carcinoma Sequence: Accelerated carcinogenesis (adenomas can develop into carcinoma within 1-2 years in Lynch syndrome compared with 8-10 years in the general population)

• **Microsatellite Instability**: High frequency of microsatellite instability in CRC tumors (approximately 90% of LS tumors exhibit MSI)

• **MMR Mutation**: Identification of a germline mutation in a MMR gene (*MLH1*, *MSH2*, *MSH6*, and *PMS2*)

#### 2.3.1 Cancer Risks in Lynch Syndrome

An accurate estimation of CRC and extracolonic cancer risk for mutation carriers is

essential for genetic counseling and the development of appropriate screening programs.

Several studies have evaluated the cancer risks in LS [Vasen 1996, 2001; Dunlop 1997;

Lin 1998; Aarnio 1999; Froggatt 1999; Hendricks 2004; Hampel 2005b; Quehenberger

2005; Barrow 2008; Senter 2008; Watson 2008, 2009; Kopciuk 2009; Ramsoekh 2009].

<sup>•</sup> Autosomal Dominant: Autosomal dominant inheritance pattern

<sup>•</sup> Early age at Diagnosis: Earlier average age at onset of CRC compared to the general population (45 years versus approximately 65 years)

The most efficient way to calculate these risks would be to use a cohort of proven mutation carriers, however, many risk estimates provided in the literature are based on *proven and presumed mutation carriers*. Also, risk estimates may be biased due to the way families were ascertained. The majority of early studies included families who met the Amsterdam criteria or included high risk families referred to clinical genetics departments. Therefore, families without an apparent clustering of CRC due to small sibships, few cancer cases, unrelated deaths, non-paternity, adoption or insufficient pedigree information, were less frequently included. Analysis of this high risk group results in an overestimation of the cumulative cancer risks [Barrow 2009]. A few studies have attempted to correct for ascertainment bias using different evaluation models and have found lower risk estimates than previously reported [Carayol 2002; Quehenberger 2005].

Lifetime risk of LS cancers varies considerably due to the numerous ways in which risk estimates are calculated. Some studies report risks associated with particular genes while others present combined risk estimates. The lifetime risk of CRC in mutation carriers ranges from 15-100% (**Table 2.2**) and is dependent on gender, method of ascertainment and the MMR genes involved. Male carriers in all four MMR mutations are at an increased risk of developing CRC compared to female mutation carriers. The lifetime risk for endometrial cancer is also very high and ranges from 15-71%. For other LS-related cancers, the lifetime risk ranges anywhere from 1-32% and is highest for urinary tract, ovarian and gastric cancers (**Table 2.2**).

11

	Affected Mismatch Repair Gene						
Cancer Type	MLH1/MSH2*	MLH1	MSH2	MSH6	PMS2		
Colorectal cancer				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Male	27-100	58-94	53-96	36-69	20		
Female	22-83	50-63	39-68	18-30	15		
Endometrial cancer	28-60	19-42	24-61	49-71	15		
Ovarian cancer	6-14	3-6	8-21	NA	NA		
Gastric cancer	9-13	2-11	4-8	10	NA		
Small bowel cancer	3	5-7	1-5	NA	NA		
Urinary tract cancer	3-4	1-3	4-32	NA	NA		
Biliary tract cancer	1-2	3	0.4	NA	NA		
Brain	3-4	1	1-6	NA	NA		

#### Table 2.2 Lifetime risk of cancer in Lynch Syndrome

\*Lifetime risk for MLH1 and MSH2 mutation carriers combined

Lifetime risk estimates based on the studies of Vasen 1996, Dunlop 1997, Lin 1998, Aarnio 1999, Froggatt 1999, Vasen 2001, Hendricks 2004, Hampel 2005b, Quehenberger 2005, Barrow 2008, Senter 2008, Watson 2008, Barrow 2009, Kopciuk 2009, Ramsoekh 2009.

Several studies have reported differences in the clinical cancer phenotype between MMR mutations. Carriers of *MSH2* mutations may be at an increased risk of developing extracolonic cancers compared to individuals with *MLH1* mutations [Lin 1998; Vasen 2001] and may also have an increased incidence of Muir-Torre syndrome. *MLH1* carriers may have an increased lifetime risk of developing CRC when compared with carriers of *MSH2*, *MSH6* and *PMS2* mutations [Lynch 2006, 2008a]. The mean age at onset of CRC in *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutation carriers is approximately 45 years. For carriers of *MSH6* and *PMS2* mutations, the mean age at diagnosis of CRC is delayed by 5-10 years and 15 years, respectively [Plaschke 2004; Senter 2008; Ramsoekh 2009]. *MSH6* mutation carriers show a lower expression of CRC when compared to *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutation carriers but have an increased lifetime risk of developing cRC when compared to *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutation

2004; Barrow 2009; Ramsoekh 2009]. Carriers of *PMS2* mutations have a substantially reduced risk of developing CRC or endometrial cancer compared to other MMR mutation carriers [Senter 2008].

#### 2.3.2 CRC Survival in Lynch Syndrome

Several studies have looked at the survival of patients with LS-associated CRC compared to sporadic CRC. A Finnish study compared the survival of 175 patients with suspected LS to a population based cohort of over 14,000 patients with apparently sporadic CRC diagnosed at less than 65 years [Sankila 1996]. The overall 5-year cumulative survival rate was found to be 65% for patients with LS compared to 44% for patients with sporadic colorectal cancer. A further analysis of those with a confirmed *MLH1* germline mutation (the rest were diagnosed by the Amsterdam criteria) revealed an even larger survival advantage over those with sporadic CRC. This survival advantage for LS patients compared to sporadic CRC patients was found in every strata studied and was not due to a screening advantage for LS patients. After adjustment for stage at diagnosis, the survival rates were still better among patients with localized (Dukes' A & B) (85% for LS versus 68% for sporadic) and non-localized (Dukes' C & "D") (40% for LS versus 18% for sporadic) tumors, disproving the view that the good prognosis observed in patients with LS-associated CRC is due to a more favorable stage at diagnosis.

In 1997, a Danish study evaluated CRC tumor parameters and survival in LS [Myrhoj 1997]. They compared 108 individuals fulfilling the Amsterdam criteria to 870

individuals with sporadic CRC diagnosed at less than 40 years. LS-associated CRC was found to behave differently than sporadic CRC with more right sided carcinomas (68% versus 49%), more synchronous (7% versus 1%) and metachronous (29% versus 5%) lesions, more localized carcinomas (Dukes' A and B) (62% versus 39%) and a significantly higher crude 5-year survival rate (56% versus 30%). The metastatic tendency was less in LS-associated CRC than sporadic CRC and survival was substantially better in LS patients compared to young sporadic patients. However, after stratification into localized carcinomas (Dukes' A & B) and those with regional lymph node metastases (Dukes' C), they found the crude 5-year survival rate only differed significantly between those with Dukes' C carcinomas. The survival rates for localized tumors were 69% and 66%, respectively, for LS patients versus sporadic patients, and for Dukes' C carcinomas it was 61% versus 21% (p<0.01).

Watson et al. [Watson 1998] compared stage and survival in a retrospective cohort of LS family members with CRC to an unselected hospital series of patients with sporadic CRC. Previous work had shown LS-associated CRC to have a better prognosis than sporadic CRC but it had been unclear whether this could be due to differences in stage at diagnosis. Two hundred and seventy four individuals, who met either the Amsterdam criteria or were known to carry an MMR mutation, were compared to 820 consecutive individuals with sporadic CRC. LS CRC cases were found to have significantly lower stage disease at diagnosis than sporadic CRC cases, due mainly to the fact that distant metastases at diagnosis were rare in LS. In stage-stratified survival analysis, LS cases
were found to have a significant overall survival advantage over sporadic cases regardless of adjustment for their younger age (HR=0.63; p<0.002).

# 2.3.3 Gynecological Cancer Survival in Lynch Syndrome

Various studies have shown that LS-associated CRC has better survival estimates than corresponding sporadic CRC [Sankila 1996; Myrhoj 1997; Watson 1998]. Similarly, work has been done to determine whether the survival rate of patients with gynecological cancer due to LS differs from sporadics.

Boks et al. [Boks 2002] compared the survival rates of LS-associated endometrial cancer with sporadic endometrial cancer. The study group involved 50 women with a germline mutation or who met the Amsterdam Criteria II. These women were matched for age at diagnosis and FIGO stage to 100 controls with sporadic cancer. The majority of study patients (78%) presented with stage I cancer. The overall 5-year cumulative survival rates (88% vs. 82%) and the tumor histologic subtypes were found to be similar for women with LS and for matched controls suggesting a likeness in the biological behavior of LS-associated and sporadic endometrial cancer.

Conflicting results have been published regarding LS-associated ovarian cancer survival compared to sporadic ovarian cancer. Crijnen et al. [Crijnen 2005] compared the survival of patients with ovarian cancer due to LS with a control group matched for age (age +/- 5 years), stage at diagnosis (FIGO stage) and year of diagnosis (diagnosis year +/- 5 years).

For cases diagnosed before 1970, the difference in year of diagnosis was somewhat larger. Twenty six women that met either the Amsterdam II criteria or who had an MMR gene mutation identified were compared to 52 controls from a population-based registry. The mean age at diagnosis was significantly lower for LS-associated ovarian cancer compared to all cases of ovarian cancer in the registry (50 vs. 61). Also, when compared to all cases in the registry, significantly more LS-associated ovarian cancers were diagnosed at an early stage (I or II) (77% vs. 39%). None of the stage I cases were detected by screening, hence early detection cannot explain this finding. This study found that the overall cumulative 5-year survival rate was similar for both LS-associated ovarian cancer and sporadic ovarian cancer (64.2% vs. 58.1%), suggesting a likeness in the biological behavior of ovarian cancer due to LS and sporadic ovarian cancer.

More recently, a study by Grindedal et al. [Grindedal 2010] described ovarian cancer survival in carriers of pathogenic mutations in one of the MMR genes. One hundred and forty-four mutation carriers were compared to both *BRCA*-associated and sporadic ovarian cancer cases. Ten year survival specific for deaths due to ovarian cancer was found to be 81% for MMR mutation carriers compared to only 36%-47% for *BRCA* mutation carriers and the general population. However, 80% of ovarian cancers diagnosed in MMR mutation carriers were found to be stage I or II contrasting with the more than two thirds of ovarian cancer cases diagnosed as stage III or IV in *BRCA*associated and sporadic ovarian cancer. Again this low stage at diagnosis for LSassociated ovarian cancer could not be explained by screening as most of the women had

not attended screening. When comparing stage at cancer diagnosis, ten year ovarian cancer free survival for stage I and II cancers was found to be similar for both MMR mutation carriers and *BRCA* mutation carriers (87% for both), however, ovarian cancer free survival for advanced stage ovarian cancers (stage III and IV) was found to be 53% for MMR mutation carriers and only 19% for *BRCA* carriers. When compared to the general population, 5 year ovarian cancer survival for advanced stage ovarian cancer survival for advanced stage ovarian cancer survival for advanced stage ovarian cancer was found to be 59% for MMR mutation carriers compared to 28% in the general population. They suggest that survival for advanced stage ovarian cancer may be better for MMR mutation carriers compared to *BRCA* carriers and the general population and that the MMR genes may predispose to a biologically different type of ovarian cancer that is characterized by early stage and more favorable prognosis.

## 2.4 MOLECULAR BASIS OF LYNCH SYNDROME

Lynch syndrome is due to a germline mutation in one of several MMR genes. However, because searching for one of these MMR mutations is difficult and expensive, molecular prescreening can be performed. Microsatellite instability of the tumor, and loss of one or two of the MMR proteins in the tumor compared to normal tissue, are two tumor characteristics that can be used to identify CRC patients most likely to have LS.

#### 2.4.1 Microsatellite Instability

Microsatellite instability is a hallmark of LS and is detected in more than 90% of tumors in LS [Aaltonen 1993, 1994]. Microsatellites are short repetitive DNA sequences that occur throughout the genome and MSI is caused by failure of the DNA MMR system to correct for errors in microsatellite repeat sequences that occur during DNA replication. International guidelines for the evaluation of MSI recommend using a set of five microsatellite markers, namely, D2S123, D5S346, D17S250, BAT25 and BAT26 [Boland 1998] and additionally BAT40 may be tested to increase the sensitivity of the test [Hendricks 2003]. Comparison of marker size in tumor tissue and unaffected tissue from the same individual is scored as MSI-high (MSI-H) if 30% or more of the tumor markers show instability, MSI-low (MSI-L) if less than 30% show instability, or microsatellite stable (MSS) if none of the markers show instability. Because the majority of CRCs from patients with LS exhibit MSI, it can be helpful in diagnosing LS. However, MSI status alone cannot be used as a test for LS cancers because MSI is not specific to LS as it also occurs in up to 15% of sporadic CRCs [Aaltonen 1994; Moslein 1996; Herman 1998; Lindor 2002]. Sporadic MSI-H CRCs are due to hypermethylation of the MLH1 promotor region, whereas, MSI-H tumors in LS are the result of a germline gene mutation [Jasperson 2010].

# 2.4.1.1 Prediction of MSI in Colorectal Cancers

As was stated previously, high frequency microsatellite instability is a feature of CRCs that arise in LS. However, testing of all tumors for microsatellite status in a populationbased setting would be a very non-specific and expensive way to identify LS cases. In 2007, Jenkins et al. [Jenkins 2007] identified pathology features (based on the tumor histology criteria included in the Revised Bethesda Guidelines, namely, the presence of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes, a Crohn's-like lymphocytic reaction, mucinous or signet ring differentiation and a medullary or undifferentiated and solid growth pattern) and other clinical features (age at diagnosis and anatomic site of colon in the tumor) that independently predict MSI-H status. Identification of these features led to the development of the MsPath (Microsatellite instability by Pathology) model which uses easily assessable clinicopathologic characteristics to calculate a MsPath score. This simple scoring system can then be used to determine which tumors are to be selected for MSI or immunohistochemistry (IHC) testing and improves upon the sensitivity and specificity of the Revised Bethesda Criteria.

A more recent study by Hyde et al. [Hyde 2010], improved upon the existing MsPath model by analyzing and scoring additional histologic features (such as peritumoral lymphocytic reaction and increased proportion of plasma cells in the tumor stroma). From this analysis they developed the Pathological RolE in the Determination of Instability in Colorectal Tumors (PREDICT) model. This model was superior in both sensitivity and specificity compared to the MsPath model. The authors conclude that histologic evaluation is superior to family history for identifying MSI-H CRCs and is an efficient and cost-effective method compared with collection of a detailed family history and confirmation of cancer diagnoses. Pathological evaluation is also more useful in situations where family history data is limited and uninformative for identifying possible LS families. The PREDICT model can direct MSI testing to only those tumors likely to

be MSI-H, reducing the number of tumors to be tested. Prediction of MSI-H tumors is an important first step in identifying CRC patients most likely to have LS.

#### 2.4.2 Immunohistochemistry

Immunohistochemistry analysis uses specific antibodies to identify the presence or absence of MMR proteins (MLH1, MSH2, MSH6 and PMS2) in tumor tissue. Immunohistochemistry is considered abnormal when one or more of the proteins is absent in the tumor tissue [Thibodeau 1996; Muller 2001; de Jong 2004]. Since the MMR proteins form heterodimer complexes, distinct IHC patterns can be expected (Table 2.3). The MSH2 protein can form a heterodimer with either MSH6 or MSH3, whereas MSH6 can only pair with MSH2. Therefore, the specific IHC pattern observed in tumors of MSH2 carriers consists of absent staining of MSH2 and MSH6 and normal staining of MLH1 and PMS2, whereas, if there is a germline mutation in MSH6, MSH2 is normally stable because it can pair with MSH3 and the tumor will generally exhibit the absence of MSH6 only. Similarly, MLH1 can pair with PMS1, PMS2 or MLH3, but PMS2 can only pair with MLH1. Therefore, the IHC pattern for colorectal tumors from carriers of an MLH1 mutation consists of absent staining for MLH1 and PMS2 and normal staining for MSH2 and MSH6, whereas, the IHC pattern for tumors from *PMS2* mutation carriers generally consists of only absent staining of the PMS2 protein [Vasen 2007a; Hampel 2009]. These IHC patterns are a general rule of thumb for determining which MMR gene is causing LS but inconsistent findings are not uncommon [Woods 2010].

Immunohistochemistry is especially indicative of MMR mutations that result in truncation of the protein (such as nonsense, frameshift, splice site mutations and large genomic rearrangements) but is not always diagnostic in the case of missense mutations as the protein can be functionally abnormal but still be detected by IHC [Ramsoekh 2007; Hendricks 2006].

MMR Gene Mutation IHC Staining MLHI MSH2 MSH6 PMS2 *MLH1* ++MSH2 +++MSH6 ++PMS2 ++-

 Table 2.3 IHC patterns associated with MMR mutations [Ramsoekh 2007]

MMR, mismatch repair; IHC, immunohistochemistry

#### 2.4.3 Performance of Molecular Prescreening

Several studies have evaluated the results of MSI or IHC analysis in CRC tissue for the identification of MMR gene mutations. Palomaki et al. [Palomaki 2009] performed an evidence-based review of MSI and IHC as prescreening tests for the detection of MMR mutations and provided sensitivities and specificities for each test. They found that the sensitivity of MSI was 89% for patients with *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutations, and 77% for patients with *MSH6* mutations. Sensitivities were lower if less than three mononucleotide repeats were included in the panel of microsatellites tested. Specificity of MSI testing was found to be 90%. The sensitivity of IHC was 83% regardless of the underlying MMR

gene involved, and specificity was 89%. This review, however, did not assess the sensitivity of MSI and IHC on the same tumor to screen for LS.

Several prospective studies have evaluated the effectiveness of using both MSI and IHC on the same tumor for the detection of MMR mutations. One study to perform such an analysis was conducted by Pinol et al. [Pinol 2005] and evaluated over 1200 tumors. This population based study found that the sensitivity and specificity of MSI-H status was 91% and 94%, respectively, for patients with MLH1 and MSH2 mutations. The sensitivity of IHC was lower at 82% but specificity was the same at 94%. In this study, MSI missed one MSH2 mutation (the tumor was MSS) and IHC missed one MLH1 mutation and one MSH2 mutation. Another study performed MSI and IHC for the four MMR proteins on 500 tumors from unselected CRC patients [Hampel 2008]. They found sensitivities of 100% and 94% and specificities of 90% and 88%, respectively, for MSI and IHC screening. A third study evaluated a population-based sample of unselected CRC patients diagnosed at age less than 45 years [Southey 2005]. In this higher risk group, MSI-H status was found to have a sensitivity of 72% and a specificity of 94% for patients with MLH1, MSH2, MSH6 and PMS2 mutations. IHC analysis was found to have a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 94%. Of the five mutations missed by MSI analysis, four were MSH6 mutations with MSI-L status and one was a PMS2 mutation which was MSS.

A combination of MSI and IHC provides the most optimal selection for mutation analysis, however there is no consensus on whether MSI or IHC should be used as the first step. MSI can indicate the presence of undiscovered pathogenic genes, whereas IHC can only detect loss of protein expression for already identified genes. Therefore, it has been suggested that IHC be used as the first step in families with a high probability of carrying a mutation (e.g., families that fulfill the Amsterdam criteria) because the result can indicate which gene is mutated and direct mutational testing [Vasen 2007b]. MSI analysis can be performed first on families that fulfill the Bethesda criteria. In these cases, MSI can provide information on loss of MMR function for both the known MMR genes and for those yet to be identified. In those found to have MSI-H and MSI-L tumors, IHC can then be performed as a second step [Hendricks 2006; Vasen 2007a, 2007b]. Other factors to be considered are time and cost. IHC is a faster, less expensive test than MSI and can direct mutational testing to the affected gene. Therefore, due to the fact that IHC has been shown to be almost equally effective as MSI [Pinol 2005; Hampel 2008] some studies advocate IHC as the first step.

Although the majority of tumors from patients with LS show high levels of MSI, restricting mutation analysis to MSI-H tumors only can miss a proportion of *MSH6* and *PMS2* mutation carriers. Several studies have shown that LS patients with an *MSH6* mutation had tumors that were MSI-L [Southey 2005; Barnetson 2006; Niessen 2006] and MSS [Barnetson 2006]. Similarly, patients with a *PMS2* mutation may have a lower rate of MSI-H tumors than patients with *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutations [Southey 2005]. Also, in cases with a strong family history suggestive of LS but a MSS tumor, MSI analysis on a second tumor from the family should be performed to exclude the

possibility of a phenocopy [Vasen 2007a]. A phenocopy occurs when an individual shows the features characteristic of a particular genotype but is produced environmentally rather than genetically.

Microsatellite instability and IHC is preferably performed on CRC tumor tissue, however, if this is not possible other tumor tissues can be analyzed (e.g. endometrial cancer). Unfortunately, the value of MSI/IHC in other LS-associated tumors is largely unknown. An American study looked at the feasibility of molecular screening among unselected endometrial cancer patients and found that MSI status in these patients was less sensitive compared with MSI performed on CRC tumors [Hampel 2006]. Of the 10 deleterious germline mutations identified (1 *MLH1*, 3 *MSH2* and 6 *MSH6*), three *MSH6* mutations were missed by MSI analysis (2 were MSI-L and 1 was MSS). Similar results were found in other studies and may be directly owing to the fact that a large proportion of endometrial carcinomas in *MSH6* mutation carriers exhibit a MSI-L or MSS phenotype [de Leeuw 2000].

# 2.4.4 MLH1 Promoter Methylation and BRAF Testing

Sporadic MSI-H tumors are typically due to somatic hypermethylation of the *MLH1* promoter region which leads to epigenetic silencing of the gene. Large population based studies have shown that a high proportion of MSI/hMLH1 loss cases to be sporadic [Pinol 2005; Hampel 2008]. Therefore, in tumors with an MSI-H phenotype and absent staining of MLH1, direct measurement of the methylation status of MLH1 in the tumor

should be performed as well as genetic analysis of the *BRAF* gene. Mutations in the *BRAF* gene can cause disease in two ways. First, mutations can be inherited and cause birth defects. Second, mutations can appear later in life and cause cancers, such as CRC. *BRAF* mutations have been identified in approximately 70% of CRC tumors from individuals with *MLH1* promoter methylation but have yet to be identified in patients with a *MLH1* germline mutation [Palomaki 2009; Woods 2010]. Thus, performing additional *BRAF* testing and *MLH1* promoter methylation analysis can differentiate between sporadic and LS-associated MSI-H tumors.

# 2.5 DIAGNOSIS OF LYNCH SYNDROME

Lynch syndrome is defined in terms of having a germline mutation in one of the DNA MMR genes. However, it is not feasible to test every CRC patient for one of these mutations [Lynch 2009a]. Diagnosis of LS is made even more difficult due to the fact that LS has a variable phenotype with respect to tumor site, age of onset and penetrance of disease. Identification of family members with an MMR gene mutation is very important for screening and management purposes as screening can be restricted to these individuals, whereas those without a mutation may be spared intensive surveillance [Ramsoekh 2007; Vasen 2007b]. There is no "gold standard" test for diagnosing LS but several strategies for identification of individuals with LS have been proposed. Family history based clinical criteria have been used to identify high risk families for further analysis, universal screening of all colorectal tumors has been proposed as a possible strategy for LS identification, algorithms have been designed for evaluation of patients with suspected LS and models have been developed to predict the likelihood of carrying a germline mutation.

## 2.5.1 Clinical Diagnostic Criteria

Identification of families at risk for LS should be based on clinical and family history criteria. Historically, the Amsterdam criteria were used in clinical practice to identify high risk families for further analysis. More than 50% of families with LS, however, fail to meet these criteria. As a result, the Amsterdam II and Bethesda guidelines were developed to try to identify a larger proportion of individuals at risk for LS.

# 2.5.1.1 Amsterdam I and II

In 1990, the ICG-HNPCC established research criteria for the diagnosis of LS [Vasen 1991]. These criteria, known as the Amsterdam criteria, included the following: 1) at least three relatives with CRC, one of them a first degree relative of the other two; 2) at least two successive generations affected; and 3) at least one CRC should be diagnosed before the age of 50. Also, all tumors should be verified by pathological examination and FAP should be excluded. These criteria were developed to standardize the diagnostic criteria for LS and to provide a basis for uniformity in collaborative studies.

The initial Amsterdam criteria (Amsterdam criteria I) did not account for the extracolonic cancers found in LS and missed a number of at-risk individuals. For these reasons the Amsterdam criteria were revised in 1999 and included several extra colonic tumors.

These criteria, known as the Amsterdam criteria II, differed from the original criteria by including families with three relatives with an HNPCC-associated cancer (CRC, endometrial, small bowel, ureter or renal pelvis) as opposed to three relatives with CRC [Vasen 1999]. The Amsterdam criteria II were used in clinical practice to select individuals for mutation analysis of the MMR genes, however, these criteria were too stringent and many LS families were missed. In a large population-based review that performed MSI and DNA MMR gene testing on consecutive CRCs, only 42% of mutation carriers met the Amsterdam criteria II [Barnetson 2006]. Therefore, a family which does not fulfill these criteria may still have a mutation in one of the MMR genes and should not be falsely reassured and excluded from genetic counseling, DNA testing or surveillance [Ramsoekh 2007].

# 2.5.1.2 Bethesda Guidelines

In 1996, the National Cancer Institute hosted an international workshop on HNPCC and proposed a set of guidelines that were later updated in 2004 [Rodriguez-Bigas 1997; Umar 2004]. The Bethesda guidelines were developed to select patients whose colorectal tumors should be tested for MSI. Tumors found to have microsatellite instability were subsequently tested for an MMR gene mutation. The revised Bethesda guidelines are listed in **Table 2.4**.

# Table 2.4 The revised Bethesda guidelines for testing colorectal tumors formicrosatellite instability (MSI)[Umar 2004]

Tumors from individuals should be tested for MSI in the following situations:

1. Colorectal cancer diagnosed in a patient who is less than 50 years of age.

2. Presence of synchronous or metachronous colorectal or other HNPCC-associated tumors<sup>a</sup>, regardless of age.

3. Colorectal cancer with MSI-H<sup>b</sup> histology<sup>c</sup> diagnosed in a patient who is less than 60 years of age<sup>d</sup>.

4. Colorectal cancer diagnosed in a patient with one or more first degree relatives with an HNPCC-related tumor, with one of the cancers being diagnosed under age 50 years.5. Colorectal cancer diagnosed in a patient with two or more first- or second-degree relatives with HNPCC-related tumors, regardless of age

<sup>a</sup> Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC)-associated tumors include colorectal, endometrial, stomach, ovarian, pancreas, ureter or renal pelvis, biliary tract, and brain (usually glioblastoma as seen in Turcot syndrome) tumors, sebaceous gland adenomas and keratoacanthomas in Muir–Torre syndrome, and carcinoma of the small bowel

<sup>b</sup> MSI-H = microsatellite instability-high in tumors refers to changes in two or more of the five National Cancer Institute-recommended panels of microsatellite markers <sup>c</sup> Presence of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes, Crohn's-like lymphocytic reaction, mucinous/signet-ring differentiation, or medullary growth pattern

<sup>d</sup> There was no consensus among the Workshop participants on whether to include the age criteria in guideline 3 above; participants voted to keep less than 60 years of age in the guidelines

Several studies have looked at whether the Amsterdam criteria II and revised Bethesda

guidelines are adequate for identifying LS patients. To determine if these criteria are

appropriate, studies have looked at the proportion of cases with an MMR gene mutation

(mainly *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutations) that would be missed in a series of unselected

patients with CRC. Vasen et al. [Vasen 2007b] evaluated six studies [Aaltonen 1998;

Debniak 2000; Salovaara 2000; Cunningham 2001; Hampel 2005a; Pinol 2005] and

found that the sensitivity of the Amsterdam criteria II for detection of LS mutation

carriers was around 40%, while the sensitivity of the revised Bethesda guidelines was approximately 90%. The Bethesda guidelines have a high sensitivity, however, due to their less restrictive nature they have a low specificity; 80% or more of patients who meet the Bethesda guidelines will not have LS [Vasen 2007b].

#### 2.5.2 Universal Testing Strategies

Several factors, including small families, unrelated deaths, variable phenotype, and erroneous reporting have all limited the utility of the Amsterdam criteria and Bethesda guidelines in identifying LS families. Due to the fact that a substantial proportion of individuals with LS would be missed using these clinical diagnostic criteria, studies have looked at performing MSI and/or IHC on all CRC patients to screen for MMR deficiency [Cunningham 2001; Hampel 2005a, 2008; Julie 2008]. Similar work has also been done among endometrial cancer patients [Hampel 2006].

One of the first studies to examine the frequency of inherited CRC due to MMR deficiency found that 51 of 257 (20%) unselected patients referred for CRC resection had evidence of defective MMR (MSI-H) [Cunningham 2001]. Of the 51 patients with defective MMR, seven were found to have a germline mutation, and of these seven individuals, only three had family histories that met the Amsterdam criteria. In one of the largest studies to evaluate a universal screening approach, 208 of 1066 (20%) patients were found to have MSI (135 MSI-H, 73 MSI-L), and 23 of these patients had a germline mutation causing LS [Hampel 2005a]. Among the 23 individuals found to have LS, only

three met the Amsterdam criteria, 18 met the Bethesda criteria and five did not meet either of these criteria. Similarly, a study evaluating 214 consecutive, newly diagnosed, CRC patients found that of the eight patients identified with a germline mutation, only two of eight and six of eight met the Amsterdam II and revised Bethesda criteria, respectively [Julie 2008]. These studies show that 2 to 4% of unselected CRC cases are due to LS and that a substantial proportion of cases (more than 20%) would be missed using only the Amsterdam or Bethesda criteria. However, to find these extra cases would require a complex and expensive effort and more research is needed to determine the feasibility and cost effectiveness of these strategies.

A recent study evaluating a comprehensive screening approach also compared the suitability of MSI or IHC as the primary screening method in detecting LS-associated CRC [Hampel 2008]. Among the 500 CRC patients studied, 18 were found to have a germline mutation. All 18 patients with LS had MSI-H tumors and 17 of 18 patients with LS were correctly predicted by IHC analysis. This study showed that MSI and IHC were quite similar in having high sensitivity to detect LS in population-based studies. In large-scale screening studies, performing IHC instead of MSI as the primary screening method, will lead to considerable savings in time, effort and cost.

Due to the high risk of endometrial cancer among LS patients, work has also been done to determine the frequency of LS among endometrial cancer patients. One such study evaluated the feasibility of molecular screening among 543 unselected endometrial cancer patients [Hampel 2006]. All tumors underwent MSI testing and 118 patients were found to have MSI-positive tumors (98 MSI-H, 20 MSI-L). Of those with a MSI-positive tumor, nine were found to have a deleterious germline mutation. One additional patient with a MSI-negative tumor was also found to have a mutation. Of the 10 LS patients identified, three met the Amsterdam II criteria, two met the revised Bethesda criteria, and seven did not meet either of these criteria. This study shows that approximately 2% of unselected endometrial cancer cases are due to LS and that 70% of cases would be missed using only clinical diagnostic criteria.

# 2.5.3 Mutation Prediction Models

Due to the limitations of the Amsterdam and Bethesda criteria in predicting patients with LS, strategies involving universal testing of all CRC tumors for MSI and/or IHC were undertaken. These studies demonstrated that a substantial proportion of LS patients would be missed if only clinical diagnostic criteria were used but that it would require a complex and expensive effort to find additional patients using a comprehensive molecular screening approach. Even if universal MSI/IHC screening of all CRC tumors was feasible, it may still fail to identify cases in which MMR mutations disrupt MMR function but do not result in MSI or when IHC results are found to be normal despite a nonfunctional MMR protein.

In recent years predictive models have been developed in an attempt to improve upon the Amsterdam and Bethesda criteria and to reduce the burden of population-based molecular screening in detecting patients with LS. These models utilize personal and family history to predict the likelihood that an individual carriers an MMR gene mutation. A major advantage of prediction models is that these models provide a quantitative estimation of the likelihood of an individual carrying a mutation instead of a bivariate (yes/no) assessment as given by clinical diagnostic criteria. Models vary widely with respect to the MMR genes they predict, the patient populations used to develop and validate the model, the clinical variables used to predict risk and in the statistical methodology used.

Wijnen et al. [Wijnen 1998] were the first to develop a multivariable model for prediction of *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutations. They identified mean age at diagnosis of CRC within a family, fulfillment of the Amsterdam criteria, and presence or absence of endometrial cancer in the family, as significant predictors of the presence of *MLH1* and *MSH2* mutations. More recently, the MMRpredict [Barnetson 2006], PREMM<sub>1.2</sub> [Balmana 2006] and MMRpro [Chen 2006] models have been developed and validated. The MMRpredict and MMRpro models estimate the probability of carrying a deleterious mutation in MMR genes *MLH1*, *MSH2*, and *MSH6*, whereas the PREMM<sub>1.2</sub> model was originally developed to predict mutations in *MLH1* and *MSH2* genes. The PREMM<sub>1.2</sub> has recently been expanded to include *MSH6* mutations (PREMM<sub>1.2.6</sub>) [Kastrinos 2011].

# 2.5.3.1 Validation of Models

The performance of the above mentioned prediction models in clinical practice and their ability to predict mutation carrier status in cohorts with varying risks of CRC have

recently been published [Balmana 2008; Green 2009; Pouchet 2009; Monzon 2010]. Two studies have looked at mutation prediction models in low risk settings and found varying results. Balmana et al. [Balmana 2008] evaluated the PREMM<sub>1.2</sub> and MMRpredict models in a large, low-risk, population-based cohort of over 1200 newly diagnosed CRC cases and were unable to demonstrate that either of these models were superior to each other or the revised Bethesda guidelines at predicting an MMR mutation. This study, however, included only eight mutation carriers and no statistical comparisons were made. Another study compared the diagnostic utility of four models (Leiden, MMRpredict, PREMM<sub>1.2</sub> and MMRpro) in a population based cohort of over 700 consecutive patients with CRC [Green 2009]. After correcting for family size, Green et al. found that the MMRpredict model was better at predicting patients who were at high risk of carrying an MMR mutation.

Pouchet et al. [Pouchet 2009] and Monzon et al.[Monzon 2010] looked at the performance of these models in predicting a LS-causing mutation in individuals with a family history of CRC. Pouchet et al. evaluated three models (MMRpredict, PREMM<sub>1,2</sub> and MMRpro) and found that all three carried out well in a cancer genetics setting, with PREMM<sub>1,2</sub> having slightly better predictive abilities. Monzon et al. evaluated these three models along with the Wijnen and Myriad Genetics models [Myriad Genetics Laboratory] and found similar results, with the PREMM<sub>1,2</sub> model having the best predictive performance. More studies should be performed to corroborate these findings in both low-risk and moderate- to- high risk CRC populations.

#### 2.5.4 Mutation Analysis

Due to the heterogeneity of the mutation spectrum in MMR genes, germline mutation testing in LS is very expensive and time consuming and is normally only recommended when high risk individuals have been identified. Therefore, mutation analysis is normally performed after MSI and/or IHC have been shown to be indicative of a germline mutation or if there is a very high suspicion of a mutation due to family history [Ramsoekh 2007]. When MSI and IHC analysis do not indicate abnormalities, germline mutation testing is not useful.

The presence of a deleterious germline mutation in one of the MMR genes confirms the suspected clinical diagnosis of LS. Germline mutations resulting in LS have been found in 4 MMR genes: *MSH2* [Fishel 1993], *MLH1* [Bronner 1994], *PMS2* [Nicolaides 1994] and *MSH6* [Akiyama 1997; Miyaki 1997]. Both point mutations and large genomic deletions have been identified and, as such, gene testing should include both full sequencing of the gene and large rearrangement testing. Large deletions account for approximately 26% of *MSH2* mutations, 22% of *MLH1* and *PMS2* mutations and 7% of *MSH6* mutations [Hampel 2009].

Mutation analysis is performed in DNA from blood derived lymphocytes and should be performed on the youngest family member with CRC. Gene testing can be carried out using a variety of techniques: denaturating gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE), multiplex ligand dependent probe amplification (MLPA) for the detection of large genomic deletions, and direct sequencing. Once a germline mutation is identified in an affected individual, presymptomatic diagnostic testing can be offered to healthy family members. This type of testing has lower cost and higher accuracy than the initial gene testing needed to identify the specific mutation [Lynch 2009b]. A mutation in any of the four MMR genes is diagnostic for LS, however, sometimes the result of genetic testing is less clear. Genetic variants of uncertain significance are detected fairly frequently (~7%) in the MMR genes and can make interpretation of the genetic test results difficult [Hampel 2009]. To determine whether the mutation is likely to be deleterious or if the variant is tracking with cancer in the family, genetic testing for these variants can be carried out in other affected family members, but even these results may be inconclusive. Until the genetic variant has been determined to cause LS, predictive testing should not be offered to at-risk relatives.

# 2.5.5 Familial Colorectal Cancer Type X (FCCTX)

Almost half the families meeting the Amsterdam-I criteria do not have LS by the current definition; they do not have MSI or show abnormal staining for the MMR proteins. Clustering of CRC by chance or yet-to-be defined genetic defects may be responsible for the disease pattern seen in these families. The term 'familial colorectal cancer type X (FCCTX)' has been used to describe families that fulfill the Amsterdam-I criteria but who have no evidence of deficient MMR [Lindor 2009]. Lindor et al. [Lindor 2005] compared cancer risks in Amsterdam I families with an MMR mutation to Amsterdam I families without a MMR mutation. Families in the latter group did not share the same cancer incidence as LS families (i.e., MMR deficiency): CRC risks were lower and risks for other LS-associated cancers did not appear to be increased. Other studies have shown a later age of onset for CRC and a greater proportion of left-sided tumors versus rightsided tumors for FCCTX families compared to LS families [Llor 2005; Mueller-Koch 2005; Valle 2007; Woods 2010]. Slower progression from adenoma to carcinoma and fewer synchronous, metachronous and extracolonic cancers have also been reported. These differences in the clinical features and the differences in the molecular features of the FCCTX tumors [Abdel-Rahman 2005] distinguish this group from those with LS and from those with sporadic CRC.

# 2.6 GENETIC TESTING & SCREENING IN LYNCH SYNDROME

The key to managing and preventing cancer development in LS is early diagnosis through a comprehensive family history, followed by germline mutation testing if appropriate, and targeted screening and management for patients with mutations [Lynch 2009b].

#### 2.6.1 Genetic Testing and Counseling

There are multiple benefits to genetic testing in LS, including a more accurate diagnosis, determination of risk for other family members and targeted screening and surveillance options for positive gene carriers. However, genetic testing often provides a diagnosis long before any symptoms are experienced and this can have considerable psychosocial and management consequences. It is therefore recommended that individuals receive appropriate counseling and provide informed consent before genetic testing. The

informed consent document should contain a general description of the test, including the benefits, risks and limitations of testing, and the meaning of positive, negative and uninformative results.

The protocol for genetic testing of the American Society of Clinical Oncology recommends that three sessions be performed [ASCO 2003]. During the first session, issues relating to the reasons for testing, the clinical features of the hereditary CRC syndrome, the mode of inheritance, the consequences of the test results, the options for treatment in case of a positive test result, and the DNA testing procedure itself are discussed. In the second session blood samples are taken and in the third session the test results are disclosed. The third session also involves reviewing preventative surveillance and surgical recommendations, exploring the psychosocial impact of the result, and discussing the importance of disclosure to family members and the impact the results may have on them [Aronson 2009].

As was stated earlier, once a mutation has been detected in an affected individual, healthy family members can undergo mutation-specific testing. One of the strongest motivators for presymptomatic testing is the relief from uncertainty. Other motivators include the desire to define the risk to their children and the need to determine appropriate surveillance and management options for themselves. Deterrents to genetic testing include concerns about loss of health insurance, impact on the family and the psychologic impact of a positive test result [Aronson 2009]. A positive test result may lead to

emotional distress regarding personal cancer risk and the need for frequent surveillance or prophylactic surgery. A negative test may result in emotional relief and avoidance of unnecessary surveillance but may also lead to feelings of guilt towards affected relatives [Ramsoekh 2007]. Genetic testing has both benefits and disadvantages, but it is necessary for providing targeted screening and management programs for at-risk family members.

## 2.6.2 Screening in Lynch Syndrome

Screening and management programs for LS are based on knowledge of the natural history of disease and the cardinal features of LS. Cancer-related morbidity and mortality may be significantly reduced through highly targeted screening programs that take into account the types of cancers involved, the age at onset of these cancers and the risk of developing these cancers for affected individuals. Presently, screening for CRC in LS requires complete colonoscopy to the cecum every 1 to 2 years starting at ages 20 to 25 years, or 10 years younger than the youngest age of the person diagnosed in the family. However, due to the attenuated phenotype (later age at CRC onset and lower penetrance) seen in families with an MSH6 or PMS2 mutation, the recommendation is to start at age 30 years [Lindor 2006; Lynch 2008a; Senter 2008]. Gynecologic screening requires endometrial biopsy, transvaginal ultrasound, and CA 125 testing, every 1 to 2 years starting at ages 30-35 years [Lindor 2006; Lynch 2006; Lynch 2008a; Schmeler 2008; Meyer 2009]. Other screening procedures include endoscopy for families with a history of gastric cancer and urine cytology and ultrasound for evaluation of the ureter and renal pelvis.

Furthermore, education and genetic counselling regarding LS should be initiated at age 21 years [Lindor 2006; Lynch 2008a].

#### 2.6.2.1 Colon Screening

Although LS accounts for only a small percentage of the total CRC burden, the high risk of cancer among affected family members makes screening an important clinical endeavor [Johnson 2006]. Detection and treatment of CRC at an early stage can save lives, however, prevention of CRC by colonoscopic screening may have a far greater impact on morbidity, mortality and the economic burden to the healthcare system [Helm 2003; Green 2009; Kopciuk 2009].

Determining the impact of screening in LS is difficult because ethically it is not possible to randomly allocate mutation carriers to "no screening". As such, there are no randomized, controlled, clinical trials looking at the effectiveness of screening in LS [Johnson 2006; Stupart 2009]. Several observational studies on the efficacy of regular colonoscopic screening have been reported [de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel 2002; Dove-Edwin 2005, 2006; de Jong 2006b; Mecklin 2007; Engel 2010; Vasen 2010].

Currently, two cohort studies provide the best available evidence in support of colonoscopic screening in LS [Jarvinen 2000; Stupart 2009]. A prospective cohort study by Jarvinen et al. [Jarvinen 2000] evaluated the efficacy of screening in a prospective cohort study over 15 years. This study involved a heterogeneous group of patients and

included patients with mutations of several mismatch repair genes and also patients with no known mutation but who met the clinical criteria for LS. This study demonstrated a significant difference in the rate of CRC and death between those who were screened every 3 years and those who did not receive screening. Colonoscopic screening was found to decrease the CRC rate by 62%, prevent CRC deaths, and to decrease overall mortality by about 65% in LS families. A more recent prospective cohort study by Stupart et al. [Stupart 2009] investigated whether screening colonoscopy improves survival in subjects who carry a single *MLH1* germline mutation. This study showed that screening colonoscopy was associated with improved overall and CRC-related survival and that the median age at onset of CRC was delayed by more than 20 years in the screened group.

The previous two studies both provide evidence of the benefit of colonoscopic screening in LS but neither adjusted for survivor bias nor evaluated screening based on gender. Survivor bias is inherent in screening studies as only those who are alive and disease-free can enter primary screening programs leading to an overestimation of the impact of screening. Due to the phenotypic difference in age at onset and lifetime risk of CRC between male and female mutation carriers [Green 2002; Stuckless 2007; Kopciuk 2009], and the potential differences in enrollment and compliance between males and females, screening effectiveness may differ by gender. Screening may never completely prevent CRC from developing, but it may be possible to further improve the reduction in the number of CRCs diagnosed by reducing the screening interval to one year. Previously, Lynch et al. [Lynch 2008a], argued for a shorter screening interval due to the relatively high incidence of CRC in screened subjects with LS. Given the high incidence of CRC and the accelerated adenomacarcinoma sequence in LS [de Jong 2004b], annual screening colonoscopies may be appropriate for this group. In 2006, de Jong et al. [de Jong 2006] studied colonoscopic screening in 215 mutation carriers aged 40-60 years. Of the 34 screen-detected CRCs identified, 13 were diagnosed within two years of a previously normal screening colonoscopy. More recently, a study by Vasen et al. [Vasen 2010] evaluated the effectiveness of a one-to-two year screening interval in reducing the risk of CRC in LS. Thirty-three of 745 (4.4%) mutation carriers developed CRC under surveillance. Of these 33, 14 developed their cancer within the 1-2 year recommended screening interval and an additional two developed it within one year. Another recent prospective cohort study by Engel et al. [Engel 2010] evaluated the efficacy of annual colonoscopies in detecting adenomas and CRCs. This study found that 19 of 43 interval cancers detected by screening were preceded by a normal colonoscopic exam within the recommended interval of 12 months. In the absence of a prospective controlled trial to determine the optimal screening interval, these studies provide evidence for reducing the screening interval.

Improvement in the technique of colonoscopy examinations may also reduce CRC development. As was stated earlier, Engel et al. [Engel 2010] found that 19 individuals developed CRC within 1 year of their previous colonoscopy. These tumors were likely to have been missed lesions resulting from poor quality colonoscopic examinations. Studies have shown that more than 50% of adenomas in LS are missed by conventional colonoscopy and that many of these missed lesions are small, flat adenomas [Hurlestone 2005; Lecomte 2005; East 2008; Stoffel 2008]. Given the accelerated adenoma to carcinoma sequence in LS, improved detection of these small lesions may be very important in preventing CRC tumors from developing.

Hurlstone et al. [Hurlestone 2005] and Lecomte et al. [Lecomte 2005] compared back-toback examinations in which standard colonoscopy was followed by chromoendoscopy, performed by spraying dye (indigo carmine solution) on the colorectal mucosa during colonoscopy, and found that chromoendoscopy more than doubled the number of adenomas detected in individuals with LS. East et al. [East 2008] found that using narrow band imaging (a novel endoscopic technology that highlights superficial capillaries in the mucosa and improves contrast for adenomas) as the second exam nearly doubled the number of adenomas detected in LS patients. Stoffel et al. [Stoffel 2008] compared chromoendoscopy versus standard colonoscopy with intensive inspection (lasting > 20 minutes) for detecting polyps missed by conventional colonoscopy. They found that the second examinations more than doubled the number of adenomas detected but that there was no significant difference between the use of chromoendoscopy and intensive

inspection in detection of additional adenomas. More recently, a study by Ramsoekh et al. [Ramsoekh 2010] found that the use of autofluorescence endoscopy, a technique specifically designed to probe large areas of mucosa using short wavelength light (typically blue light) to detect neoplasias, resulted in a 34% increase in the adenoma detection rate. Prevention of CRC in this high risk group is important and further evaluation is needed to determine the most effective colonoscopic imaging technique for detecting adenomas.

# 2.6.2.2 Gynecological Screening

Endometrial cancer is the most common extracolonic tumor associated with LS and in some mutation carriers the risk of developing endometrial cancer exceeds the risk of CRC development [Dunlop 1997; Aarnio 1999; Hendricks 2004; Hampel 2005; Stuckless 2007]. Female mutation carriers are also at an increased risk of developing ovarian cancer. Various studies have shown colonoscopic screening in LS mutation carriers to reduce the risk of CRC development and improve survival [Jarvinen 2000; de Jong 2006b; Stupart 2009]. However, unlike CRC, the efficacy of screening for gynecological cancers in LS remains controversial.

The survival rate of LS-associated endometrial cancer has previously been proven to be favorable with an overall 5-year cumulative survival rate of 88% [Boks 2002]. Given the early stage at presentation and the good prognosis of endometrial cancer, it is unknown

whether screening for this cancer is necessary at all or if it would improve morbidity or mortality in female LS carriers.

Annual or biennial screening for endometrial cancer using TVU (or in some cases transabdominal ultrasound) was evaluated in 269 women from families suspected of having LS [Dove-Edwin 2002]. During a 13 year observation period, the study detected no premalignant lesions or endometrial cancers, but two interval cancers were detected approximately 5 months and almost 2 years after a normal ultrasound. Both tumors were diagnosed at an early stage (FIGO stage I). FIGO staging is a tumor staging system established and revised by the International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) that takes into account the postoperative surgical pathology of the specimen. A study of 41 women from LS families, who underwent screening by transvaginal ultrasound followed by aspiration biopsy in suspected cases, found three malignant lesions (with complex atypical hyperplasia) after a median follow-up of 5 years [Rijcken 2003]. No endometrial cancers were detected by screening but one interval cancer was diagnosed as a result of clinical symptoms 8 months after a normal transvaginal ultrasound. This tumor was diagnosed at an early stage (FIGO stage IB). Another study reported the results of screening by TVU combined with aspiration biopsy for the detection of endometrial cancer [Renkonen-Sinisalo 2006]. This study evaluated 175 LS mutation carriers and found 11 screen detected cancers and 14 premalignant lesions which may become cancerous. Two interval cancers were also diagnosed 3 and 31 months after a previous screening visit. One additional endometrial cancer was found

during prophylactic hysterectomy that was performed in addition to a colectomy for cancer. Out of the 11 screen-detected cancers, six would have been missed without routine endometrial sampling. Women in the screened group were also compared to 83 mutation carriers with endometrial cancer who did not undergo screening. The stage distribution and mortality tended to be more favorable in the 14 endometrial cancer cases in the screened group (no deaths) compared to the 83 symptomatic mutation carriers (7 deaths). This difference in survival curves (100% vs. 92% at 10years), however, was not statistically significant.

More recently, a study of 100 women belonging to suspected Lynch syndrome families found three atypical hyperplasias and one endometrial cancer in 64 visits where routine endometrial samplings were performed [Gerritzen 2009]. One case of atypical hyperplasia and two endometrial cancers were also detected in 28 samples performed because of abnormal screening results in 221 visits. These studies suggest that endometrial cancer screening with routine endometrial biopsy is more efficient in diagnosing endometrial (pre)malignancies than TVU alone. They provide guidance on how to perform screening but they do not fulfill the criteria for making evidence-based decisions. Although screening for endometrial cancer is controversial due to early stage at diagnosis and good prognosis, there may be benefit if the cancers can be detected at an even earlier stage when hysterectomy alone is effective. Broaddus et al. [Broaddus 2006] found that 22% of their LS-associated endometrial cancers were stage II or III and would require additional adjuvant radiation therapy or chemotherapy. Detection of very early

stage cancers can therefore provide the opportunity to avoid extensive adjuvant therapy/treatment.

A recent population-based randomized controlled trial found that annual screening of women with CA125 testing and TVU compared to usual care did not reduce mortality from ovarian cancer (mortality RR=1.18; 95% CI 0.82-1.20 [Buys 2011]. Annual screening of women at increased familial risk of ovarian cancer, using ultrasound and CA-125 measurements, has not led to early stage detection or improved survival [Evans 2009]. Few studies have looked at the usefulness of these tests for ovarian cancer screening in LS families only. Rijcken et al. [Rijcken 2003] found no abnormalities on TVU nor did they find any elevated CA-125 values. No ovarian cancers were diagnosed through screening nor were any interval cancers detected. Another study by Renkonen-Sinisalo et al. [Renkonen-Sinisalo 2006] found four endometroid-type ovarian cancers, however, none were detected by screening. Two cancers were diagnosed by symptoms 2 and 5 months after normal surveillance visits (stages III and I), and two were detected incidentally during an operation performed for endometrial cancer or complex hyperplasia (both stage I). A third study detected one ovarian cancer through screening, however, this cancer was a FIGO stage IIIC cancer [Gerritzen 2009]. Of the five ovarian cancers diagnosed in these three studies, only one was detected through screening and it was found at an advanced stage suggesting no benefit of ovarian cancer screening in this population.

#### 2.6.2.3 Screening for Extracolonic Cancers

Other cancers associated with LS include cancer of the stomach, ureter, renal pelvis, small bowel, bile ducts and tumors of the brain. However, the incidence of many of these cancers is too small to warrant routine screening [Watson 2008]. Experts have suggested that if a family shows a clustering of gastric cancer, surveillance by means of endoscopy examination can be considered, or if a clustering of urothelial cancers is seen, screening for these cancers staring at age 30 to 35 years using annual urine analysis with cytology and renal ultrasounds can be performed. However, screening by these methods is unproven and no data exist on the effectiveness of these approaches [Vasen 2007a; Grover 2010].

## 2.6.3 Screening in Families Without an Identified Mutation

## 2.6.3.1 FCCTX

As was stated earlier, FCCTX families are characterized by a more advanced age of onset of CRC and by absence of endometrial cancer or other extracolonic tumors when compared to LS families. Lindor et al. [Lindor 2005] reported that the risk of developing CRC in these families was only increased by a factor of 2.3 and no increased risk was seen for other cancers. They suggest that these FCCTX families are comprised of (1) some cancer aggregation occurring by chance alone, (2) some aggregation related to shared lifestyle factors, and (3) some yet to be defined genetic syndromes. They propose that these families should be managed based on a customized assessment of the pedigree and not automatically screened based on the screening algorithms for LS families.

Another study compared the results of colonoscopic surveillance in families with clustering of CRC with and without MSI [Dove-Edwin 2006]. They found that both groups were at an equal risk of developing high-risk adenomas but that CRC was only identified in families with MSI tumors. They propose that FCCTX families require colonoscopic surveillance but that the interval could be lengthened because the risk of (interval) cancer is low. Based on these studies, Vasen et al. [Vasen 2007b] have suggested the following cancer screening recommendations for FCCTX families: (1) colonoscopy at 3-5 year intervals, starting 5-10 years before the first diagnosis of CRC or at > 45 years, and (2) screening for cancer of the endometrium is not indicated. In families that meet Amsterdam criteria I, but in whom tumor MSI testing or genetic testing is not feasible, screening recommendations should be the same as those proposed for LS families.

#### 2.6.3.2 Novel Genes

Given that a large proportion of high-risk families have no detectable mutations in the most commonly mutated MMR genes, it is possible that other colorectal cancer predisposition genes could be responsible for disease in these families [Woods 2005; Woods 2010]. It is also possible that current mutation detection methods are inadequate to detect large deletions or rearrangements. Families which are highly suspicious for LS but in whom no known mutation was found should follow the same screening recommendations as those proposed for families with a known MMR mutation.

## 2.7 SURGICAL MANAGEMENT OF LYNCH SYNDROME

#### 2.7.1 Treatment for CRC

Lynch syndrome patients have an increased risk of developing multiple (synchronous and metachronous) CRCs and this has an impact on surveillance and management options for these individuals. The options for surgical management of a colon cancer in LS patients include either a standard segmental collectomy or a subtotal (total) collectomy with ileorectal anastomosis.

Several studies have looked at whether a subtotal colectomy instead of a segmental resection might be the preferred treatment in LS patients. A Finnish study reported that over a 7 year period, metachronous CRCs developed in 41% (15/37) of HNPCC patients who underwent a segmental resection compared to 24% (4/17) of patients who underwent a subtotal colectomy [Mecklin 1993]. In a Dutch study of proven mutation carriers, the 10-year cumulative risk of developing CRC was found to be 16% after partial colectomy and 3.4% after subtotal colectomy [de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel 2002]. More recently, a retrospective study examined patients who had undergone segmental colectomy compared to patients who had a total or subtotal colectomy with ileorectal or ileosigmoid anastomosis [Kalady 2010]. After a median follow-up of almost 7 years, high risk adenomas were detected in 22% of patients who underwent segmental colectomy compared to 11% in the total/subtotal colectomy group. Similarly, 25% of patients in the segmental colectomy group.

In a study by de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel et al. [de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel 2003], a decision analysis (Markov model) was performed to compare the life expectancy of patients undergoing a subtotal colectomy or a segmental colon resection. The results indicated that a subtotal colectomy performed at a young age (<47 years) would lead to an increased life expectancy of up to 2.3 years. However, a subtotal colectomy in a 67 year old would lead to an increased life expectancy of up to 0.3 years. A study by Natarajan et al. [Natarajan 2010] found that time to second CRC was shorter for those who underwent limited resection (controls) at initial CRC diagnosis compared to those who underwent a subtotal colectomy(cases). Time to second CRC ranged from 16 to 175 months for the cases and 6 to 160 months for the controls. In view of these findings and the substantial risk of developing a metachronous tumor, it has been suggested that subtotal collectomy with ileorectal anastomosis be the preferred treatment in young patients presenting with CRC, while segmental resection might be appropriate in older patients [Ramsoekh 2007; Vasen 2007b]. Whether patients undergo a subtotal colectomy or a segmental resection, the residual colon and rectum must be evaluated yearly. Ultimately, patient preference and issues related to compliance with follow-up surveillance will be major determinants in this decision.

There is limited data regarding the possible benefit of prophylactic colorectal surgery in patients with LS. Natarajan et al. [Natarajan 2010] found that none of the 8 patients who underwent prophylactic colectomy developed CRC during the study period. In a previous study, a decision analysis model was used to compare the efficacy of surveillance and
prophylactic colectomy in LS mutation carriers [Syngal 1998]. Compared to no intervention, surveillance led to an increased life expectancy of 13.5 years and prophylactic proctocolectomy led to an increased life expectancy of 15.6 years. The benefits of colectomy compared to surveillance decreased with increasing age and when health related quality of life was considered, surveillance led to the greatest quality adjusted life expectancy benefit. Prophylactic colectomy is not generally recommended due to decreased quality of life, but could be considered for patients who are unwilling to undergo regular colonoscopic screening.

## 2.7.2 Prophylactic Surgery for Gynecological Cancers

Lynch syndrome patients are at a high risk of developing endometrial cancer and a moderately increased risk of developing ovarian cancer, and as such, women with LS must decide between continued gynecological screening or prophylactic surgery. During the past several decades more effective and acceptable methods for CRC screening have become available, however, this is not the case for gynecological screening. The methods for endometrial screening are limited and ovarian screening techniques remain unsatisfactory. The diagnosis of interval endometrial and ovarian cancer is not uncommon and false-negative test results occur [Lynch 2007]. While data regarding the efficacy of gynecological screening is lacking, there is evidence of efficacy for prophylactic surgery [Lindor 2006; Vasen 2007b].

Schmeler et al. [Schmeler 2006] conducted a retrospective study to determine whether the risk of gynecologic cancers among women with LS was reduced after prophylactic surgery. Sixty-one mutation carriers who had previously undergone hysterectomy alone or with bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy (BSO) were matched with 210 mutation carriers who had not undergone hysterectomy. No endometrial cancers developed in the women who underwent hysterectomy compared with 69 endometrial cancers (33%) in the controls, however, three endometrial cancers were incidentally diagnosed at the time of prophylactic hysterectomy, two tumors were at stage I and one was at stage II. In addition, 47 mutation carriers who had undergone previous hysterectomy with BSO were matched with 223 carriers who had not undergone surgery. None of the women who had undergone surgery developed ovarian cancer, however, 12 (5%) of the controls developed ovarian cancer. This study showed a decrease in the incidence of gynecological cancers but did not address the effects of prophylactic surgery on survival and on deaths due to gynecological cancers. Further prospective studies with longer follow-up are needed to confirm the role of prophylactic surgery in preventing endometrial and ovarian cancer and in assessing the differences in survival between those who undergo prophylactic surgery and those who do not.

The disadvantages of prophylactic hysterectomy and BSO include surgical complications (most commonly, bleeding, infection, and injuries to the urinary tract and bowel) and premature menopause. In the study by Schmeler et al. [Schmeler 2006], surgical complications occurred in one of the 61 (1.6%) women who underwent prophylactic

surgery. This is consistent with complications rates of 1% - 9% reported in other studies [Goodno 1995; Kovac 2000].

Despite screening, occult cancers can be found at the time of prophylactic surgery [Schmeler 2006; Pistorius 2006]. At the time of surgery, the uterus and ovaries should be carefully assessed. The pathologist should be advised of the high risk of gynecological cancers and the specimens carefully examined intraoperatively, with frozen sections obtained if necessary. In addition, the surgeon should be prepared to complete staging operation in the case of occult carcinoma [Schmeler 2006].

Given the demonstrated benefit of prophylactic surgery and the lack of data on the efficacy of screening for gynecological cancers, risk-reducing surgery is the recommended option for women who have completed childbearing [Manchanda 2009]. Data derived from Markov modeling confirms that annual screening followed by prophylactic surgery at age 40 years as the most effective gynecologic cancer prevention strategy [Kwon 2008]. Other studies evaluating the cost-effectiveness of management strategies for women with LS using decision analytic models also support risk reducing surgery rather than annual gynecologic screening or annual gynecologic examinations [Chen 2007; Yang 2011]. In addition, women with LS are at an increased risk of synchronous and metachronous cancers, specifically, CRC and endometrial cancer or ovarian cancer [Lu 2005; Schmeler 2006]. It has therefore been suggested that women

who undergo surgery for CRC be offered concurrent prophylactic hysterectomy with BSO [Lindor 2006].

#### 2.7.3 Chemotherapy

Chemotherapeutic regimes for CRC currently include 5FU with or without leucovorin, oxaliplatin and irinotecan [Ramsoekh 2007; Vasen 2007b]. These fluorouracil based agents have proven effective for the treatment of CRC and are considered the gold standard in adjuvant chemotherapy for bowel cancer [Vasen 2007a]. However, the effectiveness of these agents in LS are unknown. A few studies have reported on the efficacy of 5FU in MSI-H tumors but the results have been contradictory [Liang 2002; Fallik 2003; Ribic 2003; Carethers 2004; de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel 2004. Most studies showed that there was no benefit of 5FU based chemotherapy for MSI-H tumors, and in one study, there was even a trend towards a worse outcome for patients receiving 5FU chemotherapy compared to those not receiving treatment. However, one prospective non-randomized trial concluded that for stage IV sporadic CRC, patients with an MSI-H tumor who received 5FU plus leucovorin chemotherapy had a better survival [Liang 2002]. Due to the conflicting results found in these studies, prospective clinical trials are needed before definitive recommendations can be given regarding the effectiveness of chemotherapy in patients with MSI-H tumors [Vasen 2007a].

#### 2.7.4 Chemoprevention in Lynch Syndrome

Data from observational studies and randomized clinical trials have demonstrated that the use of aspirin leads to a moderate reduction (20-30%) in the risk of sporadic colorectal adenomas and cancer [Baron 2003; Sandler 2003; Logan 2008]. A systematic review examining the benefits and harms of aspirin chemoprevention in average risk individuals found that the use of aspirin, especially if used in high doses for more than 10 years, reduces the incidence of colonic adenomas and CRCs [Dube 2007]. However, the data regarding a reduction in CRC incidence was inconsistent for cohort studies and randomized controlled trials. As well, the use of high dose aspirin increases the incidence of gastrointestinal complications, and as such, the possible harms should be considered. The use of resistant starch has also been suggested as a chemopreventative candidate for decreasing the risk of CRC [Vasen 2007a].

A recent randomized, placebo-controlled trial evaluated the use of aspirin and resistant starch in reducing the risk of adenoma and carcinoma in LS mutation carriers [Burn 2008]. They found no significant difference in neoplasia development between those who received aspirin compared to those who received a placebo (18.9% versus 19% respectively), nor did they find any significant difference between these groups with respect to the development of advanced neoplasia (7.4% vs. 9.9%, p=0.33). Similarly, no significant difference in neoplasia development was reported for those who received resistant starch compared to those who received placebo (18.7% versus 18.4%, respectively). This study showed no benefit in terms of adenoma or CRC prevention in

LS patients due to the use of aspirin, resistant starch or both for up to 4 years. Longerterm follow-up may be required to fully evaluate the use of aspirin chemoprevention in LS.

The oral contraceptive pill has been shown to reduce the risk of both endometrial and ovarian cancer in the general population [Centers for Disease Control Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study 1983a ,1983b; Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study of the Centers for Disease Control and the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development 1987] and also to prevent ovarian cancer in carriers of *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations [McLaughlin 2007]. However, there are currently no data addressing the efficacy of chemoprevention in reducing gynecologic cancers in LS.

# 2.8 NEWFOUNDLAND'S FOUNDER POPULATION

The province of Newfoundland and Labrador, on Canada's east coast, has a unique island population that historically has been isolated from other parts of North America. Although the first documented discovery of Newfoundland was in 1497 by John Cabot, permanent settlement was not established until around 1610. The peak immigration to Newfoundland occurred during the period 1780-1830, and included mainly Protestant settlers from the south-west of England and Roman Catholic settlers from the south of Ireland [Mannion 1977]. By the mid-1830's, immigration decreased and the population of Newfoundland was approximately 75,000. Thereafter, the population expanded rapidly to a peak of 580,000 in the mid 1980's due to a high birth rate. Approximately 90% of the current population can trace their origins to the 20,000 to 30,000 original settlers [Mannion 1977].

In addition to geographic isolation, coastal communities (outports) remained small and isolated until recently due to lack of roads, segregation by religion and limited immigration. Descendants of the original settlers frequently only moved to nearby coves or offshore islands which kept related families together. As a result of the way Newfoundland was settled and expanded, Newfoundland's population is relatively homogeneous and consists of a series of genetic isolates [Parfrey 2002; Spirio 1999]. Approximately 55-60% of the population live in communities of <2,500 people and 40% in communities of <1000 people [Rahman 2003; Woods 2005]. The current population of Newfoundland (~515,000) is a relatively new founder population (<20 generations) with a limited number of founders [Rahman 2003]. The Newfoundland population is influenced by founder effects and a high coefficient of kinship and is an ideal region for the investigation of genetic diseases due to large family size over the generations, close family ties to the ancestral communities, modest out-migration and a modern health care system [Parfrey 2002]. Of the 12 founder populations studied globally, Newfoundland has the greatest generalizability to other Caucasian populations [Service 2006].

#### 2.8.1 Founder Mutations in Lynch Syndrome

Founder mutations are pathogenic mutations that are shared by apparently unrelated patients and are inherited from a common ancestor several or many generations previously. Founder mutations are characteristically introduced into a population due to a single mutation carrier, which over a period of generations, accounts for a large fraction of the total disease burden in a specific population. Several features of a population, such as isolation (absence of significant immigration), rapid population growth, bottlenecks in population size and chance, increase the probability of a founder mutation prospering [de la Chapelle 2004].

Several founder mutations in *MLH1* and *MSH2* have been detected for LS, and in many of these populations, accounts for a sizeable proportion of all LS cases. Two founder mutations in *MLH1* have been identified in the Finnish population and account for more than 60% of all disease-causing mutations identified in families with LS [Nystrom-Lahti 1995; Moisio 1996]. A third founder mutation in *MLH1* was identified in the Valais region of Switzerland [Hutter 1996; Lynch 2004]. Founder mutations in *MSH2* have been identified in the Ashkenazi Jews [Foulkes 2002], where it may account for as many as one third of all cases, and also in North Americans, where the mutation occurs with a high frequency in a large genetically heterogeneous population, spread over a wide geographic area [Lynch 2004].

One of the first mutations identified causing LS was an intron 5 splice site mutation in *MSH2* [Leach 1993]. A large Newfoundland kindred (Family C) was critical to the original study that allowed LS to be mapped to the short arm of chromosome 2p [Peltomaki 1993]. This work later led to the identification of an *MSH2* germline mutation in the 5' splice site of exon 5, resulting in deletion of exon 5 and a truncated protein [Liu 1994]. This point mutation (MSH2 c.942+3A $\rightarrow$ T) is the most common LS-associated mutation in the world and accounts for approximately 10% of all LS mutations worldwide [Desai 2000; de la Chapelle 2004]. Based on haplotype analysis, this mutation arises *de novo* in most cases, but in Newfoundland, all carriers of this mutation share a common haplotype and a common geographic origin, indicating a founder effect [Froggatt 1999; Desai 2000].

## 2.9 MSH2 MUTATIONS IN NEWFOUNDLAND

As was previously stated, an intron 5 splice site mutation in the *MSH2* MMR gene was the first LS-causing mutation to be identified in Newfoundland. This splice site mutation was first detected in a large Newfoundland family (Family C) and was later found to be widespread through a founder effect. All additional families were independently ascertained and found to share a common haplotype and also a common ancestor from the same geographic region as Family C [Froggatt 1999].

Two other mutations in *MSH2* have also been identified in Newfoundland. An exon 8 deletion (c.1277-?\_1386+?del) has been identified in several families and haplotype

analysis suggests that this mutation arose from a common founder. The third mutation is an exon 4-16 deletion that segregates in a very large family (Family 11) and includes >80 mutation carriers. All sibships with this mutation have been genealogically linked to a common founder.

# 2.10 **OBJECTIVES**

The main objectives of this thesis will be as follows:

1. To determine whether the cumulative risk of cancer and mortality in a group of *MSH2* mutation carriers differs based on the specific mutation involved and whether gender differences in cancer and mortality outcomes is consistent across different mutations.

2. To compare the incidence of CRC and overall survival for *MSH2* mutation carriers who entered a colonoscopic screening program to that expected, derived from the non-screened group, adjusting for gender and survivor bias.

3. To compare gynecological cancer incidence and overall survival for female *MSH2* mutation carriers who received gynecological screening (case) and for matched controls, who were alive and disease-free at the age the case entered the screening program.

# **CHAPTER 3**

# The Phenotypic Expression of Three MSH2 Mutations in Large Newfoundland Families with Lynch Syndrome

Susan Stuckless<sup>1</sup>, Patrick S. Parfrey<sup>1</sup>, Michael O. Woods<sup>2</sup>, Janet Cox<sup>3</sup>, G. William Fitzgerald<sup>3</sup>, Jane S. Green<sup>2</sup>, Roger C. Green<sup>2</sup>

Departments of <sup>1</sup>Clinical Epidemiology and <sup>2</sup>Genetics, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada; <sup>3</sup>Division of Surgery, Charles S. Curtis Memorial Hospital, St. Anthony, Newfoundland, Canada

Published in Familial Cancer 2007; 6:1-12 Reprinted with Permission

#### 3.1 INTRODUCTION

Colorectal Cancer (CRC) is the third most common cancer; after breast and lung cancer in women and after prostate and lung in men [Canadian Cancer Society 2004]. One of the most significant risk factors for CRC is family history [Lynch 2003; National Cancer Institute 2005]. Lynch syndrome (LS), often called hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), is the most common hereditary CRC syndrome and is responsible for approximately 1 to 3 percent of cases of CRCs [Ponz de Leon 1999; Peel 2000; Salovaara 2000; Cunningham 2001; Samowitz 2001; Katballe 2002; Olsson 2003; Pinol 2004; de la Chapelle 2005 ; Sarroca 2005; Zhang 2005]. However, in Newfoundland up to 47% of CRC patients come from high-risk and intermediate-risk families [Woods 2005].

Lynch syndrome is characterized by autosomal dominant inheritance, early age at onset of colorectal carcinoma, right-sided predominance, and increased incidence of synchronous and metachronous CRCs [Fitzgibbons 1987]. Additionally, extra-colonic cancers of the gastrointestinal tract, genitourinary tract, endometrium, ovaries, biliary tract, pancreas and brain are frequently observed [Mecklin 1991; Watson 1993; Aarnio 1995; Lynch 1997; Vasen 1999].

Lynch syndrome has been associated with germline mutations in several DNA mismatch repair (MMR) genes, including *MSH2*, *MLH1*, *MSH6*, and *PMS2* [Syngal 2000; Wheeler 2000]. Ninety percent of LS cases are caused by mutations in either *MLH1* or *MSH2* 

[Peltomaki 1997; Lynch 2003, 2004]. Extracolonic malignancies are more frequently associated with mutations in *MSH2* than with mutations in *MLH1* [Rowley 2005].

Lynch syndrome shows incomplete penetrance (not all mutation carriers will develop a cancer) and variable expressivity (individuals develop different cancers at different ages). In individuals with an MMR mutation, the lifetime risk of developing CRC is about 80% [Watson 1993; Aarnio 1995; Peltomaki 1997; Wheeler 2000]. Endometrial and ovarian cancers occur in up to 60% and 10%, respectively, of female mutation carriers. Cancers such as gastric and urothelial cancers, also have a lifetime risk of about 10%, whereas other cancers occur in smaller proportions of mutation carriers despite a marked increased relative risk (3 to 25 times the risk of the general population) for some of them, e.g., cancers of the small bowel and biliary system [Vasen 1996; Aarnio 1999; Berends 2001; Watson 2001; Lynch 2004; Rowley 2005].

The province of Newfoundland, Canada, has one of the most valuable populations for investigating autosomal dominant diseases [Green 2002; Parfrey 2002; Hodgkinson 2005]. Until very recently, little in or out migration had occurred since the founding immigrations from South East Ireland and South West England in the late 18<sup>th</sup> and early 19<sup>th</sup> centuries. Large families were the norm over successive generations and family members settled near the core community.

An extensive Newfoundland family was used in the original study showing linkage between hereditary CRC and a locus on chromosome 2p [Peltomaki 1993]. This later led to the identification of a germline mutation in *MSH2*, c.942+3A>T, in the 5` splice site of intron 5, resulting in an inframe deletion of exon 5 in the mRNA [Liu 1994, 1996]. This mutation was subsequently found in a total of 12 Newfoundland families. The phenotypic expression of this founder *MSH2* mutation was assessed and male mutation carriers were found to be at an increased risk for CRC and death from cancer when compared to female mutation carriers [Green 2002]. Further analysis of high risk families in Newfoundland and Labrador has led to the identification of two different *MSH2* mutations in six more families. These mutations include genomic deletions of exon 8 in five families and deletion of exons 4-16 in the sixth family. Tumors from these families do not express the MSH2 protein and exhibit microsatellite instability (MSI).

The association between genotype and phenotype is poorly understood despite the fact that a large number of predisposing mutations have been identified [Peltomaki 2001]. Whether there is a difference in cancer risk between carriers of the various MMR-gene mutations is unclear [Vasen 2001]. Based on current biochemical deduction, different mutations of the *MSH2* and *MLH1* genes may be predicted to have different functional consequences [Peltomaki 2001]. Consequently, assessment of the correlation between specific mutations (genotype) and their expression in family members (phenotype) is necessary [Terdiman 1999].

The current study was undertaken to determine whether the phenotypic expression of Lynch syndrome, caused by mutations in *MSH2*, is influenced by the specific mutation and whether the effect of gender on cancer and mortality outcomes is consistent across families with different mutations.

## **3.2 PATIENTS AND METHODS**

More than 300 families with high or intermediate risk for hereditary CRC have been referred to the Medical Genetics Program of Newfoundland. Fifty-two of these families met either the Amsterdam I or Amsterdam II criteria. Of these, eighteen families have been confirmed as having an *MSH2* mutation. Informed consent was obtained from all subjects or an appropriate proxy. Ethics approval was granted by the Human Investigations Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, the Health Care Corporation of St. John's and the Avalon Peninsula Health Board.

#### 3.2.1 Mutation Detection and Genotyping

DNA from all available family members at 50% risk of inheriting an *MSH2* mutation was prepared from whole blood using a simple salting-out method [Miller 1988]. The point mutation in the splice donor site of intron 5 in *MSH2* (c.942+3A>T) was determined by restriction fragment analysis as described previously [Froggatt 1995]. Exon deletions in *MSH2* were detected by Multiplex Ligation-dependent Probe Amplification (MLPA) using genomic DNA [Schouten 2002]. MLPA, using the HNPCC probes (kit # SALSA

P003), was conducted and analyzed according to the protocol provided by MRC-Holland (Amsterdam, Holland) on an ABI 377 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). Genotyping, using microsatellite markers, for families segregating the exon 8 deletion, was performed on either an ABI 3100 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA) or a Beckman Coulter CEQ 8000 Genetic Analysis System (Beckman Coulter Inc., Fullerton, CA). Marker positions on chromosome 2 were identified using the Genome Browser from the UCSC Genome Bioinformatics website (<u>http://genome.ucsc.edu/</u>). Primer sequences were obtained from the Human Genome Database (<u>http://www.gdb.org/</u>). PCR protocols are available upon request. Alleles were called blind to affection status.

## 3.2.2 Subjects

At risk individuals were further classified as mutation carriers if they met one of the following criteria: i) confirmation by mutation testing, ii) obligate carrier (in the line of descent and having offspring with a proven mutation), or iii) in the line of descent and presenting clinically with an HNPCC tumor < 50 years of age. Individuals falling into the first two categories were called "mutation positive" while those in the last category were referred to as "presumed positive". Information on family history, age of onset of clinical manifestations, type of cancer, and cause of death was collected from mutation positive or presumed positive family members and confirmed by medical records.

The study group consisted of 290 individuals from 18 families who had inherited an *MSH2* mutation (**Table 3.1**). Twelve families with 151 mutation carriers had the intron 5 splice site mutation (75 males and 76 females), five families with 74 mutation carriers had the exon 8 deletion (37 males and 37 females) and one family with 65 mutation carriers had the exon 4-16 deletion (31 males and 34 females). From these families, 235 individuals (81%) were found to be mutation positive (193 were confirmed by mutation testing to have an *MSH2* mutation and 42 were labelled an obligate carrier), and the remaining 55 (19%) were considered presumed positive.

······································	Intron 5 Mutation	<b>Exon 8 Deletion</b>	Exon 4-16 Deletion
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)
Gender			
Males	75 (50)	37 (50)	31 (48)
Females	76 (50)	37 (50)	34 (52)
Year of Birth			
Before 1930	39 (26)	18 (31)	16 (25)
1930-1969	98 (65)	36 (62)	43 (66)
1970 and After	14 (9)	4 (7)	6 (9)
Mutation Status			
Positive	125 (83)	60 (81)	50 (77)
Presumed Positive	26 (17)	14 (19)	15 (23)
Parent Carrier			
Mother	104 (69)	22 (30)	29 (45)
Father	43 (28)	43 (58)	28 (43)
Unknown	4 (3)	9 (12)	8 (12)
Cancer			
Yes	91 (60)	51 (69)	39 (60)
No	60 (40)	23 (31)	26 (40)

Table 3.1 Characteristics of family members by type of MSH2 mutation

#### 3.2.3 Statistical Analyses

Statistical analyses were done using version 11.5 of the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS). Chi-square tests were performed to determine if the distribution of specific cancer types (CRC, endometrial, ovarian, and transitional carcinoma of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis) varied among the different mutation groups. Time to colorectal cancer, time to any first cancer, time to extracolonic HNPCC cancers (endometrial, ovarian, stomach and transitional cell carcinoma of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis) and time to death were analyzed using the Kaplan Meier time-to-event analysis in mutation carriers. In the time-to-event analyses, mutation carriers were studied with respect to their risk of developing cancer from birth to death and lifetime risk was determined based on cumulative risk up to 70 years of age. Differences in survival curves for each mutation were tested for statistical significance using the logrank test. Relative risk of developing each outcome was estimated for male and female mutation carriers using the Cox Regression Model. Similar analyses were run on mutation positive carriers only, to determine if the ascertainment bias inherent in our selection criteria had an impact on our overall conclusions. For time-to-event analyses, the number at risk is less than the study population totals due to missing data on ages at cancer, death and last follow-up.

#### 3.3 **RESULTS**

#### **3.3.1** Evidence for Founder Mutations

All the sibships with the exon 4-16 deletion were genealogically linked to a common founder. It was not possible to genealogically connect the five families segregating the exon 8 deletion but haplotype analysis (**Table 3.2**) strongly suggests that the mutation arose from a common founder in at least four of the five families. Since this is a frequently identified mutation, [Bapat 1999; Wang 2003; Thiffault 2004] it may have arisen independently in family R0134. However, the qter portion of the haplotype in this family is identical to that of the other four families, therefore it is possible that this mutation has occurred but once in the Newfoundland population. Genealogical study and haplotype analysis have shown that eleven of the twelve families segregating the intron 5 mutation likely have a common ancestor [Froggatt 1999].

Table 3.2 Haplotypes for mutation carriers in five families with an exon 8 deletion in *MSH2*. The marker order is pter-*D2S119*-0.1 Mb-*D2S2298*-1.0 Mb-*D2S2174*-0.9 Mb-*D2S2240*-0.5 Mb-*D2S391*-0.8 Mb-*D2S2227*-0.4 Mb-*MSH2*-1.5Mb-*D2S1247*-2.2 Mb-*D2S123*-qter.

	R0004	R0014	R0134	R0165	<b>R045</b> 7
D2S119	214	214	222	214	214/216
D2S2298	220	220	214	220	220
D2S2174	277	277	277	277	277
D2S2240	181	181	177/179	181	181
D2S391	143	143	147	143	143
D2S2227	214	214	206	214	214
D2S1247	308	308	308	308	308
D2S2739	242	242	242	242	242
D2S123	209/211	209/211	209/211	209/211	209/211

The marker order is pter-*D2S119*-0.1 Mb-*D2S2298*-1.0 Mb-*D2S2174*-0.9 Mb-*D2S2240*-0.5 Mb-*D2S391*-0.8 Mb-*D2S2227*-0.4 Mb-*MSH2*-1.5Mb-*D2S1247*-2.2 Mb-*D2S123*-qter

## 3.3.2 Comparison of Mutation Carriers

**Table 3.3** shows the different types of first cancers and overall total cancers for all mutation carriers. CRC was the first manifestation of the disease in 54% of cases with the intron 5 splice site mutation, 59% of those with the exon 8 deletion and 72% of those with the exon 4-16 deletion. For females, a large proportion of first cancers were found to be cancers of the female reproductive system (endometrium, ovary and fallopian tube). Forty-nine percent of females with the intron 5 splice site mutation developed one of these cancers as did 33% of those with the exon 8 deletion and 44% of those with the exon 4-16 deletion. After exclusion of presumed positive individuals the distribution of cancers was quite similar to that for all carriers. CRC was still the most prominent first cancer and occurred in 51% of those with the intron 5 splice site mutation, 53% of those with the exon 8 deletion.

	Intron 5	Mutation	Exon 8 Deletion		Exon 4-16 Deletion	
Cancer Type	<u>(151 c</u>	arriers)	(74 c	arriers)	(65 c	arriers)
	First	Total	First	Total	First	Total
	cancer	cancers	cancer	cancers	cancer	cancers
CRC	49 (54)	81 (49)	30 ( <b>59</b> )	52 (47)	28 ( <b>72</b> )	41 (57)
Other HNPCC (Bethesda)						
Endometrial	14 (15)	22 (13)	6 ( <b>12</b> )	10 ( <b>9</b> )	7 (18)	8 (11)
Ovarian	8 (9)	12 (7)	2 (4)	4 (4)	-	-
Stomach	4 (5)	8 (5)	2 (4)	4 (4)	-	2 (3)
Pancreatic	-	1(1)	-	-	-	-
Ureter-TCC	-	-	3 (6)	6 (5)	-	5 (7)
Renal-TCC	-	1 (1)	1 (2)	6 (5)	-	-
Bladder-TCC	-	3 ( <b>2</b> )	-	4 (4)	-	3 (4)
Small bowel	1 (1)	4 (2)	1 (2)	1 (1)	-	-
Fallopian tube	1 (1)	1(1)	-	-	-	-
Non-HNPCC						
Prostate	-	5 ( <b>3</b> )	1 (2)	3 (3)	-	-
Skin <sup>a</sup>	9 (10)	17 ( <b>10</b> )	3 (6)	10 ( <b>9</b> )	2 (5)	11 (15)
Brain	2 (2)	2 (1)	-	-	-	-
Breast <sup>b</sup>	1 (1)	3 (2)	1 (2)	6 (5)	-	-
Cervix	2 ( <b>2</b> )	2(1)	1 (2)	1 (1)	-	-
Retropharyngeal	-	1(1)	-	-	-	-
Multiple myeloma	-	-	-	1 (1)	-	-
GI	-	-	-	-	2 (5)	2 (3)
Spinal Cord	-	1 (1)	-	-	-	-
Lung	-	-	-	2 ( <b>2</b> )	-	-
Liver	-	1 (1)	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	<b>91</b> (100)	<b>165</b> (100)	<b>51</b> (100)	<b>110</b> (100)	<b>39</b> (100)	<b>72</b> (100)

Table 3.3 Types of first cancer and total overall cancers for each mutation N (%)

TCC, transitional cell cancer; GI, gastrointestinal

<sup>a</sup>Many of these skin cancers are part of the Muir-Torre Syndrome (keratoacanthomas) <sup>b</sup>The higher rate of breast cancer in deletion 8 carriers seems likely to be linked to breast cancer in the family of a married-in individual and not the MSH2 mutation Of the 151 mutation carriers with the intron 5 splice site mutation, 91 individuals (60.3%) developed at least one cancer. Forty-two of these individuals developed multiple cancers resulting in a total of 165 primary cancers for the 91 family members. Fifty-one individuals (68.9%) with the exon 8 deletion had at least one cancer and twenty-five of these went on to develop additional cancers. A total of 110 cancers were found among the 51 family members. For those with the exon 4-16 deletion, 39 family members (60%) were found to have at least one cancer. Eighteen individuals developed additional cancers resulting in a total of 72 cancers among the family members.

#### **3.3.3** Incidence of Cancer and Mortality

The lifetime risk of developing cancer at any site for all *MSH2* mutation carriers was found to be 94% (**Table 3.4, Figure 3.1**). These predisposed individuals were found to have a high lifetime risk of developing CRC (75%), transitional cell carcinomas (TCCs) of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis (32%), and stomach cancer (14%). In females, lifetime risk for endometrial cancer was 58% and for ovarian cancer was 21%. Twenty percent of mutation carriers developed CRC before 40 years of age and 6% of female mutation carriers developed endometrial cancer before 40 years of age. Median life expectancy was 63 years. Across all cancer types, lifetime risk of cancer development was quite similar for those with a confirmed mutation (**Figure 3.2**) compared to all mutation carriers.

Cumulative	Any first	Colorectal	Endometrial	Ovarian	Transitional	Stomach
risk by age	cancer	cancer	cancer	cancer	cell cancers	cancer
$\leq 30$	5	4	0	0	0	0
$\leq 40$	27	20	6	3	0	2
$\leq 50$	66	47	25	11	1	4
$\leq 60$	86	65	<b>4</b> 9	18	8	6
$\leq 70$	94	75	58	21	32	14
$\leq 80$	<b>99</b>	<b>79</b>	58	21	32	14
	15	- <b>-</b>		0.0	0.0	0.5
Mean	47	57	67	80	80	85
Median	46	51	63	NA	NA	NA
Events	176	119	40	16	20	12
# at risk	276	278	141	141	275	275

Table 3.4 Cumulative risk of cancer development in MSH2 mutation carriers



Figure 3.1 Cumulative risk of cancer development in all MSH2 mutation carriers



Figure 3.2 Cumulative risk of cancer development in proven *MSH2* mutation carriers

Male carriers were found to have a significantly increased risk of developing any cancer (RR=1.4; 95% CI 1.0-1.9), of developing CRC (RR=2.9; 95% CI 2.0-4.2), and of death (RR=2.4; 95% CI 1.6-3.6) compared with female carriers (**Table 3.5, Figure 3.3a-c**). Similar results were found for those considered mutation positive (**Table 3.6**). The risk of developing any first cancer (RR=1.5; 95% CI 1.0-2.1), CRC (RR=2.5; 95% CI 1.6-3.9) or death (RR=2.3; 95% CI 1.3-3.9) was significantly increased in male carriers compared to female carriers.

Cumulative risk	Any first cancer		Colore	ctal cancer	Death	
by age	Males	Females	Males	Females	Males	Females
≤ <b>3</b> 0	9	2	8	1	6	2
$\leq 40$	36	18	32	8	20	5
$\leq 50$	71	60	65	30	37	11
$\leq 60$	85	87	81	48	56	34
$\leq 70$	95	94	88	61	84	53
$\leq 80$	98	98	88	69	92	68
Relative Risk		1.4		2.9		2.4
(95% CI)	(1.	0-1.9)	(2.	.0-4.2)	(1.0	6-3.6)
Mean	45	49	48	65	56	68
Median	45	48	46	66	58	69
Events	89	87	77	42	65	38
# at Risk	134	142	136	142	135	141

Table 3.5 Cumulative risk of cancer development or death for male and female mutation carriers



Figure 3.3a Cumulative risk of cancer development for male and female mutation carriers (RR=1.4; 95% CI 1.0-1.9).



Figure 3.3b Cumulative risk of CRC development for male and female mutation carriers (RR=2.9; 95% CI 2.0-4.2).



Figure 3.3c Cumulative risk of death for male and female mutation carriers (RR=2.4; 95% CI 1.6-3.6).

Cumulative risk	Any fir	Any first cancer		tal cancer	Death		
by age	Males	Females	Males	Females	Males	Females	
$\leq 30$	6	2	6	1	2	0	
$\leq 40$	33	16	31	9	14	3	
$\leq 50$	72	57	65	31	30	5	
$\leq 60$	<b>79</b>	84	72	48	46	27	
$\leq 70$	90	92	76	59	71	48	
$\leq 80$	95	98	76	67	71	56	
Relative Risk	1	1.5	2	2.5		2.3	
(95% CI)	(1.0	)-2.1)	(1.6	(1.6-3.9)		(1.3-3.9)	
Mean	46	51	52	66	62	72	
Median	45	49	46	67	66	76	
Events	54	70	47	36	31	24	
# at Risk	99	124	101	124	100	123	

Table 3.6Cumulative risk of cancer development or death for male and femalemutation positive carriers

#### 3.3.3.1 Impact of Mutation

The cumulative probability of developing any first cancer, CRC, extracolonic cancers or death was compared for *MSH2* mutation carriers with the intron 5 splice site mutation, the exon 8 deletion and the exon 4-16 deletion. The age-related risk of any of these events was not significantly different for the three *MSH2* mutations. There was, however, an increased number of transitional cell cancers of the ureter, bladder, and renal pelvis in those with the exon 8 deletion. Fourteen percent of total cancers in exon 8 deletion carriers and 3% in intron 5 splice site mutation carriers (**Table 3.3**). Ten individuals with the exon 8 deletion developed at least one transitional cell cancer compared to six individuals with the exon 8 deletion and four with the splice site mutation ( $\chi^2 = 8.6$ ; *P*=.013). By age 70 years, 44% of those with the exon 8 deletion had developed one of these transitional

cell cancers as compared to 31% of deletion 4-16 carriers and 16% of the splice site

mutation carriers (Table 3.7), but the difference did not achieve statistical significance.

Cumulative risk by age	Intron 5 mutation	Exon 8 deletion	Exon 4-16 deletion	All mutation carriers
- 50	2	2	0	
$\leq 50$	2	3	0	1
$\leq 60$	5	6	16	8
$\leq 70$	16	44	31	32
$\leq 80$	16	44	31	32
Mean	80	77	73	80
Median	NA	NA	NA	NA
Events	4	10	6	20
# at Risk	151	59	65	255
Relative Risk (95% CI)				
Exon 8 deletion versus intron		2.8 (0.9-9.1)		
5 mutation				
Exon 4-16 deletion versus			2.7 (0.8-9.5)	
Deletion carriers (exon 8 and		2.8 (0.9-8.3)		
exon 4-16) versus intron 5		× /		
mutation				

 Table 3.7 Cumulative risk of developing transitional cell cancers of the ureter,

 bladder and renal pelvis in MSH2 mutation carriers

A second analysis compared those with the splice site mutation and those with a genomic deletion (exon 8 deletion and exon 4-16 deletion combined). The age-related risk of developing any first cancer, CRC or death was not significantly different between the two groups. There was, however, a significantly increased risk of ovarian cancer for family members with the splice site mutation (**Table 3.8**). Also, an elevated but not significant

risk for transitional cell cancers of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis was found for

deletion carriers.

Cumulative risk by age	Splice site mutation	Genomic deletion	All mutation carriers
< 30	0.0	0.0	0.0
< 40	6.4	0.0	3.3
$\leq 50$	17.1	4.6	11.2
$\leq 60$	24.2	10.9	17.9
$\leq 70$	31.8	10.9	21.2
$\leq 80$	31.8	10.9	21.2
Mean	72.7	84.6	80.3
Median	NA	NA	NA
Events	12	4	16
Censored	64	61	125
Relative Risk (95% CI)			
plice site mutation versus	3.2 (	1.0-10.1)	

Table 3.8 Cumulative Risk of Developing Ovarian Cancer in Female MSH2Mutation Carriers

Similar results were found when the above analyses were repeated on those considered mutation positive only. Comparison of cumulative survival across the three *MSH2* mutations showed that there was no significant difference in time to development of any first cancer, CRC or death. However, when comparing the cumulative risk of extracolonic cancers, a significant difference was seen in time to development of transitional cell cancers of the ureter, bladder, and renal pelvis. The relative risk was 5.0 (95% CI 1.1-23.3) for those with the exon 8 deletion compared to those with the intron 5 splice site mutation, and for those with the exon 4-16 deletion, the risk was 5.4 (95% CI

1.1-28.1) when compared to those with the splice site mutation. Comparing mutation positive individuals with a splice site mutation and those with a genomic deletion also led to similar results. Individuals with a genomic deletion were at a significantly increased risk for development of transitional cell cancers (RR=5.2; 95% CI 1.2-22.7) compared to those with the splice site mutation. Individuals with the splice site mutation, however, were found to have an increased risk for ovarian cancer compared to those with a genomic deletion but this did not achieve statistical significance (RR=2.6; 95% CI 0.8-8.2).

#### 3.3.3.2 Impact of Gender

There was no significant gender difference between time-to-development of any first cancer for carriers of the splice site and carriers of the deletion 8 mutations (**Table 3.9**). However, for those with the exon 4-16 deletion, the relative risk of any cancer development was 2.5 (95% CI 1.3-5.0) in male carriers compared with female carriers.

Males were found to have a significantly increased risk of CRC development across all three *MSH2* mutations (**Table 3.9**). For splice site mutation carriers, the risk of CRC in males compared to females was 2.7 (95% CI 1.6-4.7) with 77% of males versus 40% of females developing the CRC by age 60 years. The relative risk of CRC development was 2.2 (95% CI 1.1-4.7) for males versus females with the exon 8 deletion. Seventy-eight percent of males versus 45% of females developed CRC by 60 years. For those with the

exon 4-16 deletion, the risk of CRC in males compared to females was 4.3 (95% CI 1.9-

9.5). By age 60 years, 89% of males compared to 58% of females had developed CRC.

	Intron 5	mutation	Exon 8	deletion	Exon 4-16 deletion	
	Males	Females	Males	Females	Males	Females
Any first cancer						
Events	44	47	22	24	23	16
Number at risk	75	76	28	32	31	34
Median age to 1 <sup>st</sup> cancer	46	47	46	46	41	49
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	1	.2	1	.1		2.5
95% CI	0.8	- 1.9	0.6	- 1.9	1.3	- 5.0
Colorectal cancer						
Events	36	22	20	11	21	9
Number at risk	75	76	30	32	31	34
Median age to CRC	46	67	49	66	42	59
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	2	2.7	2	2.2		4.3
95% CI	1.6	- 4.7	1.1	- 4.7	1.9	-9.5
Death						
Events	31	22	20	9	14	7
Number at risk	75	76	29	31	31	34
Median survival	54	66	58	75	63	77
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	2	2.1	3	3.1		2.9
95% CI	1.2	-3.7	1.3	- 7.3	1.1	- 8.2

# Table 3.9 Cumulative risk of developing any 1<sup>st</sup> cancer, colorectal cancer or death in male and female mutation carriers

<sup>a</sup> Compares males to females

All families showed a significant gender difference for death, with males being at a greater risk for death than females (**Table 3.9**). In splice site mutation carriers, the relative risk of death was 2.1 (95% CI 1.2-3.7) for males versus females. The median survival was 54 years for males versus 66 years for females. The relative risk of death was 3.1 (95% CI 1.3-7.3) for males with a deletion 8 mutation as compared to females

with the same mutation, and the median survivals were 58 and 75 years, respectively. For those with an exon 4-16 deletion, the risk of death for males compared to females was 2.9 (95% CI 1.1-8.2). The median survivals were 63 years for males and 77 years for females.

The previous analyses were also performed on mutation positive individuals only (**Table 3.10**). Across all 3 *MSH2* mutations, the age-related risks for development of any first cancer were similar to the gender differences found for all mutation carriers. This was not true for time to CRC development or death. Only those with the splice site mutation and the exon 4-16 deletion showed a significant gender difference for CRC development, with males being at a greater risk than females. Also, only male carriers with the exon 8 deletion were found to be at a significantly increased risk for death when compared to their female family members.

#### 3.4 DISCUSSION

The penetrance of MMR gene mutations (lifetime cancer risk) has proven difficult to determine in LS cases and could be heavily dependent on the source of the reference sample [Carayol 2002; Hampel 2005b; Quehenberger 2005]. The results of our study cannot be directly compared to other penetrance studies, due to differences in methods of ascertainment, geographical variations in environmental factors, possible genetic modifiers and allelic heterogeneity, yet there are consistent findings.

	Intron 5	mutation	Exon 8	Exon 8 deletion		Exon 4-16 deletion	
	Males	Females	Males	Females	Males	Females	
Any first cancer							
Events	25	40	14	21	15	9	
Number at risk	56	69	20	28	23	27	
Median age to 1 <sup>st</sup> cancer	45	48	46	52	45	59	
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	1	.2	1	.0	4	4.1	
95% CI	0.7	- 2.0	0.5	- 2.1	1.6	- 10.3	
Colorectal cancer							
Events	21	20	12	10	14	6	
Number at risk	56	69	22	28	23	27	
Median age to CRC	46	67	50	NA	45	59	
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	2		1.8		5.4		
95% CI	1.2	- 4.2	0.8	- 4.2	2.0	- 14.8	
Death							
Events	13	15	12	6	6	3	
Number at risk	56	69	21	27	23	27	
Median survival	68	68	58	69	69	80	
Relative risk <sup>a</sup>	2	2.0	3.2		3.3		
95% CI	0.9	- 4.3	1.1	- 9.0	0.7	- 16.2	

Table 3.10 Cumulative risk of developing any 1<sup>st</sup> cancer, colorectal cancer or death in male and female mutation positive carriers

<sup>a</sup> Compares males to females

Our lifetime CRC (75%) and endometrial cancer (58%) risk estimates are very similar to those reported in the literature. Most of these published risk estimates are derived from families collected at HNPCC registries and vary between 65-85% for CRC [Aarnio 1995, 1999; Vasen 1996, 2001] and 40-60% for endometrial cancer [Aarnio 1995, 1999; Vasen 1996; Dunlop 1997]. Similarly, our increased lifetime risks for ovarian, stomach, and transitional cell carcinomas of the ureter, bladder and renal pelvis are consistent with results from other published studies. In many cases however, our risk estimates are even higher than those reported especially for transitional cell cancers [Aarnio 1995, 1999;

Vasen 2001]. We also found that CRC risk was higher in male mutation carriers than in female mutation carriers. This sex difference in CRC risk is in agreement with that reported by other investigations [Dunlop 1997; Aarnio 1999; Froggatt 1999; Vasen 2001] and is perhaps due to sex-linked modifier genes. Also, our findings for carriers of the intron 5 splice site mutation are consistent with those published previously. This mutation is one of the most frequently occurring mutations in HNPCC families worldwide [Liu 1994, 1996; Froggatt 1995, 1999; Miyaki 1995; Pensotti 1997; Bai 1999; Chan 1999; Wang 1999; Desai 2000; Fidalgo 2000] with CRC being the most common cancer site, followed by endometrial and ovarian cancers for females [Miyaki 1995; Froggatt 1999]. Other infrequent cancer sites include skin and stomach cancer [Froggatt 1999]. Our penetrance estimates (up to 60 years of age) for any first cancer (89%), CRC (58%), endometrial cancer (53%) and our intersex differences in the lifetime risk of CRC (77% male vs. 40% female; P<.001) are consistent with that reported elsewhere [Froggatt 1999].

Studies have shown that there may be variation in the tumor spectrum depending on the specific MMR gene and mutation involved and the position of the mutation may be more important than the type [Aarnio 1999]. Therefore, it is possible that the intron 5 splice site mutation may have a functional consequence different than the genomic deletions, [Peltomaki 2001] although the *MSH2* protein was not detectable on immunoassay for any of the three mutations.

An important consideration when performing genotype-phenotype studies is the underlying genetic background of the mutations. When trying to elucidate the phenotypic consequences of a particular mutation, studying a group of individuals with a very similar genetic background is preferred – as is the case when carriers of a specific mutation are members of the same extended family. We have demonstrated from genealogical study and haplotype analysis that each of the three *MSH2* mutations identified in Newfoundland likely arose from a common ancestor.

The lifetime probabilities of developing CRC were similar for all three mutations, as were the age-and gender-related risks. Transitional cell cancers of the urinary tract comprised a significantly lower proportion of cancers in carriers of the splice site mutation than in carriers of the genomic deletions. In addition, the incidence of ovarian cancer was higher in carriers of the splice site mutation. These observations may imply that the phenotypic expression of extracolonic cancers differs according to the type of *MSH2* mutation, but care needs to be taken with this interpretation because of several limitations in this study.

Although we have studied 290 mutation carriers, the number of extracolonic cancers is relatively small. In addition to small event rates, the likelihood of finding a false positive is quite high in this study because of multiple comparisons. Finally, the time-to-event analyses (Kaplan Meier and Cox Regression) do not take account of the possibility that clustering of events could occur in families that may be unrelated to the *MSH2* mutations.

For example, there may be other genetic variants in the family causing the development of these cancers, or lifestyle and environmental issues may be influencing the similarity of cancers found in these families.

Another limitation is that carrier status was not confirmed in all family members by mutation testing. While the definition of an obligate carrier is reasonable, the genetic status of those at 50% risk who developed an HNPCC cancer before 50 years of age is less definitive. Kindreds identified in this manner, through family history, will inherently have a large number of CRC cases, and estimates of penetrance obtained in this manner may not be relevant to mutation carriers in the general population. Recent studies have suggested that current risk estimates for colorectal and endometrial cancers may be largely overestimated due to ascertainment bias introduced in the selection of families [Carayol 2002; Hampel 2005b; Quehenberger 2005]. However, after exclusion of presumed positive carriers, we found that our primary conclusions were the same: time to first CRC, first HNPCC cancer and death were similar in families with different mutations; type of mutation may have an impact on development of extracolonic cancers; and male gender was associated with a worse outcome.

In this study three very large families, with three different mutations, have been ascertained in the same way. Confounding by environmental factors is likely to have been small because the families live in the same geographic area and have a similar cultural background. Clinical screening programs have been established, and to date, 1450 at risk
individuals have had at least one screening colonoscopy, and more than 70% of these have had multiple colonoscopies. The number of CRC and other cancer cases that this program has prevented will be investigated in a future study.

In conclusion, the cumulative risk of developing cancer by 70 years is 94% in carriers of these *MSH2* mutations. The age- and gender- related risks of CRC and death are similar for the exon 5 splice site mutation, the exon 4-16 deletion and the exon 8 deletion. There is evidence to suggest that transitional cell cancers of the urinary tract occur less frequently, and ovarian cancer in women occurs more frequently in carriers of the exon 5 splice site mutation than in carriers with these genomic deletions.

# **CHAPTER 4**

# Impact of Colonoscopic Screening in Male and Female Lynch Syndrome Carriers with an MSH2 Mutation

Susan Stuckless<sup>1</sup>, Jane S. Green<sup>2</sup>, Marion Morgenstern<sup>2</sup>, Christine Kennedy<sup>3</sup>, Roger C. Green<sup>2</sup>, Michael O. Woods<sup>2</sup>, William Fitzgerald<sup>4</sup>, Janet Cox<sup>4</sup>, Patrick S. Parfrey<sup>1</sup>

Departments of <sup>1</sup>Clinical Epidemiology and <sup>2</sup>Genetics, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada; <sup>3</sup>Department of Community Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, University of Calgary, Calgary, Alberta, Canada; <sup>4</sup>Division of Surgery, Charles S. Curtis Memorial Hospital, St. Anthony, Newfoundland, Canada

Published in Clinical Genetics 2012; 82:439-444

Reprinted with Permission

# 4.1 INTRODUCTION

Lynch syndrome (LS), often called hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), is the most common hereditary colon cancer syndrome and accounts for 2-5% of all colorectal cancer (CRC) cases [Aaltonen 1998; de la Chapelle 2005; Hampel 2005a; Lynch 2009a]. This autosomal dominant disorder is characterized by early onset CRC, right-sided predominance, increased incidence of synchronous and metachronous CRCs, increased risk of other LS-associated malignancies [Mecklin 1991; Watson 1993; Aarnio 1995, 1999; Lynch 2008a, 2009a], and is caused by germline mutations in DNA mismatch repair (MMR) genes [Wheeler 2000; Lynch 2003].

The lifetime risk of developing CRC is about 70-80% in individuals with an MMR mutation [Vasen 1996; Aarnio 1999; Lynch 2000; Johnson 2006; Stuckless 2007; Barrow 2008] and is influenced by sex, method of ascertainment and the MMR genes involved. The reported lifetime risks for CRC range from 27-100% in males and 22-83% in females [Vasen 1996, 2001; Aarnio 1999; Hampel 2005b; Quehenberger 2005; Stuckless 2007; Barrow 2008; Ramsoekh 2009]. In Newfoundland MSH2 mutation carriers, females had a 39% lifetime risk of CRC compared with 85% in males, but females had a substantial risk of gynecologic cancers [Kopciuk 2009].

Screening with colonoscopy can potentially prevent the great majority of CRCs by detection and removal of adenomas, the precursors of most CRCs [Fletcher 2008]. Presently, screening for CRC in LS requires complete colonoscopy to the cecum every 1 to 2 years starting at ages 20 to 25 years, or 10 years younger than the youngest age of the person diagnosed in the family [Lynch 2000,2008a; Silva 2005; Lindor 2006].

In longitudinal studies of screening effectiveness, survivor bias favours screening when compared with those not screened. Furthermore, the phenotypic expression of MMR mutations is different in males and females [Green 2002; Stuckless 2007; Kopciuk 2009], and higher enrollment and compliance with screening programs may also differ between males and females. A prior cohort study evaluated colonoscopic screening in LS and found that screening every 3 years decreased the CRC rate by 62% and decreased overall mortality by about 65% [Jarvinen 2000]. A more recent study showed that the median age at onset of CRC was delayed by more than 20 years in the screened group [Stupart 2009]. However, no analysis by sex or adjustment for survivor bias was undertaken in these studies.

This study was undertaken to determine the effectiveness of colonoscopic screening in male and female LS carriers of three different, phenotypically similar, *MSH2* founder mutations. To correct for survivor bias we compared actual outcomes in the screened group with expected outcomes derived from the non-screened group, matching for age of entry to screening. Additionally, we determined compliance with screening recommendations and the relationship of the screening interval to CRC development in a subset of *MSH2* mutation carriers.

# 4.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

Families with a known *MSH2* mutation were initially identified through the Provincial Medical Genetics Program or the Department of Surgery at Grenfell Hospital, St. Anthony. Pedigrees were extended over time and the phenotype reported [Green 2002; Stuckless 2007]. Family members at 50% risk of inheriting a mutation were recommended to enter screening prior to discovery of the mutation, and carriers were recommended to do so following discovery of the mutation. Informed consent was obtained from all eligible subjects or an appropriate proxy. Individuals were considered eligible for the study if they were at 50% *a priori* risk to be mutation carriers and were included if they met one of the following criteria:

1. Confirmation by mutation testing (*Proven mutation carrier*);

2. In the line of descent and having offspring with a proven mutation (*Obligate mutation carrier*);

3. In the line of descent and presenting clinically with a LS tumour < 50 years of age (*Presumed mutation carrier*).

#### 4.2.1 Eligible Participants vs. Study Participants

On the basis of the above criteria, 387 individuals born after 1910 were considered to be eligible participants. Thirteen of these subjects declined to participate, 39 were lost to follow-up and 13 were excluded because they did not return their consent form or because records were never received. Thus study subjects comprised 322 of 387 (83%) eligible individuals (148 males, 174 females) belonging to 18 LS families. Nine families

had an intron 5 splice site mutation (c.942+3A/T), eight families had an exon 8 deletion (c.1277-?\_1386+?del) and one family had an exon 4-16 deletion (c.646-?\_2802+?del) (13). In total, 216 were proven mutation carriers, 50 were obligate mutation carriers and 56 were considered presumed carriers.

Screening for LS began in the late 1980s and initially included only colonoscopy every 1-2 years starting at age 20-25 years. Of the 322 study participants, 152 (47%) entered a CRC screening program and the remaining 170 (53%) did not. The majority of those not screened had either had a prior CRC, and thus were not eligible as the study is limited to screening for first CRC, or died prior to implementation of the screening program. Individuals were considered to have entered a screening program if they had at least one colonoscopy prior to any symptoms suggestive of colorectal cancer. Median follow-up from entry into screening to death or last follow-up was 9 years in males and 11 years in females.

To address compliance with screening recommendations, all colonoscopic information available for study subjects with an intron 5 splice site mutation and an exon 8 deletion were reviewed. Complete colonoscopy information following initial screening colonoscopy was not available for those with an exon 4-16 deletion. All mutation carriers who had at least two colonoscopic examinations performed after 1 January 1994 were included. Eleven mutation carriers were excluded because they had only one colonoscopy

performed. Study subjects were considered compliant if *all* screening colonoscopies were performed within 2 years of the previous examination.

#### 4.2.2 Data Collection

Medical records were reviewed and demographic data, dates and results of genetic testing, dates and results of various screening tests, dates and details of CRC, and mortality data were collected from 2006 to 2009.

#### 4.2.3 Statistical Analysis

Survivor bias was shown by comparing the age of entry to screening in males and females with the age of onset of CRC in the non-screened group (**Figure 4.1a-b**). Twenty eight percent of males screened entered the program after age 40 years, whereas by age 40, approximately 50% in the non-screened group had already developed CRC. Comparable percentages for the females were 40% and 16%. To overcome this survivor bias in males, we compared the time to CRC and survival in the screened group to that expected from the non-screened group, where the expected outcome for each individual who entered a screening program was determined by calculating the median time-to-event in non-screened individuals who were the same age and gender, alive and disease-free, at the time the individual entered the screening program. For example, the expected survival for a 40 year old male who entered screening was the median survival of all males who survived to 40 years and were disease-free in the non-screened group. As survivor bias was less in females, and lifetime risk of CRC is lower than in males

[Kopciuk 2009], we compared time to CRC in screened females with that in the nonscreened group.

Statistical analyses were done using Version 15.0 of the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS). Cumulative incidences of CRC and death (all-cause mortality) were calculated using the Kaplan-Meier time-to-event analysis, and the significance of the difference between the groups was tested by the log rank test. Calculation of expected outcomes from the non-screened group for each screened individual assumed that the outcome would occur at a particular median age. This assumption is reasonable for CRC in men where penetrance is very high, and also for death in men and women, but may be less reasonable for CRC in women where the lifetime risk is lower. Therefore, the CRC comparison to expected outcomes was not performed for females. Median age at CRC diagnosis and median survival were based on Kaplan-Meier estimates and accounted for censored cases. Relative risk of developing each outcome was estimated for the screened group compared to that expected (derived from the non-screened group) using the Cox Regression Model.



Figure 4.1a-b Age at entry into colorectal (CRC) screening compared with age at diagnosis of CRC in non-screened group by gender [(a) males, (b) females].

# 4.2.4 Ethics

Ethics approval was granted by the Human Investigations Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland.

# 4.3 **RESULTS**

Significantly more females than males entered screening (56% vs. 36%;  $\chi^2$ =12.6; *P*<.001), with median age at screening being 36 and 38 years, respectively, for male and female mutation carriers. As anticipated, a predominance of the non-screened group was born between 1910 and 1950 (**Table 4.1**). Of 69 males born after 1950, 46 (67%) entered screening, and of 87 females born after 1950, 70 (80%) did so ( $\chi^2$ =3.84; *P*=.05).

#### 4.3.1 Outcomes in Non-screened Group

In males, 79% developed at least one CRC with median age at CRC diagnosis being 41 years, and in females, 55% developed CRC with median being 57 years. In males, median survival was 52 years, and 35 of 69 deaths (51%) were due to CRC. In females, median survival was 63 years, and 15 of 50 deaths (30%) were caused by CRC.

		Males		Females			
		Non-			Non-		
	Screened	screened		Screened	screened		
	n (%)	n (%)	p-value	n (%)	n (%)	p-value	
Year of birth <sup>a</sup>							
1910-1950	8 (15)	67 (74)	0.000	28 (29)	56 (77)	0.000	
After 1950	46 (85)	23 (26)		70 (71)	17 (23)		
Mutation Status							
Proven mutation carrier	50 (92)	37 (39)	0.000	96 (98)	33 (43)	0.000	
Obligate mutation carrier	2 (4)	26 (28)		1(1)	21 (28)		
Presumed mutation carrier	2 (4)	31 (33)		1(1)	22 (29)		
Colorectal cancer							
Yes	14 (26)	74 (79)	0.000	14 (14)	42 (55)	0.000	
No	40 (74)	20 (21)		84 (86)	34 (45)		
Dead							
Yes	4 (7)	69 (73)	0.000	7 (7)	50 (66)	0.000	
No	50 (93)	25 (27)		91 (93)	26 (34)		
MSH2 mutation							
Intron 5 splice site	30 (56)	54 (57)	0.967	59 (60)	43 (57)	0.129	
Exon 8 deletion	14 (26)	24 (26)		17 (17)	22 (29)		
Exon 4-16 deletion	10 (18)	16 (17)		22 (23)	11 (14)		

# Table 4.1 Clinical characteristics of screened and non-screened group by gender.

<sup>a</sup> Those with missing date of births were excluded

## 4.3.2 Comparison of Outcomes after Screening to those Expected

For screened males, median age to CRC was 58 years. Compared to the expected median age of 47 years derived from the non-screened group, screened males had significantly lower risks for CRC (RR=0.29; 95% CI 0.16-0.53) (**Figure 4.2a**). In screened females, median age to CRC was 79 years, substantially better than median age in the non-screened group (RR=0.29; 95% CI 0.16-0.53) (**Figure 4.2b**).

Median survival in males who entered screening was 66 years. Compared to the expected median survival of 62 years for males, those who entered screening had better survival (RR=0.38; 95% CI 0.13-1.0) (**Figure 4.2c**). For females, median survival in the screened group was 80 years compared to the expected median survival of 63 years (RR=0.19; 95% CI 0.085-0.44) (**Figure 4.2d**).



Cumulative Risk by Age	≤ 30	<u>≰</u> 40	≤ 50	≤ 60	≤ 70	≤ 80	Mean	Median	Relative Risk (CI)
Screened	0	7	35	61	61	61	56	58	0.29
Expected	0	0	90	96	100	100	47	47	(0.16-0.53)



Cumulative Risk by Age	\$ 30	\$ 40	\$ 50	≤ 60	\$ 70	≤ 80	Mean	Median	Relative Risk (CI)
Screened	0	3	9	21	36	57	66	79	0.29
Non-screened		16	45	60	84	84	60	57	(0.16-0.53)

Figure 4.2a. Lifetime risk of colorectal cancer (CRC) in screened male group compared with expected from non-screened males; b. Lifetime risk of CRC in screened female group compared with non-screened females

a.

b.



Cumulative Risk by Age	≤ 30	≤ 40	≤ 50	≤ 60	≤ 70	≤ 80	Mean	Median	Relative Risk (CI)
Screened	0	5	5	11	55	55	66	66	0.38
Expected	0	0	0	-44	100	100	61	62	(0.13-1.0)



Cumulative Risk by Age	≤ 30	≤ 40	≤ 50	≤ 60	≤ 70	≤ 80	Mean	Median	Relative Risk (CI)
Screened	0	3	3	9	27	27	76	80	0.19
Expected		0	0	1	95	96	64	63	(0.085-0.44)

Figure 4.2c-d. Lifetime risk of death in screened group compared with expected from non-screened group by gender [(c) males, (d) females]

d.

#### 4.3.3 Compliance with Screening Recommendations

Forty one males and 68 females in 16 families with the intron 5 splice site mutation and the exon 8 deletion had at least two colonoscopic examinations performed (**Figure 4.3**). Eighteen males (44%) and 28 females (41%) were compliant with colonoscopy every 1-2 years.



Figure 4.3 Colorectal cancer (CRC) outcomes in mutation carriers with at least two colonoscopic examinations performed.

Eleven of 41 males (27%) developed an interval CRC, with median time from last screening colonoscopy to diagnosis being 1.7 years. Four individuals had a screening colonoscopy 1-2 years prior to their cancer diagnosis and four had screening within one year of their diagnosis (**Table 4.2**). Ten of 68 females (15%) developed an interval CRC, with median time from previous colonoscopy to diagnosis being 2.1 years. Four individuals had a screening colonoscopy 1- 2 years prior to their diagnosis and one was diagnosed at a screening interval less than one year (**Table 4.2**).

- ·							Full			
Gender	Age at CRC	Location	Stage (TNM)	Stage (Dukes)	Compliant <sup>a</sup>	Interval <sup>b</sup> (years)	colonoscopy at previous exam	Result of previous examination	Dead	Cause of Death
Males										
	$46^{c}$	Proximal	II	В	No	3.9	Yes	Normal	No	
	53	Proximal	Ι	А	No	1.8	Yes	Normal	No	
	42	Proximal	III	С	Yes	0.70	Yes	Normal	No	
	50	Distal	0	-	No	1.7	Yes	Normal	No	
	46	Proximal	Ι	А	Yes	0.96	Yes	Normal	No	
	58	Distal	Ι	А	Yes	1.8	Yes	Normal	No	
	52	Proximal	II	В	No	3.9	Yes	ТА	No	
	43	Proximal	0	-	Yes	0.62	Yes	Normal	No	
	38	Rectal	III	С	Yes	1.4	Yes	2 HP	Yes	CRC
	43	Rectal	Ι	А	No	2.7	Yes	TA & 7 HP	No	
	47	Distal	II	В	Yes	0.65	Yes	Normal	No	
Females										
	51	Proximal	II	В	No	5.9	Yes	Normal	No	
	43	Proximal	II	В	Yes	$0.22^{d}$	Yes	Normal	No	
	53°	Proximal	III	С	Yes	1.1	Yes	Normal	No	
	79	Distal	II	В	Yes	1.7	Yes	Normal	Yes	Stomach Ca
	43	Proximal	III	С	No	2.5	Yes	Normal	No	
	43	Distal	Ι	А	Yes	1.1	Yes	ТА	No	
	35	Distal	0	-	No	2.5	Yes	Normal	No	
	64	Proximal	Ι	А	No	1.2	Yes	UP	No	
	67	Proximal	Ι	А	No	5.2	Yes	Normal	No	
	42	Proximal	III	С	No	3.1	Yes	Normal	No	
	39 <sup>e</sup>	Proximal	Ι	А	-	0.0	-	-	No	

Table 4.2 Characteristics of screened mutation carriers with an interval cancer.

CRC, colorectal cancer; HP, hyperplastic polyp; TA, tubular adenoma; TNM, tumor, node, metastasis; UP, polyp with unknown histology

<sup>a</sup>Compliant with current screening recommendations of colonoscopy every 1-2 years

<sup>b</sup>Time from last colonoscopy to CRC development (years) <sup>c</sup>Individual had a double primary at diagnosis

<sup>d</sup>Investigative colonoscopy: individual presented with fatigue and shortness of breath (had 2 prior colonoscopies 1 year apart that were normal)

<sup>e</sup>Individual had CRC diagnosed on initial screening colonoscopy

#### 4.4 **DISCUSSION**

This is the first study to separately examine colonoscopy screening outcomes in male and female LS mutation carriers and to adjust for survivor bias. In a group of genetically homogeneous families, it appears that colonoscopic screening prevented CRC and delayed the age at onset of CRC by more than 10 years for both male and female mutation carriers. It was associated with a 4-year improvement in life expectancy for males and a substantial improvement in life expectancy of more than 15 years for females. Further work on the impact of gynecological screening is ongoing to determine its contribution to the significant survival benefit found in female mutation carriers.

In those born after 1950, men participated in screening less frequently than women. In a qualitative study, we have identified personal, health care provider and health care system factors as dominant issues in managing LS properly [Watkins 2011]. These factors may have a bigger influence on men than women, as barriers to effective screening behaviour.

In the screened group, CRCs continued to occur even in those who were compliant with colonoscopy every 1-2 years. Only 44% of males and 41% of females had all colonoscopies within 2 years of the previous examination. Twenty-one individuals developed an interval CRC, of whom eight had a colonoscopy 1- 2 years prior to their diagnosis. Similar results were reported from other studies of colonoscopic screening in LS mutation carriers: 13 of 34 interval CRCs were diagnosed within 2 years of a previously normal screening colonoscopy [de Jong 2006a] and 16 of 33 CRCs in another

study [Vasen 2010]. Given the high incidence of CRC and the accelerated adenomacarcinoma sequence in LS [de Jong 2004b], annual screening colonoscopies may be appropriate for this group.

In our study, five compliant individuals developed CRC within 1 year of their previous colonoscopy. In another study, 19 of 43 interval cancers detected by screening were preceded by a normal colonoscopic exam within the recommended interval of 12 months [Engel 2010]. This must question the quality of the colonoscopic examination as these tumours were likely to have been missed lesions. Studies have shown that the adenoma miss rate in LS carriers with conventional colonoscopy is more than 50%, and that many of these missed lesions are small, flat adenomas [Hurlestone 2005; Lecomte 2005; East 2008; Stoffel 2008]. Given the accelerated carcinogenesis in LS, improved detection of small lesions may be very important. Comparison of back-to-back examinations, in which standard colonoscopy was followed by chromoendoscopy, chromoendoscopy substantially increased the number of adenomas detected in individuals with LS [Hurlestone 2005; Lecomte 2005; Stoffel 2008], as did standard colonoscopy with intensive inspection (lasting > 20 minutes) [Stoffel 2008], narrow band imaging [East 2008] and autofluorescence endoscopy [Ramsoekh 2010]. It is likely that prevention of CRC in LS will be more effective with better colonoscopic imaging technologies.

Several limitations may be associated with cohort studies of this type. We have shown that direct comparison of screening outcomes with outcomes in the non-screened group favours the screening intervention, as only survivors without CRC can enter the screening program. In fact, median survival in all the non-screened males was 52 years, whereas expected survival in the non-screened males derived from those matched by the age of entry to the screening program was 62 years. Furthermore, the bias associated with the majority of the non-screened group being historical controls also favours the screening intervention, as does volunteer bias, as subjects who agreed to undergo colonoscopic screening may have been in better health than those who were not screened. This was a retrospective study, and compliance rates may be underestimated if colonoscopy reports were missed. Finally, median follow-up was 9 years in men and 11 years in women, probably not long enough to evaluate the long-term outcomes of screening, particularly as the number who survived longer than 60 years in the screened group was small.

In conclusion, the colonoscopic screening program in *MSH2* mutation carriers reduced the incidence of CRC and improved survival, but potential still exists to obtain better outcomes by improving compliance, reducing the colonoscopy screening interval to 1 year, and enhancing the quality of colonoscopy examination.

# CHAPTER 5

# Impact of Gynecological Screening in Lynch Syndrome Carriers with an MSH2 Mutation

Susan Stuckless<sup>1</sup>, Jane Green<sup>2</sup>, Lesa Dawson<sup>3</sup>, Brendan Barrett<sup>1</sup>, Michael Woods<sup>3</sup>, Elizabeth Dicks<sup>1</sup>, Patrick Parfrey<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Clinical Epidemiology Unit, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada; 2<sup>3</sup>Department of Genetics, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada; <sup>3</sup>Department of Obstetrics & Gynecology, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada;

Published online ahead of print in Clinical Genetics August 2012 Reprinted with Permission

#### 5.1 INTRODUCTION

Lynch syndrome (LS) is an autosomal dominant syndrome caused by germline mutations in DNA mismatch repair (MMR) genes [Lynch 2009a]. For female mutation carriers, the lifetime risk of developing endometrial cancer is estimated to be 30-70%, which equals or exceeds their risk of colorectal cancer (CRC) [Hendricks 2004; Hampel 2005b; Stuckless 2007; Barrow 2009], and may vary depending on the MMR gene involved [Hendricks 2004; Senter 2008; Barrow 2009; Ramsoekh 2009]. Lifetime risk estimates for ovarian cancer vary from 6% to 20% [Hampel 2005b; Stuckless 2007; Barrow 2009].

Current recommendations for gynecologic screening in LS require endometrial biopsy, transvaginal ultrasound (TVU) and CA125 testing, every 1-2 years starting at ages 30-35 years [Lindor 2006; Schmeler 2008; Lynch 2009a; Meyer 2009; Auranen 2011]. The benefit of screening for gynecological cancers in LS, however, has not yet been proven and there is also no consensus on the optimal screening tests to be performed [Manchanda 2009; Auranen 2011]. Endometrial cancer screening may have limited benefit because of early detection of disease due to postmenopausal vaginal bleeding and high survival rates following diagnosis. Screening for ovarian cancer in other high-risk groups has not led to early cancer detection using TVU and CA125 testing or improved survival [Evans 2009].

We recently evaluated colonoscopic screening in male and female LS mutation carriers with three different founder *MSH2* mutations [Stuckless 2012], between which there was

little phenotypic difference [Stuckless 2007]. After adjustment for survivor bias, we found that colonoscopic screening was associated with a 4 year improvement in life expectancy for males and a substantial improvement of more than 15 years for females [Stuckless 2012]. However, the contribution of screening for gynecological cancers in female mutation carriers to this improvement was unknown. This study was undertaken to compare the incidence of endometrial and ovarian cancer and overall survival in carriers who entered a screening program for gynecologic cancer and in matched controls who were not screened.

### 5.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

Seventeen families with one of three known *MSH2* founder mutations were identified through the Provincial Medical Genetics Program or the Department of Surgery at Grenfell Hospital, St. Anthony. Eight families had an intron 5 splice site mutation (c.942+3A/T), eight an exon 8 deletion (c.1277-?\_1386+?del) and one an exon 4-16 deletion (c.646-?\_2802+?del) [Stuckless 2012]. In the early 1990s, all family members at 50% risk of inheriting a mutation were recommended to enter screening prior to discovery of the mutation, and carriers were recommended to do so following discovery of the mutation. All female mutation carriers, born after 1910, were identified and informed consent was obtained from all eligible subjects or an appropriate proxy. Individuals were considered eligible for the study if they were at 50% *a priori* risk to be mutation carriers and fulfilled one of the following criteria:

1. confirmation by mutation testing (*Proven mutation carrier*);

2. in the line of descent and having offspring with a proven mutation (*Obligate mutation carrier*);

3. in the line of descent and presenting clinically with a LS tumour < 50 years of age (*Presumed mutation carrier*).

# 5.2.1 Eligible participants vs. Study participants

Based on the above criteria, 204 females were considered to be eligible participants. Thirty (15%) subjects were excluded because they either declined to take part in the study (n=7), their records were never received (n=9), or they were lost to follow-up (n=14). Of the 174 included in the study, 129 were proven mutation carriers, 22 were obligate mutation carriers and 23 were presumed mutation carriers.

Individuals were considered to have entered a gynecological screening program if they had at least one gynecological examination (TVU, endometrial biopsy or CA 125 test) prior to any symptoms suggestive of endometrial or ovarian cancer. Screening for endometrial cancer was carried out using TVU and endometrial biopsy and screening for ovarian cancer was performed using TVU and CA 125 testing.

# 5.2.2 Data Collection

Dates and results of genetic testing, screening tests, cancer onset and death were collected between September 2006 and January 2010. FIGO stage was also collected for cases and matched controls.

#### 5.2.3 Statistical Analysis

Survivor bias is inherent in screening studies of this type as only those who are alive and disease-free can enter a screening program (**Figure 5.1**). To overcome this bias, we compared time to event outcomes in the screened group (case) to matched controls in the non-screened group, taking into account age at entry into the screening program. One control was randomly selected for each case from all non-screened individuals who were alive and disease free, at the same age as the case at entry into the screening program.

Cumulative incidences of gynecological cancer and all-cause mortality were calculated using the Kaplan-Meier time-to-event analysis, and the significance of the difference between groups was tested by the log rank test. Individuals were censored at date of gynecological cancer, hysterectomy and bilateral oophorectomy, death or last follow-up.



Figure 5.1 Age at entry into gynecological screening compared with age at diagnosis of gynecological cancer in the non-screened group

### 5.2.4 Ethics

Ethics approval was granted by the Human Investigations Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University of Newfoundland.

# 5.3 **RESULTS**

Fifty four of 174 (31%) female *MSH2* mutation carriers had at least one gynecological screening exam and 120 did not. Median age at screening was 36 years with 61% of females screened by the age of 40 years. Thirty nine percent of females were screened after 40 years by which time 12% of the non-screened group had already developed

gynecological cancer (**Figure 5.1**). Median follow-up from entry into gynecological screening to death or last follow-up was 8.5 years

# 5.3.1 Non-Screened Group Outcomes

Fifty-five of 120 (46%) women in the non-screened group developed a gynecological cancer (**Table 5.1**), with median age to gynecological cancer being 60 years (**Figure 5.1**). There were 54 deaths with 11 due to endometrial cancer and five to ovarian cancer. Mean survival was 66 years. Four of the 11 women who died of their endometrial cancer died within one year of their diagnosis, and eight within the first three years. Three of the five women who died of ovarian cancer died within one year of their diagnosis. Six of the 11 deaths from endometrial cancer occurred before 1990 as did two of the five deaths from ovarian cancer.

	Screened group (cases)	Non-screened group	Matched controls	<i>P</i> -value (cases vs.
Vear of birth <sup>a</sup>	II (70)	11 (70)	n(70)	controis)
1010 1050	8 (15)	76 (65)	44 (81)	0.000
After 1950	o (15) 46 (85)	/0 (05)	10(19)	0.000
Mutation status	40 (05)	41 (55)	10(17)	
Proven mutation carrier	53(08)	76 (64)	36 (67)	0.000
Obligate mutation carrier	0(0)	70(04)	10(18)	0.000
Dresumed mutation carrier	0(0)	22(10)	$\frac{10(10)}{8(15)}$	
Currentlegical engeage	$\Gamma(2)$	22 (10)	0(15)	
Vea	14 (26)	55 (16)	25 (16)	0.029
ies N-	14 (20)	55 (40) (5 (54)	25 (40)	0.028
	40 (74)	05 (54)	29 (34)	
FIGU stage	11 (02)		12 (71)	0.169
Localized (Stage I & II)	11 (92)	-	12(71)	0.168
Advanced (Stage III & IV)	1 (9)	-	5 (29)	
Endometrial cancer				0.015
Yes	9 (17)	44 (37)	20 (37)	0.017
No	45 (83)	76 (63)	34 (63)	
Ovarian cancer				
Yes	6(11)	16 (13)	6(11)	1.000
No	48 (89)	104 (87)	48 (89)	
Colorectal cancer				
Yes	8 (15)	48 (40)	24 (44)	0.001
No	46 (85)	72 (60)	30 (56)	
Gynecological surgery <sup>d</sup>				
Hysterectomy with BSO	8 (15)	14 (12)	6(11)	0.246
Hysterectomy with RSO	0(0)	2 (2)	2 (4)	
Hysterectomy with LSO	0(0)	1(1)	0(0)	
Hysterectomy	4 (7)	9 (8)	7 (13)	
Dead (all-cause mortality)	× /			
Yes	3 (6)	54 (45)	29 (54)	0.000
No	51 (94)	66 (55)	25 (46)	
Death due to gyne cancer	~ /	× /	× /	
Yes	2 (67)	16 (30)	6 (21)	0.080
No	1 (33)	38 (70)	23 (79)	

# Table 5.1 Clinical characteristics of female MSH2 mutation carriers by gynecological screening status

BSO, bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy; RSO/LSO, right/left salpingo-oophorectomy

<sup>a</sup> Those with missing date of births were excluded

<sup>b</sup> Those with both an endometrial and ovarian cancer were counted only once

<sup>c</sup> FIGO stage for gynecological cancers (endometrial and ovarian cancers combined); Those with missing FIGO stage were excluded

<sup>d</sup> Those who had gynecological surgery performed prophylactically or for non-malignant conditions

#### 5.3.2 Screened Group Outcomes

Fourteen of 54 (26%) women in the screened group developed at least one gynecological cancer (**Table 5.1**). Nine females had endometrial cancer diagnosed, five of which were within one year of a prior negative screening test and two were at initial screening test. Of the nine endometrial tumors, seven were localized cancers (all Stage I), one was at an advanced stage (stage III), and staging was unavailable for one (**Table 5.2**). No deaths were due to endometrial cancer. Six females had ovarian cancer detected, three of which were diagnosed within one year of a prior negative screening test. All four ovarian tumors with available staging information were localized tumors (Stage I/II). However, of the three deaths in the screened group, two were due to ovarian cancer. One died within 1 year of her ovarian cancer diagnosis and the other within two years (**Table 5.2**).

#### 5.3.3 Comparison of Outcomes After Screening to Matched Controls

Of the 54 randomly selected matched controls, 25 (46%) developed at least one gynecological cancer (**Table 5.1**). Median age to gynecologic cancer in the screened group versus the control group was not significantly different (54 years versus 56 years; P=.50) (**Figure 5.2a**). In the control group, 12 of 17 (71%) had localized tumors (six stage I, six stage II) and five were at an advanced stage (two stage III, three stage IV). Staging was unavailable in eight. Although 92% of cancers diagnosed in the screened group were localized compared to 71% in the control group, this difference did not achieve statistical significance (**Table 5.1**).

	Age at		Screen	Type of last	Interval	Result of	Follow-		Cause of
Study ID	cancer	Stage	detected <sup>a</sup>	screening exam <sup>b</sup>	(years) <sup>c</sup>	exam	(years) <sup>d</sup>	Dead	death
<b>Endometrial Cancer</b>									
152 <sup>e</sup>	50	1a	No	TVU	0.98	Normal	0.92	Yes	Ovarian Ca
186 <sup>f</sup>	47	3a	Yes	-	-	-	5.45	No	
17	46	la	Yes	TVU/Endo Biopsy	5.76	Normal	7.84	No	
74	54	la	Yes	TVU/Endo Biopsy	1.00	Abnormal <sup>g</sup>	12.93	No	
203	48	1b	No	TVU	0.47	Normal	6.36	No	
224	53	N/A	No	Endo Biopsy	0.87	Normal	0.55	No	
590 <sup>f</sup>	37	1a	Yes	-	-	-	9.68	No	
723	40	1a	No	TVU	0.12	Normal	8.86	No	
735	41	la	Yes	Endo Biopsy	1.04	Normal	4.09	No	
<b>Ovarian Cancer</b>									
152 <sup>e</sup>	50	2c	No	TVU	0.98	Normal	0.92	Yes	Ovarian Ca
29	50	2c	Yes	TVU	0.94	Normal	8.36	No	
507	45	1a	No	Endo Biopsy	1.56	Normal	3.80	No	
518	38	2b	No	TVU	1.06	Abnormal <sup>h</sup>	5.83	No	
761	37	N/A	No	<b>Endo Biopsy</b>	0.46	Normal	1.12	Yes	Ovarian Ca
PID=205	82	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.69	N/A	

Table 5.2 Characteristics of screened mutation carriers who developed endometrial or ovarian cancer.

TVU, transvaginal ultrasound; N/A, not available

<sup>a</sup>Cancer was detected on a screening exam

<sup>b</sup>Last screening exam (TVU, Endometrial biopsy or CA125) prior to cancer diagnosis

<sup>c</sup>Time from last screening exam to cancer development (years)

<sup>d</sup>Follow up is from cancer diagnosis to last follow-up or death

<sup>e</sup>Individual had a double primary at diagnosis (endometrial and ovarian cancer)

<sup>f</sup>Individual had endometrial cancer diagnosed on initial screening exam

<sup>g</sup>TVU and endometrial biopsy show possible endometrial hyperplasia

<sup>h</sup>TVU showed cyst in right ovary



Figure 5.2a-b a.Lifetime risk of gynecological cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group; b. Lifetime risk of death in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group

There were 29 deaths in the matched control group, six of which were due to a gynecological cancer (**Table 5.1**). Mean survival was substantially better in the screened group compared to matched controls but did not achieve statistical significance (79 years versus 69 years; P=.11) (**Figure 5.2b**). Three of six deaths in the matched control group were due to an endometrial cancer and three were due to an ovarian cancer. Of those who died due to endometrial cancer, one had stage IIA disease, one had stage IIIB disease and one was of unknown stage. For those who died due to ovarian cancer, one had stage I disease and one was of unknown stage IV disease and one was of unknown stage.

#### 5.3.4 Impact of Endometrial and Ovarian Cancer Screening

For the endometrial screened group, median age to endometrial cancer was 54 years compared to 57 years in matched controls (P=.77) (**Figure 5.3a**). In the ovarian screened group, three cancers were detected, all by age 50 years, with no difference in the cumulative incidence of ovarian cancer in the two groups (**Figure 5.3b**).



Figure 5.3a-b a.Lifetime risk of endometrial cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group; b. Lifetime risk of ovarian cancer in screened group compared to matched controls in the non-screened group

#### 5.3.5 Impact of Colonoscopic Screening

Fifty one of 54 (94%) women in the gynecological screened group also entered colonoscopic screening. However, 47 of 120 (39%) women in the non-screened group had colonoscopic screening but could not enter gynecologic screening. This was due to the fact that these women had already had either a gynecologic cancer (n=15), a hysterectomy with or without ovaries removed due to a non-malignant condition (n=21), or were less than 30 years of age at last follow-up and had not yet reached the start age for gynecological screening (n=6). In five women the reason was unknown. For those who received both gynecologic and colonoscopic screening, median age to CRC was significantly higher (82 years versus 60 years; P=.009) and mean survival was substantially better (78 years versus 67 years; P=.08) than that in matched controls without any screening.

#### 5.4 **DISCUSSION**

Despite the substantially increased risk of endometrial and ovarian cancer for female *MSH2* mutation carriers, gynecological cancer screening did not result in earlier diagnosis of gynecologic cancer. This may be due to the fact that gynecological cancers in LS appear to present at an early stage regardless of screening status [Boks 2002; Crijnen 2005; Grindedal 2010]. Interval cancers were also detected despite screening. Eight of 15 gynecological cancers were diagnosed within one year of prior screening suggesting that the methods for gynecologic screening were limited.

In the total non-screened group of female *MSH2* mutation carriers, gynecologic cancer occurred frequently and both endometrial and ovarian cancer contributed to the poor survival. Cancer was likely diagnosed at a later stage because eight of 11 endometrial cancer deaths occurred within three years of diagnosis and three of five ovarian cancer deaths occurred within one year of diagnosis. However, in the matched control group, of the four gynecological related deaths with available staging, two deaths occurred after diagnosis of a localized tumor and two occurred in those diagnosed at an advanced stage. This is similar to a study that found that 50% of women with an MMR mutation who died within the first three years of their ovarian cancer diagnosis had stage I or II disease [Grindedal 2010].

None of the nine women in the screened group diagnosed with endometrial cancer died but two deaths at a young age were attributable to ovarian cancer. Given the fact that these two women died quickly after their diagnosis and that in both women the cancer was diagnosed within a year of prior screening, the option of risk-reducing hysterectomy and bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy should be recommended for women who have completed childbearing [Schmeler 2006]. In our study, if women had undergone prophylactic surgery at the age of 40 years, over 70% of gynecological cancers might have been prevented. Compared to annual gynecologic screening and annual examination prophylactic surgery is the most cost-effective strategy, regardless of the starting age of any of the three strategies [Chen 2007; Kwon 2008; Yang 2011]. However, as the age at first screening increases, the cost-effectiveness advantage rapidly diminishes and
therefore women are recommended to have prophylactic surgery as early as possible, particularly after completion of child-bearing.

Being part of a surveillance (screening) program, not the actual gynecologic screening procedures themselves, likely contributed to the longer life expectancy in those who had gynecological screening. In particular, colonoscopic screening prevented CRC and contributed at least in part to the improved survival in the screened group [Stuckless 2012].

Our study is limited by its retrospective nature and its use of historical controls in the non-screened group. Prior to 1990, cancer risk in these families may not have been well established, which likely predisposed to later stage of cancer at diagnosis. Lack of proper nutrition, health care and management of advanced disease may have contributed to poor outcomes. However, the use of historical controls should lead to bias in favor of screening in studies of this type. Survivor bias also favors screening and we have adjusted for this bias by selecting appropriately age matched controls. Although we report on relatively small numbers and short follow-up, this paper suggests that screening for gynecologic cancer did not contribute to the virtual normalization of life expectancy in screened female carriers. Future studies with longer follow-up and more patients may be necessary to evaluate the long-term outcomes of screening. Gynecologic screening of women in their fourth decade and those who chose not to have prophylactic gynecologic

surgery requires further evaluation, particularly as there was a trend towards diagnosis of gynecologic cancer at an earlier stage in the screened group.

In conclusion, screening for gynecological cancer in female LS mutation carriers did not result in earlier diagnosis of gynecologic cancer and interval cancers occurred. The occurrence of both ovarian cancer deaths at a young age in screened patients and gynecological cancer deaths despite early stage disease in matched controls suggests that prophylactic hysterectomy and bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy should be performed in women who have completed childbearing.

# CHAPTER 6

Discussion

### 6.1 INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the leading causes of cancer-related deaths in Canada. Of the common cancers, CRC has the highest potential for prevention through detection and removal of adenomas by screening colonoscopy [Fletcher 2008]. Detection of CRCs at an earlier stage and more effective treatments can improve morbidity and mortality. Therefore it is important that those at high risk for CRC be identified so that they can receive appropriate colonoscopic screening. Newfoundland has the highest incidence of CRC and highest rate of CRC death in Canada, and the highest rate of familial CRC in the world. In Newfoundland, approximately 30% of incident CRC cases have at least one first degree relative affected with CRC [Green 2007]. Four percent of these incident cases have monogenic disease of known etiology, such as Lynch syndrome (LS), 8% have a high risk family history but no known genetic cause of CRC has been identified, and 18% have familial CRC but do not meet the high risk criteria for known hereditary CRC syndromes. Those with high risk family histories for CRC have a lifetime cancer risk of 40-50% or more and those with at least one first or second degree relative with CRC have a predicted lifetime risk of CRC of approximately 20%. Therefore, accurate assessment of familial risk is necessary and allows for directed colonoscopic screening.

### 6.2 IMPACT OF SCREENING IN *MSH2* MUTATION CARRIERS

Among those with high risk family histories, LS is the most common hereditary CRC syndrome. Due to the young age at onset and high penetrance of CRC in LS families and the significantly increased risk of gynecological cancers for female mutation carriers,

early identification of mutation carriers is necessary to prevent and reduce cancer-related morbidity and mortality associated with this disease.

In chapter three we looked at the phenotypic expression of *MSH2* mutation carriers in Newfoundland and found that male mutation carriers had a significantly increased lifetime risk of CRC compared to female mutation carriers. This gender difference was consistent across the three different founder *MSH2* mutations reported in our study. Female mutation carriers were also found to have a high lifetime risk of developing both endometrial and ovarian cancer. Our significantly increased risks for CRC and gynecological cancer are consistent with published reports of high lifetime risk of CRC and increased extracolonic cancer incidence for *MSH2* mutation carriers [Vasen 1996; Dunlop 1997; Aarnio 1999; Vasen 2001; Hampel 2005b; Barrow 2008, 2009; Ramsoekh 2009].

Identification of LS mutation carriers and an accurate description of the natural history and penetrance of disease are necessary to provide a rational and directed screening program. Individuals found to have LS will require intensive surveillance whereas those without the mutation will not. In chapter 4 we evaluated the impact of colonoscopic screening in male and female *MSH2* mutation carriers, adjusting for survivor bias. As discussed in chapter 4, colonoscopic screening was found to significantly reduce the risk and delay the age of CRC onset for both male and female mutation carriers. More importantly, colonoscopic screening was associated with a significant improvement in

life expectancy for males and a substantial improvement of more than 15 years for female mutation carriers. Our study supports the previous work by Jarvinen et al. [Jarvinen 2000] and Stupart et al. [Stupart 2009] of a reduced risk of CRC and improved survival for LS mutation carriers who receive colonoscopic screening, and also provides novel information regarding the benefit of colonoscopic screening for male and female mutation carriers separately.

Although colonoscopic screening has been shown to reduce the risk of CRC development, CRCs are still occurring in individuals compliant with the screening recommendation for LS of colonoscopy every 1 to 2 years. In our study, 13 of 21 individuals who developed an interval CRC had a screening colonoscopy within two years of their CRC diagnosis (Chapter 4). This is consistent with results from other published studies that report interval CRCs in LS mutation carriers within 2 years of a previously normal colonoscopic exam [de Jong 2006a; Vasen 2010]. Given the accelerated carcinogenesis in LS and the relatively high incidence of CRC in screened subjects, it has been proposed that the screening interval be shortened to one year [Lynch 2008a; Engel 2010]. To identify the most optimal screening interval, future prospective large-scale controlled trials are needed to compare cancer and mortality outcomes in those with 1 to 2 year screening intervals and those with 1 year intervals.

Colorectal cancer screening in LS is generally performed using conventional colonoscopy, however, studies have shown that the adenoma miss rate is more that 50%

in this group and that many of these missed lesions are small, flat adenomas [Hurlestone 2005; Lecomte 2005; East 2008; Stoffel 2008]. In our study, five compliant individuals developed CRC within one year of a previously normal screening colonoscopic examination (Chapter 4). Other studies have found that over 40% of interval CRCs detected by screening were diagnosed within 12 months of a normal screening colonoscopy [Engel 2010]. Given the accelerated adenoma to carcinoma sequence in LS mutation carriers, these tumors were likely missed lesions. Chromoendoscopy [Hurlestone 2005; Lecomte 2005; East 2008], standard colonoscopy with intensive inspection (lasting > 20 minutes) [East 2008], narrow band imaging [Stoffel 2008] and autofluorescence endoscopy [Ramsoekh 2010] have all been shown to improve adenoma detection in LS patients. Future studies comparing each of these imaging techniques are needed to determine which is the most effective for CRC screening in LS.

As was stated earlier, endometrial cancer screening has limited benefit and is not performed in the general population for a number of reasons: low prevalence of disease; early detection of disease due to the occurrence of postmenopausal vaginal bleeding; and high survival rates [Schmeler 2008]. Similarly, screening for ovarian cancer is not performed due to the low prevalence of disease and the lack of good screening modalities for early cancer detection [Schmeler 2008; Buys 2011]. However, due to the high gynecologic cancer risk in LS mutation carriers, gynecological cancer screening is recommended even though the benefit of screening for this population has not been proven.

In chapter 5 we evaluated the impact of gynecological screening in female *MSH2* mutation carriers. We found that gynecological screening did not lead to earlier stage detection nor did it prevent interval gynecological cancers from occurring. The apparent inefficiency of gynecological screening in LS is likely due to both inadequate screening methods for early cancer detection [Schmeler 2008; Buys 2011] and the diagnosis of early stage endometrial and ovarian cancers in LS carriers regardless of screening status [Boks 2002; Crijnen 2005; Grindedal 2010]. Given the lack of data on the efficacy of screening for endometrial and ovarian cancers and the demonstrated benefit of prophylactic gynecologic surgery, it has been proposed that prophylactic hysterectomy and bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy (BSO) be performed in female LS carriers who have completed child-bearing [Schmeler 2006; Manchanda 2009]. As we stated earlier, over 70% of gynecological cancers likely would have been prevented in our study if women had underwent prophylactic hysterectomy and BSO after child-bearing.

Outcomes regarding prophylactic gynecological surgery are not well studied. Differences in survival and disease-specific survival between women who undergo prophylactic gynecological surgery and those who do not are needed to assess the long-term effects of prophylactic surgery. There are also disadvantages to having prophylactic hysterectomy and BSO and these include surgical complications (most commonly, bleeding, infection, and injuries to the urinary tract and bowel) in a small number of individuals and premature menopause [Schmeler 2006]. Patients should be made fully aware of the limitations of endometrial and ovarian screening in LS and the possible surgical risks of

prophylactic surgery so that they can make an informed decision about the most appropriate management strategy for them. They must also take into consideration that at least 40% of female mutation carriers will never develop an endometrial cancer and 80-90% may never develop ovarian cancer. Larger studies with longer follow-up are needed to fully evaluate the efficacy of gynecologic screening compared to prophylactic surgery in reducing gynecological cancer incidence and disease-specific mortality for female LS carriers. As well, evaluation of the factors influencing the decision to undergo prophylactic surgery and the impact of surgical menopause on quality of life, offer significant research opportunities.

#### 6.3 STUDY LIMITATIONS

Bias of some degree will always be present in genetic epidemiological studies. It can affect all the major parts of an investigation, such as selection of subjects, performance of the maneuver, measurement of the outcome, data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, and even reporting the findings, leading to erroneous conclusions [Stuckless 2009]. These inherent limitations are often compounded by lack of power due to the reality of small sample sizes when studying genetic diseases. In chapters 3, 4 and 5, a brief summary of some of the potential limitations were addressed in the discussion sections of each respective chapter. I will expand on these limitations here.

In chapter 3 we looked at the lifetime risks of colorectal, endometrial and other extracolonic cancers in a group of *MSH2* mutation carriers. Kindreds were initially

identified by family history and met either the Amsterdam I or II criteria. However, as was stated earlier these criteria miss a substantial proportion of LS cases as they inherently select out a subgroup of families with a large number of CRC cases and a more severe phenotype. Smaller families with variable phenotypes are missed using these criteria and this can lead to ascertainment bias. This type of bias is introduced when the individuals selected for study are not representative of all cases in the population [Delgado-Rodríguez 2004; Stuckless 2009]. Therefore, our risk estimates in chapter 3 are likely to be overestimated due to use of multiple case families with earlier cancer onset and may not be generalizable to other LS carriers with an MSH2 mutation.

Competing risks bias may have been an issue with this study as well. Often times in medical research, a patient may experience an event, other than the one of interest, which alters their risk of experiencing the actual event of interest. Such an event is referred to as a competing risk event [Satagopan 2004; Stuckless 2009]. *MSH2* mutation carriers are at risk of developing a number of cancers, such as CRC, endometrial, ovarian and stomach cancer. In our study, for example, those who died early due to stomach cancer would no longer be at risk for CRC. In this situation, stomach cancer would be a competing risk event and it may cause the risk estimates for CRC to be overestimated.

Another limitation relates to the fact that index cases were included in the study and this may have overestimated the lifetime cancer risk estimates. However, on the other hand, our penetrance estimates did not take into account screening status. It was likely that

some individuals were receiving colonoscopic screening, and as such, the risk estimates were likely to be underestimated. Screening status may also have been a potential confounder as the number of individuals receiving colonoscopic screening likely differed between the three mutation groups. Age and gender are also obvious potential confounders in practically all studies. No adjustment for these potential confounders was made when we compared the three specific mutations and this may have impacted our risk estimates.

In chapters 4 and 5 we looked at the impact of colonoscopic screening and gynecological screening, respectively, on cancer incidence and overall survival. Most studies dealing with treatment effectiveness are best answered by means of randomized controlled trials. However, due to the high risk of cancer development in LS mutation carriers it is unethical to randomly allocate mutation carriers to "screening" or "no screening", and as such, identification of an unbiased control group to compare outcomes of screening in LS families is difficult. As was stated earlier, our screening studies were limited by their retrospective nature and the use of an historical control group. However, due to time constraints and the lack of potential non-screened subjects in the present and future, the use of historical data was necessary. Historical controls are likely to have poorer outcomes due to lack of disease awareness in the past by both physicians and family members. As well, possible confounders such as improvements in general nutrition, healthcare and management of advanced disease can impact these studies. This type of bias favors the screening intervention and may overestimate the benefit of screening.

Retrospective studies also rely partly on patient recollection of information and although efforts were made to confirm diagnoses, incomplete information for earlier records and the non-confirmation of early cancers may have impacted our study.

Survivor bias, volunteer bias and compliance bias are also common in screening studies of this type. Survivor bias was a potential limitation in our screening studies as only those who were alive and disease-free could enter a screening program. Patients who died early of disease and did not receive screening likely differed in disease severity from those who received screening. Efforts were made to minimize the effect of this bias through our specific definition of controls in these studies. Volunteer bias, also referred to as selfselection bias, is related to the fact that those who volunteer for study are likely different from those who refuse participation [Hartman 2002, Sica 2006, Stuckless 2009]. Volunteers tend to be better educated, healthier and lead better lifestyles than those who do not choose to enter screening. Both these biases can lead to an incorrect assumption that the screening intervention favorably affects outcome when in fact it may be that disease severity is responsible for the observed difference between the screened and nonscreened groups. These biases may have overestimated the effectiveness of screening in our studies. Compliance bias on the other hand can underestimate the effectiveness of screening. This bias occurs when differences in subject adherence to the planned screening protocol affects the study outcomes [Hartman 2002; Delgado-Rodríguez 2004; Stuckless 2009]. Patients who do not follow protocol guidelines may have worse outcomes than compliant patients leading to an apparent decrease in the effectiveness of

screening. This bias may also be compounded by physician compliance as well as the availability of screening procedures. If physicians do not provide appropriately scheduled appointments for patients or if wait times prevent timely access to screening procedures, the effectiveness of screening will again be underestimated. These issues likely played a role in our screening studies.

As was stated earlier, longer follow-up is needed to fully evaluate the long-term outcomes of these screening studies. As well, due to small event rates for the gynecological screening study, our study may have lacked the power to detect a significant difference in outcome between the screened and non-screened groups if there had actually been one. Endometrial and ovarian cancers are biologically different and behave differently when it comes to morbidity and mortality associated with their development. Larger studies with more events are needed to evaluate the effectiveness of endometrial and ovarian cancer screening separately.

Two other biases related to screening studies, but not addressed in chapters 4 and 5, are lead-time bias and length-time bias. Lead-time bias refers to the interval of time between diagnosis of cancer by screening and usual clinical detection due to symptoms. Lead-time, therefore, is the amount of time that diagnosis was advanced as a result of screening [Herman 2002]. It can lead you to incorrectly conclude that screening prolongs life, when in fact, it simply extends the period of time for which cancer is observed. We tried to avoid introducing lead-time bias into our analyses by calculating survival from birth

rather than from diagnosis or enrolment in the study. Length-time bias refers to the fact that slower growing tumors (those with more favorable prognoses) exist for a longer period of time in the preclinical phase and are therefore more likely to be detected by screening. Faster growing tumors (more aggressive cancers), by contrast, exist for a shorter period of time in the preclinical phase and are more likely to be detected by symptoms between screening sessions [Herman 2002]. This bias can lead you to conclude that screening is beneficial when, in fact, observed differences in mortality rates resulted from detection of less severe disease in the screened group and diagnosis of more fatal disease in those with symptoms.

## 6.4 BARRIERS TO SCREENING IN MSH2 MUTATION CARRIERS

The effectiveness of colonoscopic screening in reducing the incidence of CRC and improving mortality in LS is well supported [Jarvinen 2000; Stupart 2009; Stuckless 2012]. However, despite this proven benefit, many high risk individuals are still not receiving the appropriate care, with adherence rates for colonoscopic screening varying widely [Hadley 2004; Halbert 2004; Bleiker 2005; Wagner 2005]. Although the benefit of gynecological screening in LS is controversial, screening guidelines do recommend transvaginal ultrasound (TVU), endometrial biopsy and CA 125 testing. As with colonoscopic screening, the uptake for these gynecological screening exams is suboptimal [Wagner 2005; Collins 2007; Hadley 2008].

To improve adherence to screening recommendations, it is important to understand the barriers that prevent appropriate clinical management. In the general population, factors related to compliance with CRC screening include physician recommendations, perceived benefits from screening, age, having relatives with CRC, perceived susceptibility to CRC and coherence of screening [Collins 2005]. Studies of preventive behaviors in high-risk populations suggest that the main predictors of screening uptake are genetic test results and recommendations from health care providers [Hadley 2004; Halbert 2004; Collins 2005]. Another study of high risk individuals found that barriers to colonoscopic screening included the embarrassing nature of the procedure itself, fear that a tumor would be detected during screening, the discomfort associated with the procedure and the absence of symptoms or complaints [Bleiker 2005]. In the United States, concerns about losing health insurance coverage and increased costs of health care have also been shown to be significant barriers to colon screening [Lynch 1993]. In regards to gynecological cancers, adherence to screening may be related to women's perceived risk of extracolonic cancers and physician's knowledge of the gynecological cancer risk and screening recommendations for female LS mutation carriers [Hadley 2008]. Belief in the efficacy of gynecological screening procedures and a family history of endometrial and/or ovarian cancer may also impact the uptake of gynecological screening [Collins 2007].

In chapter 4 we found that less than 50% of individuals in our study entered a colonoscopic screening program, and of those who did, less than 50% were compliant with colonoscopy every 1-2 years. Males were also less likely than females to enter a

colonoscopic screening program. In chapter 5, we found that less than one-third of females in our study had entered a gynecological screening program. Although many individuals in the non-screened groups were historical controls and were either deceased or had developed cancer prior to development of the screening program in Newfoundland, there were individuals who were not participating in the full scope of the program and/or not adhering to the recommended screening intervals.

A recent study of these MSH2 mutation carriers looked at the factors influencing decisions about disease management post genetic testing [Watkins 2011]. Although most participants seemed to be well-informed about LS, have accurate cancer risk perceptions and understand the benefits of regular screening, there were several personal, provider and health care system barriers to effective disease management. On a personal level, individual's worries/concerns about potential test results/prophylactic interventions, frequency and type of screening required, preparation for and past experiences with screening examinations and scheduling issues, all increased the burden of disease management and sometimes became a deterrent to continuation or adherence. Practical issues such as financial status, family responsibilities and employment history, also interfere with one's willingness and ability to follow recommended screening protocols. The perceived knowledge and skills of health care providers about the natural history of LS and their thoroughness of family history taking and physical examinations were key factors impacting regular screening and disease management. Health care provider's familiarity with their family cancer history, completeness of medical care and quality of

communications improved adherence with screening and treatment protocols. Health care system challenges, such as gaining timely access to needed services, ineffective coordination of diagnostic, treatment and specialists' appointments, and lack of followup, enhance the burden of disease and cause some individuals to distance themselves from the screening process. Recognition and prevention of the barriers to effective disease management is necessary for improved adherence to screening recommendations which in turn can lead to improved morbidity and mortality.

### 6.5 BENEFIT OF THIS STUDY AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Of the major cancers, CRC has the greatest opportunity for screening to have a major impact, both socially and economically. Colonoscopy can prevent cancer by removal of pre-malignant polyps or result in earlier stage diagnosis of CRC which is easier and less costly to treat. Colonoscopic screening in the general population has been shown to be cost-effective with savings in treatment outweighing the cost of screening [Ginsberg 2010]. An efficient screening program is necessary to improve the health outcomes of families at risk of CRC development.

As was stated earlier, Newfoundland has the highest incidence of CRC in Canada and the highest incidence of familial CRC in the world. Of those with familial CRC, over 30% have high risk family histories and includes those with LS and familial colorectal cancer type X (FCCTX). These families have a high lifetime risk of developing CRC and require ongoing colonoscopic screening. Our research indicates the benefit of screening in these

high risk families with an *MSH2* mutation and the need for adequate and timely colonoscopic examinations (Chapter 4). The high risk of gynecologic malignancy in LS also has important clinical implications. Our research indicates that gynecologic screening did not result in earlier gynecologic detection nor did it prevent gynecologic cancers from developing or ovarian cancer deaths from occurring (Chapter 5). For this high risk group of women, prophylactic hysterectomy with BSO may be the best method of endometrial and ovarian cancer prevention.

Our research findings have helped in the development of a novel community-based screening program targeted at family members of incident CRC and gynecologic patients, stratified by cancer risk. Selectively targeting colonoscopic screening to those at high risk of developing CRC seems logical but no such program has previously existed. This health research project is the first of its type in Canada and pro-actively identifies families of CRC patients to provide a directed and coordinated screening program based on their level of cancer risk.

All CRC patients in Newfoundland will be offered this new community-based clinical screening service. A 3-generation pedigree will be developed for each CRC patient and family history of all cancers will be collected. A multi-step custom-designed algorithm which incorporates family history and other features, such as pathology manifestations and molecular testing, will be used to identify families at increased risk of CRC. Those at highest risk will have their DNA tested against a panel of all CRC-associated mutations

currently identified in the Newfoundland population (currently 18 mutations specific for either LS, polyposis syndromes or MUTYH). Clinical screening guidelines for each level of risk and tumor pattern have been developed based on results of prior screening and barriers to adherence and effective screening have been identified so that the most efficient and targeted surveillance program for CRC and also gynecological cancers can be developed.

The objective of this research screening program is to reduce the incidence and overall cost of managing CRC and gynecological cancer in Newfoundland. Families with the highest risk of developing CRC (families with well-documented mutations) will receive the most intensive screening protocols because the likelihood of preventing cancer is very high as evidenced by our study of *MSH2* mutation carriers (Chapter 4). Those at lowest risk (no cancer history and no features characteristic of inherited cancers) will receive the least intensive screening protocol because their likelihood of cancer detection will be very low. For those at intermediate risk, the objective is to discover the genes and environmental factors that influence CRC development in this group, so that accurate risk assessment can be determined and the appropriate screening protocol can be initiated. Due to the high risk of gynecologic malignancy in cancer predisposition syndromes, identification of a high risk group can allow targeted prevention through prophylactic surgery. By targeting screening and management resources, cancers will be prevented and more lives will be saved, and this can have a large and immediate impact on both the social and economic burden of CRC and gynecologic cancer in Newfoundland.

This thesis is part of a larger project addressing the impact and evaluation of CRC screening on the burden of CRC in Newfoundland. Future work addressing the costeffectiveness of CRC screening in LS is planned and will use our findings for *MSH2* mutation carriers discussed in chapter 4. Determination of the impact of screening in FCCTX families and other high risk families of unknown genetic etiology is also planned and will use the same methodology as that used in chapter 4 for LS. As well, the costs and outcomes of the community-based screening strategy in Newfoundland will be compared to Ontario's population screening program, where people with a family history of CRC can be referred by their doctor for colonoscopy. If our proactive targeted screening program leads to a more effective and economical use of screening intervention in Newfoundland may lead to improvements in the efficiency of surveillance for CRC in all of Canada.

# CHAPTER 7

Summary & Recommendations

#### 7.1 SUMMARY

Lynch syndrome (LS) is the most common hereditary colorectal cancer (CRC) syndrome, however, lack of specific diagnostic features makes diagnosis of LS difficult. Identification of LS mutation carriers is very important as these individuals are at a substantially increased risk of CRC and endometrial cancer and also an increased risk of other extracolonic cancers. CRC develops at a young age and early detection is necessary for improved survival. Morbidity and mortality can be substantially improved in LS carriers due to early detection and prevention of CRCs by colonoscopic screening. Colonoscopic screening has been shown to reduce the incidence of CRC, delay the age of CRC onset and improve survival. The value of gynecological screening, however, is still controversial and does not appear to lead to earlier stage detection or prevention of gynecologic cancers. It has been proposed that prophylactic hysterectomy with bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy (BSO) may be the most appropriate management option for female LS carriers and should be performed after childbearing is complete or at the time of CRC surgery for females who develop early onset CRC. Not all LS mutation carriers adhere to the recommended screening and treatment protocols and are therefore at a significantly increased risk of cancer-related morbidity and mortality. Identification of the barriers to screening and disease management are therefore necessary to ensure that individuals are receiving appropriate care. In conclusion, knowledge of the natural history and molecular genetics of LS are necessary for targeted screening and management strategies and ultimately cancer prevention, and emphasis should be placed upon barriers to effective disease management.

#### 7.2 IMPLICATIONS

► Colonoscopic screening was shown to dramatically reduce cancer and cancer-related mortality in LS mutation carriers. Therefore, targeted screening programs aimed at those who are at high risk of CRC are necessary.

► Fewer men than women were participating in colonoscopic screening, and as such, special efforts are necessary to enroll these men.

► Compliance with the current screening recommendations of colonoscopy every 1-2 years did not completely prevent the development of CRC. Future studies are needed to evaluate whether a screening interval of one year can further reduce the number of CRCs diagnosed in LS mutation carriers.

► Interval CRCs were detected within one year of a previously "normal" colonoscopic examination and this must question the quality of the colonoscopic exam. Future work is needed to determine the most effective colonoscopic imaging techniques for detection of precancerous lesions.

▶ Prophylactic hysterectomy and salpingo-oophorectomy for gynecological cancers in high risk populations has been shown to be cost-effective. In our study, gynecological screening did not result in earlier stage detection and interval cancers occurred, suggesting that gynecological screening may be ineffective for women with LS. However, due to the limitations of our study and our small event rates, future studies are needed to address whether prophylactic surgery, as opposed to gynecological screening, should be recommended for these women.

► A coordinated system of care and follow-up for screening and treatment of LS mutation carriers is necessary for appropriate disease management.

### REFERENCES

- Aaltonen LA, Peltomaki P, Leach FS, et al. 1993. Clues to the pathogenesis of familial colorectal cancer. *Science* 260(5109):812-816.
- Aaltonen LA, Peltomaki P, Leach FS, et al. 1994. Replication errors in benign and malignant tumors from hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer patients. *Cancer Res* 54(7):1645-1648.
- Aaltonen LA, Salovaara R, Kristo P, et al. 1998. Incidence of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer and the feasibility of molecular screening for the disease. N Engl J Med 338(21):1481-1487.
- Aarnio M, Mecklin JP, Aaltonen LA, Nystrom-Lahti M, Jarvinen HJ. 1995. Life-time risk of different cancers in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) syndrome. *Int J Cancer* 64(6):430-433.
- Aarnio M, Sankila R, Pukkala E, et al. 1999. Cancer risk in mutation carriers of DNAmismatch-repair genes. *Int J Cancer* 81(2):214-218.
- Abdel-Rahman W, Ollikainen M, Kariola R, et al. 2005. Comprehensive characterization of HNPCC-related colorectal cancers reveals striking molecular features in families with no germline mismatch repair gene mutations. *Oncogene* 24(9):1542-1551.
- Akiyama Y, Sato H, Yamada T, et al. 1997. Germline mutation of the hMSH6/GTBP gene in an atypical hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer kindred. *Cancer Res* 57(18):3920-3923.
- American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2003. American Society of Clinical Oncology policy statement update: genetic testing for cancer susceptibility. J Clin Oncol 21(12):2397-2406.
- Aronson M. 2009. Genetic counseling for hereditary colorectal cancer: ethical, legal and psychosocial issues. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am* 18(4):669-685.
- Auranen A, Joutsiniemi T. 2011. A systematic review of gynaecological cancer surveillance in women belonging to hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) families. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 90(5):437-444.
- Bai YQ, Akiyama Y, Nagasaki H, et al. 1999. Predominant germ-line mutation of the hMSH2 gene in Japanese hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer kindreds. Int J Cancer 82(4):512-515.

- Balmana J, Stockwell DH, Steyerberg EW, et al. 2006. Prediction of MLH1 and MSH2 mutations in Lynch syndrome. *JAMA* 296(12):1469-1478.
- Balmana J, Balaguer F, Castellvi-Bel S, et al. 2008. Comparison of predictive models, clinical criteria and molecular tumor screening for the identification of patients with Lynch syndrome in a population-based cohort of colorectal cancer patients. *J Med Genet* 45(9):557-563.
- Bapat BV, Madlensky L, Temple LK, et al. 1999. Family history characteristics, tumor microsatellite instability and germline MSH2 and MLH1 mutations in hereditary colorectal cancer. *Hum Genet* 104(2):167-176.
- Barnetson RA, Tenesa A, Farrington SM, et al. 2006. Identification and survival of carriers of mutations in DNA mismatch-repair genes in colon cancer. *N Engl J Med* 354(26):2751-2763.
- Baron JA, Cole BF, Sandler RS, et al. 2003. A randomized trial of aspirin to prevent colorectal adenomas. *N Engl J Med* 348(10):891-899.
- Barrow E, Alduaij W, Robinson L, et al. 2008. Colorectal cancer in HNPCC: cumulative lifetime incidence, survival and tumour distribution. A report of 121 families with proven mutations. *Clin Genet* 74(3):233-242.
- Barrow E, Robinson L, Alduaij W, et al. 2009. Cumulative lifetime incidence of extracolonic cancers in Lynch syndrome: a report of 121 families with proven mutations. *Clin Genet* 75(2):141-149.
- Berends MJ, Wu Y, Sijmons RH, et al. 2001. Clinical definition of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: a search for the impossible? *Scand J Gastroenterol* 36(234 suppl):61-67.
- Bleiker EM, Menko FH, Taal BG, et al. 2005. Screening behavior of individuals at high risk for colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 128(2):280-287.
- Boks DE, Trujillo AP, Voogd AC, Morreau H, Kenter GG, Vasen HF. 2002. Survival analysis of endometrial carcinoma associated with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Int J Cancer* 102(2):198-200.
- Boland CR, Thibodeau SN, Hamilton SR, et al. 1998. A National Cancer Institute Workshop on microsatellite instability for cancer detection and familial predisposition: development of international criteria for the determination of microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 58(22):5248-5257.

- Boland CR. 2005. Evolution of the nomenclature for the hereditary colorectal cancer syndromes. *Fam Cancer* 4(3):211-218.
- Broaddus RR, Lynch HT, Chen L, et al. 2006. Pathologic features of endometrial carcinoma associated with HNPCC. *Cancer* 106(1):87-94.
- Bronner CE, Baker SM, Morrison PT, et al. 1994. Mutation in the DNA mismatch repair gene homologue hMLH1 is associated with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nature* 368(6468):258-261.
- Burn J, Bishop T, Mecklin JP, et al. 2008. Effect of aspirin or resistant starch on colorectal neoplasia in the Lynch syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 359(24):2567-2578.
- Buys SS, Partridge E, Black A, et al. 2011. Effect of screening on ovarian cancer mortality. The prostate, lung, colorectal and ovarian (PLCO) cancer screening randomized controlled trial. JAMA 305(22):2295-2303.
- Canadian Cancer Society/National Cancer Institute of Canada. 2004. Canadian Cancer Statistics, Toronto, Canada.
- Canadian Cancer Society's Steering Committee. 2011. Canadian Cancer Statistics. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society; <u>www.cancer.ca</u>.
- Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study of the Centers for Disease Control and the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. 1987. Combination oral contraceptive use and the risk of endometrial cancer. *JAMA* 257(6):796-800.
- Carayol J, Khlat M, Maccario J, Bonaiti-Pellie C. 2002. Hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer: current risks of colorectal cancer largely overestimated. *J Med Genet* 39(5):335-339.
- Carethers JM, Smith EJ, Behling CA, et al. 2004. Use of 5-fluorouracil and survival in patients with microsatellite-unstable colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 126(2):394-401.
- Centers for Disease Control Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study. 1983a. Oral contraceptive use and the risk of ovarian cancer. *JAMA* 249(12):1596-1599.
- Centers for Disease Control Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study. 1983b. Oral contraceptive use and the risk of endometrial cancer. *JAMA* 249(12):1600-1604.

- Chan TL, Yuen ST, Chung LP, et al. 1999. Frequent microsatellite instability and mismatch repair gene mutations in young Chinese patients with colorectal cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 91(14):1221-1226.
- Chen L, Yang KY, Little SE, et al. 2007. Gynecologic cancer prevention in Lynch syndrome/hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer families. *Obstet Gynecol* 110(1):18-25.
- Chen S, Wang W, Lee S, et al. 2006. Prediction of germline mutations and cancer risk in the Lynch syndrome. *JAMA* 296(12):1478-1487.
- Collins V, Meiser B, Gaff C, St. John DJ, Halliday J. 2005. Screening and preventive behaviors one year after predictive genetic testing for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer* 104(2):273-278.
- Collins VR, Meiser B, Ukoumunne OC, Gaff C, St. John DJ, Halliday JL. 2007. The impact of predictive genetic testing for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: three years after testing. *Genet Med* 9(5):290-297.
- Crijnen TE, Janssen-Heijnen ML, Gelderblom H, et al. 2005. Survival of patients with ovarian cancer due to a mismatch repair defect. *Fam Cancer* 4(4):301-305.
- Cunningham JM, Kim CY, Christensen ER, et al. 2001. The frequency of hereditary defective mismatch repair in a prospective series of unselected colorectal carcinomas. *Am J Hum Genet* 69(4):780-790.
- de Jong AE, van Puijenbroek M, Hendricks Y, et al. 2004a. Microsatellite instability, immunohistochemistry, and additional PMS2 staining in suspected hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 10(3):972-980.
- de Jong AE, Morreau H, van Puijenbroek M, et al. 2004b. The role of mismatch repair gene defects in the development of adenomas in patients with HNPCC. *Gastroenterology* 126(1):42-48.
- de Jong AE, Nagengast FM, Kleibeuker JH, et al. 2006a. What is the appropriate screening protocol in Lynch syndrome? *Fam Cancer* 5(4):373-378.
- de Jong AE, Hendriks YM, Kleibeuker JH, et al. 2006b. Decrease in mortality in Lynch syndrome families because of surveillance. *Gastroenterology* 130(3):665-671.
- de la Chapelle A. 2004. Genetic predisposition to colorectal cancer. *Nat Rev* 4(10):769-780.

de la Chapelle A. 2005. The incidence of Lynch Syndrome. Fam Cancer 4(3):233-237.

- de Leeuw WJF, Dierssen J, Vasen HFA, et al. 2000. Prediction of a mismatch repair gene defect by microsatellite instability and immunohistochemical analysis in endometrial tumours from HNPCC patients. *J Pathol* 192(3):328-335.
- de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel WH, Nagengast FM, Griffioen G, et al. 2002. Surveillance for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 45(12):1588-1594.
- de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel WH, Buskens E, van Duijvendijk P, et al. 2003. Decision analysis in the surgical treatment of colorectal cancer due to a mismatch repair gene defect. *Gut* 52(12):1752-1755.
- de Vos tot Nederveen Cappel WH, Meulenbeld HJ, Kleibeuker JH, et al. 2004. Survival after adjuvant 5-FU treatment for stage III colon cancer in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Int J Cancer* 109(3):468-471.
- Debniak T, Kurzawski G, Gorski B, Kladney J, Domagala W, Lubinski J. 2000. Value of pedigree/clinical data, immunohistochemistry and microsatellite instability analyses in reducing the cost of determining hMLH1 and hMSH2 gene mutations in patients with colorectal cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 36(1):49-54.

Delgado-Rodríguez M, Llorca J. 2004. Bias. J Epidemiol Community Health 58:635-641.

- Desai DC, Lockman JC, Chadwick RB, et al. 2000. Recurrent germline mutation in MSH2 arises frequently de novo. *J Med Genet* 37(9):646-652.
- Dove-Edwin I, Boks D, Goff S, et al. 2002. The outcome of endometrial carcinoma surveillance by ultrasound scan in women at risk of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma and familial colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer* 94(6):1708-1712.
- Dove-Edwin I, Sasieni P, Adams J, Thomas HJ. 2005. Prevention of colorectal cancer by colonoscopic surveillance in individuals with a family history of colorectal cancer: 16 year, prospective, follow-up study. *BMJ* 331(7524):1047
- Dove-Edwin I, de Jong AE, Adams J, et al. 2006. Prospective results of surveillance colonoscopy in dominant familial colorectal cancer with and without Lynch syndrome. *Gastroenterology* 130(7):1995-2000.
- Dunlop MG, Farrington SM, Carothers AD, et al. 1997. Cancer risk associated with germline DNA mismatch repair gene mutations. *Hum Mol Genet* 6(1):105-110.

- East JE, Suzuki N, Stavrinidis M, Guenther T, Thomas HJ, Saunders BP. 2008. Narrow band imaging for colonoscopic surveillance in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. *Gut* 57(1):65-70.
- Engel C, Rahner N, Schulmann K, et al. 2010. Efficacy of annual colonoscopic surveillance in individuals with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 8(2):174-182.
- Evans DG, Gaarenstroom KN, Stirling D, et al. 2009. Screening for familial ovarian cancer: poor survival of BRCA1/2 related cancers. *J Med Genet* 46(9):593-597.
- Fallik D, Borrini F, Boige V, et al. 2003. Microsatellite instability is a predictive factor of the tumor response to irinotecan in patients with advanced colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 63(18):5738-5744.
- Fidalgo P, Almeida MR, West S, et al. 2000. Detection of mutations in mismatch repair genes in Portuguese families with hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) by a multi-method approach. *Eur J Hum Genet* 8(1):49-53.
- Fishel R, Lescoe MK, Rao MR, et al. 1993. The human mutator gene homolog MSH2 and its association with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Cell* 75(5):1027-1038.
- Fitzgibbons RJ, Lynch HT, Stanislav GV, et al. 1987. Recognition and treatment of patients with hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer (Lynch syndromes I and II). *Ann Surg* 206(3):289-295.
- Fletcher RH. 2008. Colorectal cancer screening on stronger footing. *N Eng J Med* 359(12):1285-1286.
- Foulkes WD, Thiffault I, Gruber SB, et al. 2002. The founder mutation  $MSH2*1906G \rightarrow C$  is an important cause of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer in the Ashkenazi Jewish population. *Am J Hum Genet* 71(6):1395-1412.
- Froggatt NJ, Joyce JA, Davies R, et al. 1995. A frequent hMSH2 mutation in hereditary non-polyposis colon cancer syndrome. *Lancet* 345(8951):727.
- Froggatt NJ, Green J, Brassett C, et al. 1999. A common MSH2 mutation in English and North American HNPCC families: origin, phenotypic expression, and sex specific differences in colorectal cancer. *J Med Genet* 36(2):97-102.

- Gerritzen LH, Hoogerbrugge N, Oei AL, et al. 2009. Improvement of endometrial biopsy over transvaginal ultrasound alone for endometrial surveillance in women with Lynch syndrome. *Fam Cancer* 8(4):391-397.
- Ginsberg GM, Lim SS, Lauer JA, Johns BP, Sepulveda CR. 2010. Prevention, screening and treatment of colorectal cancer: a global and regional generalized cost effectiveness analysis. *Cost Eff Resour Alloc* 8:2-17.
- Goodno JA, Powers TW, Harris VD. 1995. Ureteral injury in gynecologic surgery: a tenyear review in a community hospital. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 172(6):1817-1820.
- Green J, O'Driscoll M, Barnes A, et al. 2002. Impact of gender and parent of origin on the phenotypic expression of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer in a large Newfoundland kindred with a common MSH2 mutation. *Dis Colon Rectum* 45(9):1223-1232.
- Green RC, Green JS, Buehler SK, et al. 2007. Very high incidence of familial colorectal cancer in Newfoundland: A comparison with Ontario and 13 other population-based studies. *Fam Cancer* 6(1):53-62.
- Green RC, Parfrey PS, Woods MO, Younghusband HB. 2009. Prediction of Lynch syndrome in consecutive patients with colorectal cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 101(5):331-340.
- Grindedal EM, Renkonen-Sinisalo L, Vasen H, et al. 2010. Survival in women with MMR mutations and ovarian cancer: a multicentre study in Lynch syndrome kindreds. *J Med Genet* 47(2):99-102.
- Grover S, Syngal S. 2010. Risk assessment, genetic testing, and management of Lynch syndrome. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw* 8(1):98-105.
- Hadley DW, Jenkins JF, Dimond E, de Carvalho M, Kirsch I, Palmer CGS. 2004. Colon cancer screening practices after genetic counseling and testing for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 22(1):39-44.
- Hadley DW, Jenkins JF, Steinberg SM, et al. 2008. Perceptions of cancer risks and predictors of colon and endometrial cancer screening in women undergoing genetic testing for Lynch syndrome. *J Clin Oncol* 26(6):948-954.
- Halbert CH, Lynch H, Lynch J, et al. 2004. Colon cancer screening practices following genetic testing for hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer (HNPCC) mutations. Arch Intern Med 164(17):1881-1887.

- Hampel H, Frankel WL, Martin E, et al. 2005a. Screening for the Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer). *N Engl J Med* 352(18):1851-1860.
- Hampel H, Stephens JA, Pukkala E, et al. 2005b. Cancer risk in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome: later age of onset. *Gastroenterology* 129(2):415-421.
- Hampel H, Frankel W, Panescu J, et al. 2006. Screening for Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer) among endometrial cancer patients. *Cancer Res* 66(15):7810-7817.
- Hampel H, Frankel WL, Martin E, et al. 2008. Feasibility of screening for Lynch syndrome among patients with colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 26(35):5783-5788.
- Hampel H. 2009. Genetic testing for hereditary colorectal cancer. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am* 18(4):687-703.
- Hartman JM, Forsen JW, Wallace MS, Neely JG. 2002. Tutorials in clinical research: Part IV: Recognizing and controlling bias. *Laryngoscope* 112:23-31.
- Hauser IJ, Weller CV. 1936. A further report on the cancer family of Warthin. Am J Cancer 27:434-449.
- Helm J, Choi J, Sutphen R, Barthel JS, Albrecht TL, Chirikos TN. 2003. Current and evolving strategies for colorectal cancer screening. *Cancer Control* 10(3):193-204.
- Hendricks Y, Franken P, Dierssen JW, et al. 2003. Conventional and tissue microarray immunohistochemical expression analysis of mismatch repair in hereditary colorectal tumors. *Am J Pathol* 162(2):469-477.
- Hendricks YM, Wagner A, Morreau H, et al. 2004. Cancer risk in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer due to MSH6 mutations: impact on counseling and surveillance. *Gastroenterology* 127(1):17-25.
- Hendricks YMC, de Jong AE, Morreau H, et al. 2006. Diagnostic approach and management of Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma): a guide for clinicians. *CA Cancer J Clin* 56(4):213-225.
- Herman JC, Umar A, Polyak K, et al. 1998. Incidence and functional consequences of hMLH1 promotor hypermethylation in colorectal carcinoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 95(12):6870-6875.
- Herman CR, Gill HK, Eng J, Fajardo LL. 2002. Screening for preclinical disease: Test and disease characteristics. *AJR* 179(4):825-831.

- Hodgkinson KA, Parfrey PS, Bassett AS, et al. 2005. The Impact of implantable cardioverter-defibrillator therapy on survival in autosomal-dominant arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy (ARVD5). *J Am Coll Cardiol* 45(3):400-408.
- Hurlstone DP, Karajeh M, Cross SS, et al. 2005. The role of high magnificationchromoscopic colonoscopy in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer screening: a prospective "back-to-back" endoscopic study. *Am J Gastroenterol* 100(10):2167-2173.
- Hutter P, Couturier A, Scott RJ, et al. 1996. Complex genetic predisposition to cancer in an extended HNPCC family with an ancestral hMLH1 mutation. *J Med Genet* 33(8):636-640.
- Hyde A, Fontaine D, Stuckless S, et al. 2010. A histology-based model for predicting microsatellite instability in colorectal cancers. *Am J Surg Pathol* 34(12):1820-1829.
- Jarvinen HJ, Aarnio M, Mustonen H, et al. 2000. Controlled 15-year trial on screening for colorectal cancer in families with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer *Gastroenterology* 118(5):829-834.
- Jasperson KW, Tuohy TM, Neklason DW, Burt RW. 2010. Hereditary and familial colon cancer. *Gastroenterology* 138(6):2044-2058.
- Jass JR. 2004. HNPCC and sporadic MSI-H colorectal cancer: a review of the morphological similarities and differences. *Fam Cancer* 3(2):93-100.
- Jass JR. 2008. Colorectal polyposis: From phenotype to diagnosis. *Pathol Res Pract* 204(7):431-447.
- Jenkins MA, Hayashi S, O'Shea AM, et al. 2007. Pathology features in Bethesda guidelines predict colorectal cancer microsatellite instability: A population-based study. *Gastroenterology* 133(1):48-56.
- Johnson PM, Gallinger S, McLeod RS. 2006. Surveillance colonoscopy in individuals at risk for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: An evidence-based review. *Dis Colon Rectum* 49(1):80-93; Discussion 94-95.
- Julie C, Tresallet C, Brouquet A, et al. 2008. Identification in daily practice of patients with Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer): revised Bethesda guidelines-based approach versus molecular screening. Am J Gastroenterol 103(11):2825-2835.

- Kalady MF, McGannon E, Vogel JD, Manilich E, Fazio VW, Church JM. 2010. Risk of colorectal adenoma and carcinoma after colectomy for colorectal cancer in patients meeting Amsterdam criteria. *Ann Surg* 252(3):507-513.
- Kastrinos F, Steyerberg EW, Mercado R, et al. 2011. The PREMM<sub>1,2,6</sub> model predicts risk of MLH1, MSH2, and MSH6 germline mutations based on cancer history. *Gastroenterology* 140(1):73-81.
- Katballe N, Christensen M, Wikman FP, Orntoft TF, Laurberg S. 2002. Frequency of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer in Danish colorectal cancer patients. *Gut* 50(1):43-51.
- Kehoe SM, Kauff ND. 2007. Screening and prevention of hereditary gynecologic cancers. *Semin Oncol* 34(5):406-410.
- Kopciuk KA, Choi YH, Parkhomenko E, et al. 2009. Penetrance of HNPCC-related cancers in a retrospective cohort of 12 large Newfoundland families carrying a MSH2 founder mutation: an evaluation using modified segregation models. *Hered Cancer Clin Pract* 7(1):16.
- Kovac SR. 2000. Hysterectomy outcomes in patients with similar indications. *Obstet Gynecol* 95(6):787-793.
- Kwon JS, Sun CC, Peterson SK, et al. 2008. Cost-effectiveness analysis of prevention strategies for gynecologic cancers in Lynch syndrome. *Cancer* 113(2):326-335.
- Leach FS, Nicolaides NC, Papadopoulos N, et al. 1993. Mutations of a mutS homolog in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Cell* 75(6):1215-1225.
- Lecomte T, Cellier C, Meatchi T, et al. 2005. Chromoendoscopic colonoscopy for detecting preneoplastic lesions in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndromes. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 3(9):897-902.
- Liang JT, Huang KC, Lai HS, et al. 2002. High frequency microsatellite instability predicts better chemosensitivity to high-dose 5-fluoracil plus leucovarin chemotherapy for stage IV sporadic colorectal cancer after palliative bowel resection. *Int J Cancer* 101(6):519-525.
- Lichtenstein P, Holm NV, Verkasaol PK, et al. 2000. Environmental and heritable factors in the causation of cancer-analyses of cohorts of twins from Sweden, Denmark, and Finland. *N Engl J Med* 343(2):78-85.

- Lin KM, Shashidharan M, Thorson AG, et al. 1998. Cumulative incidence of colorectal and extracolonic cancers in MLH1 and MSH2 mutation carriers of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2(1):67-71.
- Lindor NM, Burgart LJ, Leontovich O, et al. 2002. Immunohistochemistry versus microsatellite instability testing in phenotyping colorectal tumors. *J Clin Oncol* 20(4):1043-1048.
- Lindor NM, Rabe K, Petersen GM, et al. 2005. Lower cancer incidence in Amsterdam-I criteria families without mismatch repair deficiency: familial colorectal cancer type X. *JAMA* 293(16):1979-1985.
- Lindor NM, Petersen GM, Hadley DW, et al. 2006. Recommendations for the care of individuals with an inherited predisposition to Lynch syndrome: A systematic review. *JAMA* 296(12):1507-1517.
- Lindor NM. 2009. Familial colorectal cancer type X: the other half of hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer syndrome. *Surg Oncol Clin N Am* 18(4):637-645.
- Liu B, Parsons RE, Hamilton SR, et al. 1994. hMSH2 mutations in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer kindreds. *Cancer Res* 54(17):4590-4594.
- Liu B, Parsons R, Papadopoulos N, et al. 1996. Analysis of mismatch repair genes in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer patients. *Nat Med* 2(2):169-174.
- Llor X, Pons E, Xicola R, et al. 2005. Differential features of colorectal cancers fulfilling Amsterdam Criteria without involvement of the mutation pathway. *Clin Cancer Res* 11(20):7304-7310.
- Logan RF, Grainge MJ, Sheppard VC, Armitage NC, Muir KR, ukCAP Trial Group. 2008. Aspirin and folic acid for the prevention of recurrent colorectal adenomas. *Gastroenterology* 134(1):29-38.
- Lu KH, Dinh M, Kohlmann W, et al. 2005. Gynecologic cancer as a "sentinel cancer" for women with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome. *Obstet Gynecol* 105(3):569-574.
- Lynch HT, Shaw MW, Magnuson CW, Larsen AL, Krush AJ. 1966. Hereditary factors in cancer: study of two large Midwestern kindreds. *Arch Intern Med* 117(2):206-212.
- Lynch HT, Krush AJ. 1971. Cancer family "G" revisited: 1895-1970. *Cancer* 27(6):1505-1511.

- Lynch HT, Smyrk TC, Lanspa SJ, Jenkins JX, Cavalieri J, Lynch JF. 1993. Cancer control problem in Lynch syndromes. *Dis Colon Rectum* 36(3):254-260.
- Lynch HT, Smyrk T, Lynch J. 1997. An update of HNPCC (Lynch syndrome). *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 93(1):84-99.
- Lynch HT, Lynch J. 2000. Lynch Syndrome: Genetics, natural history, genetic counselling, and prevention. *J Clin Oncol* 18(21 suppl):19s-31s.
- Lynch HT, de la Chapelle A. 2003. Hereditary colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 348(10):919-932.
- Lynch HT, Coronel SM, Okimoto R, et al. 2004. A founder mutation of the MSH2 gene and hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer in the United States. *JAMA* 291(6):718-724.
- Lynch HT, Cristofaro G, Rozen P, et al. 2005. History of the International Collaborative Group on Hereditary NonPolyposis Colorectal Cancer. *Fam Cancer* 4(1 suppl):3-5.
- Lynch HT, Boland CR, Gong G, et al. 2006. Phenotypic and genotypic heterogeneity in the Lynch syndrome: diagnostic, surveillance and management implications. *European Journal of Human Genetics* 14(4):390-402.
- Lynch HT, Casey MJ. 2007. Prophylactic surgery prevents endometrial and ovarian cancer in Lynch syndrome. *Nat Clin Pract Oncol* 4(12):672-673.
- Lynch HT, Lynch JF, Lynch PM, Attard T. 2008a. Hereditary colorectal cancer syndromes: molecular genetics, genetic counselling, diagnosis and management. *Fam Cancer* 7(1):27-39.
- Lynch HT, Drescher KM, de la Chapelle A. 2008b. Immunology and the Lynch syndrome. *Gastroenterology* 134(4):1246-1249.
- Lynch HT, Lynch PM, Lanspa SJ, Snyder CL, Lynch JF, Boland CR. 2009a. Review of the Lynch syndrome: history, molecular genetics, screening, differential diagnosis, and medicolegal ramifications. *Clin Genet* 76(1):1-18.
- Lynch HT, Lynch JF, Attard TA. 2009b. Diagnosis and management of hereditary colorectal cancer syndromes: Lynch syndrome as a model. *CMAJ* 181(5):273-280.
- Manchanda R, Menon U, Michaelson-Cohen R, Beller U, Jacobs I. 2009. Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer or Lynch syndrome: the gynaecological perspective. *Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol* 21(1):31-38.
- Mannion JJ (editor). 1986. The peopling of Newfoundland. Essays in geography. Toronto, University of Toronto Press.
- McLaughlin JR, Risch HA, Lubinski J, et al. 2007. Reproductive risk factors for ovarian cancer in carriers of *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutations: a case-control study. *Lancet Oncol* 8(1):26-34.
- Mecklin JP, Jarvinen HJ. 1991. Tumor spectrum in cancer family syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer). *Cancer* 68(5):1109-1112.
- Mecklin JP, Jarvinen H. 1993. Treatment and follow-up strategies in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma. *Dis Colon Rectum* 36(10):927-929.
- Meyer LA, Broaddus RR, Lu KH. 2009. Endometrial cancer and Lynch syndrome: Clinical and pathologic considerations. *Cancer Control* 16(1):14-22.
- Miller SA, Dykes DD, Polesky HF. 1988. A simple salting out procedure for extracting DNA from human nucleated cells. *Nucleic Acids Res* 16(3):1215.
- Miyaki M, Konishi M, Muraoka M, et al. 1995. Germ line mutations of hMSH2 and hMLH1 genes in Japanese families with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC): usefulness of DNA analysis for screening and diagnosis of HNPCC patients. *J Mol Med* 73(10):515-520.
- Miyaki M, Konishi M, Tanaka K, et al. 1997. Germline mutation of MSH6 as the cause of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nat Genet* 17(3):271-272.
- Moisio AL, Sistonen P, Weissenbach J, de la Chapelle A, Peltomaki P. 1996. Age and origin of two common MLH1 mutations predisposing to hereditary colon cancer. *Am J Hum Genet* 59(6):1243-1251.
- Monzon JG, Cremin C, Armstrong L, et al. 2010. Validation of predictive models for germline mutations in DNA mismatch repair genes in colorectal cancer. *Int J Cancer* 126(4):930-939.
- Moslein G, Tester DJ, Lindor NM, et al. 1996. Microsatellite instability and mutation analysis of hMSH2 and hMLH1 in patients with sporadic, familial and hereditary colorectal cancer. *Hum Mol Genet* 5(9):1245-1252.
- Mueller-Koch Y, Vogelsang H, Kopp R, et al. 2005. Hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer: clinical and molecular evidence for a new entity of hereditary colorectal cancer. *Gut* 54(12):1733-40.

- Muller W, Burgart LJ, Krause-Paulus R, et al. 2001. The reliability of immunohistochemistry as a prescreening method for the diagnosis of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) results of an international collaborative study. *Fam Cancer* 1(2):87-92.
- Myrhoj T, Bisgaard ML, Bernstein I, Svendsen LB, Sandergaard JO, Bulow S. 1997. Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: clinical features and survival. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 32(6):572-576.
- Natarajan N, Watson P, Silva-Lopez E, Lynch HT. 2010. Comparison of extended colectomy and limited resection in patients with Lynch syndrome. *Dis Colon Rectum* 53(1):77-82.
- National Cancer Institute. Cited Jan 20 2005. Genetics of colorectal cancer. Available via http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/pdq/genetics/colorectal.
- Nicolaides NC, Papadopoulos N, Liu B, et al. 1994. Mutations of two PMS homologues in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nature* 371(6492):75-80.
- Niessen RC, Berends MJW, Wu Y, et al. 2006. Identification of mismatch repair gene mutations in young patients with colorectal cancer and in patients with multiple tumors associated with hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. *Gut* 55(12):1781-1788.
- Nystrom-Lahti M, Kristo P, Nicolaides NC, et al. 1995. Founding mutations and Alumediated recombination in hereditary colon cancer. *Nat Med* 1(11):1203-1206.
- Olsson L, Lindblom A. 2005. Family history of colorectal cancer in a Swedish county. Fam Cancer 2(2):87-93.
- Palomaki GE, McClain MR, Melillo S, Hampel HL, Thibodeau SN. 2009. EGAPP supplementary evidence review: DNA testing aimed at reducing morbidity and mortality from Lynch syndrome. *Genet Med* 11(1):42-65.
- Parfrey PS, Davidson WS, Green JS. 2002. Clinical and genetic epidemiology of inherited renal disease in Newfoundland. *Kidney Int* 61(6):1925-1934.
- Peel DJ, Ziogas A, Fox EA, et al. 2000. Characterization of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer families from a population-based series of cases. J Natl Cancer Inst 92(18):1517-1522.
- Peltomaki P, Aaltonen LA, Sistonen P, et al. 2001. Genetic mapping of a locus predisposing to human colorectal cancer. *Science* 260(5109):810-812.

- Peltomaki P, Vasen HF. 1997. Mutations predisposing to hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: database and results of a collaborative study. The International Collaborative Group on Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer. *Gastroenterology* 113(4):1146-1158.
- Peltomaki P, Gao X, Mecklin JP. 2001. Genotype and phenotype in hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer: a study of families with different vs. shared predisposing mutations. *Fam Cancer* 1(1):9-15.
- Peltomaki P, Vasen H. 2004. Mutations associated with HNPCC predisposition Update of ICG-HNPCC/INSiGHT mutation database. *Dis Markers* 20(4-5):269-276.
- Pensotti V, Radice P, Presciuttini S, et al. 1997. Mean age of tumor onset in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) families correlates with the presence of mutations in DNA mismatch repair genes. Genes Chromosomes *Cancer* 19(3):135-142.
- Pinol V, Andreu M, Castells A, Paya A, Bessa X, Rodrigo J. 2004. Frequency of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer and other colorectal cancer familial forms in Spain: a multicentre, prospective, nationwide study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 16(1):39-45
- Pinol V, Castells A, Andreu M, et al. 2005. Accuracy of revised Bethesda guidelines, microsatellite instability, and immunohistochemistry for the identification of patients with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *JAMA* 293(16):1986-1994.
- Pistorius S, Kruger S, Hohl R, et al. 2006. Occult endometrial cancer and decision making for prophylactic hysterectomy in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer patients. *Gynecol Oncol* 102(2):189-194.
- Plaschke J, Engel C, Kruger S, et al. 2004. Lower incidence of colorectal cancer and later age of disease onset in 27 families with pathogenic MSH6 germline mutations compared with families with MLH1 or MSH2 mutations: the German Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer Consortium. J Clin Oncol 22(22):4486-4494.
- Ponz de Leon M, Pedroni M, Benatti P, et al. 1999. Hereditary colorectal cancer in the general population: from cancer registration to molecular diagnosis. *Gut* 45(1):32-38.
- Pouchet CJ, Wong N, Chong G, et al. 2009. A comparison of models used to predict MLH1, MSH2 and MSH6 mutation carriers. *Ann Oncol* 20(4):681-688.

- Quehenberger F, Vasen HF, van Houwelingen HC. 2005. Risk of colorectal and endometrial cancer for carriers of mutations of the hMLH1 and hMSH2 gene: correction for ascertainment. *J Med Genet* 42(6):491-6.
- Rahman P, Jones A, Curtis J, et al. 2003. The newfoundland population: A unique resource for genetic investigation of complex diseases. *Hum Mol Genet* 12 Spec No 2:R167-172.
- Ramsoekh D, Van Leerdam ME, Wagner A, Kuipers EJ. 2007. Review article: detection and management of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 26(2 suppl):101-111.
- Ramsoekh D, Wagner A, van Leerdam ME, et al. 2009. Cancer risk in MLH1, MSH2 and MSH6 mutation carriers; different risk profiles may influence clinical management. *Hered Cancer Clin Pract* 7(1):17.
- Ramsoekh D, Haringsma J, Werner Poley J, et al. 2010. A back-to-back comparison of white light video endoscopy with autofluorescence endoscopy for adenoma detection in high-risk subjects. *Gut* 59(6):785-793.
- Renkonen-Sinisalo L, Butzow R, Leminen A, Lehtovirta P, Mecklin JP, Jarvinen HJ. 2006. Surveillance for endometrial cancer in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome. *Int J Cancer* 120(4):821-824.
- Ribic CM, Sargent DJ, Moore MJ, et al. 2003. Tumor microsatellite-instability status as a predictor of benefit from fluorouracil-based adjuvant chemotherapy for colon cancer. *N Engl J Med* 349(3):247-257.
- Rijcken FE, Mourits MJ, Kleibeuker JH, Hollema H, van der Zee HG. 2003. Gynecologic screening in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 91(1):74-80.
- Rodriguez-Bigas MA, Boland RC, Hamilton SR, et al. 1997. A National Cancer Institute Workshop on Hereditary Nonpolyposis Colorectal Cancer Syndrome: meeting highlights and Bethesda guidelines. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 89(23):1758-1762.
- Rowley PT. 2005. Inherited susceptibility to colorectal cancer. *Annu Rev Med* 56:539-554.
- Salovaara R, Loukola A, Kristo P, et al. 2000. Population-based molecular detection of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 18(11):2193-2200.
- Samowitz WS, Curtin K, Lin HH, et al. 2001. The colon cancer burden of genetically defined hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Gastroenterology* 121(4):830-838.

- Sandler RS, Halabi S, Baron JA, et al. 2003. A randomized trial of aspirin to prevent colorectal adenomas in patients with previous colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 348(10):883-890.
- Sankila R, Aaltonen LA, Jarvinen HJ, Mecklin JP. 1996. Better survival rates in patients with MLH1-associated hereditary colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 110(3):682-687.
- Sarroca C, Della Valle A, Fresco R, Renkonen E, Peltomaki P, Lynch HT. 2005. Frequency of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer among Uruguayan patients with colorectal cancer. *Clin Genet* 68(1):80-87.
- Satagopan JM, Ben-Porat L, Berwick M, Robson M, Kutler D, Auerbach AD. 2004. A note on competing risks in survival data analysis. *Br J Cancer* 91:1229-1235.
- Schmeler KM, Lynch HT, Chen L, et al. 2006. Prophylactic surgery to reduce the risk of gynecologic cancers in the Lynch syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 354(3):261-269.
- Schmeler KM, Lu KH. 2008. Gynecologic cancers associated with Lynch syndrome/HNPCC. *Clin Transl Oncol* 10(6):313-317.
- Schouten JP, McElgunn CJ, Waaijer R, Zwijnenburg D, Diepvens F, Pals G. 2002. Relative quantification of 40 nucleic acid sequences by multiplex ligation-dependent probe amplification. *Nucleic Acids Res* 30(12):e57.
- Service S, DeYoung J, Karayiorgou M, et al. 2006. Magnitude and distribution of linkage disequilibrium in population isolates and implications for genome-wide association studies. *Nat Genet* 38(5):556-560.
- Senter L, Clendenning M, Sotamaa K, et al. 2008. The clinical phenotype of Lynch syndrome due to germ-line PMS2 mutations. *Gastroenterology* 135(2):419-428.
- Sica GT. 2006. Bias in research studies. *Radiology* 238:780-789.
- Silva RV, Garicochea B, Cotti G, Maranho IC, Cutait R. 2005. Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer identification and surveillance of high-risk families. *Clinics* 60(3):251-256.
- Southey MC, Jenkins MA, Mead L, et al. 2005. Use of molecular tumor characteristics to prioritize mismatch repair gene testing in early-onset colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 23(27):6524-6532.

- Spirio L, Green J, Robertson J, et al. 1999. The identical 5' splice-site acceptor mutation in five attenuated APC families from newfoundland demonstrates a founder effect. *Hum Genet* 105(5):388-398.
- Stoffel EM, Turgeon DK, Stockwell DH, et al. 2008. Missed adenomas during colonoscopic surveillance in individuals with Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer). *Cancer Prev Res* 1(6):470-475.
- Stuckless S, Parfrey PS, Woods MO, et al. 2007. The phenotypic expression of three MSH2 mutations in large Newfoundland families with Lynch syndrome. *Fam Cancer* 6(1):1-12.
- Stuckless S, Parfrey PS. 2009. Bias in clinical studies of genetic diseases. In: Parfrey P, Barrett B, editors. Clinical epidemiology: Practice and Methods. Methods in molecular biology. New Jersey: Humana Press. p 171-186.
- Stuckless S, Green J, Morgenstern M, et al. 2012. Impact of colonoscopic screening in male and female Lynch syndrome carriers with an MSH2 mutation. *Clin Genet* 82(5):439-445.
- Stupart DA, Goldberg PA, Algar U, Ramesar R. 2009. Surveillance colonoscopy improves survival in a cohort of subjects with a single mismatch repair gene mutation *Colorectal Dis* 11(2):126-130.
- Syngal S, Weeks JC, Schrag D, Garber JE, Kuntz KM. 1998. Benefits of colonoscopic surveillance and prophylactic colectomy in patients with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer mutations. *Ann Intern Med* 129(10):787-796.
- Syngal S, Fox EA, Eng C, Kolodner RD, Garber JE. 2000. Sensitivity and specificity of clinical criteria for hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer associated mutations in MSH2 and MLH1. J Med Genet 37(9):641-645.
- Terdiman JP, Conrad PG, Sleisenger MH. 1999. Genetic testing in hereditary colorectal cancer: indications and procedures. *Am J Gastroenterol* 94(9):2344-2356.
- Thibodeau SN, French AJ, Roche PC, et al. 1996. Altered expression of hMSH2 and hMLH1 in tumors with microsatellite instability and genetic alterations in mismatch repair genes. *Cancer Res* 56(21):4836-4840.
- Thiffault I, Hamel N, Pal T, et al. 2004. Germline truncating mutations in both MSH2 and BRCA2 in a single kindred. *Br J Cancer* 90(2):483-491.

- Umar A, Boland RC, Terdiman JP, et al. 2004. Revised Bethesda Guidelines for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) and microsatellite instability. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 96(4):261-268.
- Valle L, Perea J, Carbonell P, et al. 2007. Clinicopathologic and pedigree differences in Amsterdam-I-positive hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer families according to tumor microsatellite instability status. *J Clin Oncol* 25(7):781-786.
- Vasen HFA, Mecklin JP, Khan M, Lynch HT. 1991. The International Collaborative Group on Hereditary Non-Polyposis Colorectal Cancer (ICG-HNPCC). *Dis Colon Rectum* 34(5):424-425.
- Vasen HF, Wijnen JT, Menko FH, et al. 1996. Cancer risk in families with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer diagnosed by mutation analysis. *Gastroenterology* 110(4):1020-1027.
- Vasen HF, Watson P, Mecklin JP, Lynch HT. 1999. New clinical criteria for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC, Lynch syndrome) proposed by the International Collaborative group on HNPCC. *Gastroenterology* 116(6):1453-1456.
- Vasen HF, Stormorken A, Menko FH, et al. 2001. MSH2 mutation carriers are at higher risk of cancer than MLH1 mutation carriers: a study of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer families. *J Clin Oncol* 19(20):4074-80.
- Vasen HF. 2007a. Review article: the Lynch syndrome (hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer). *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 26(2 suppl):113-126.
- Vasen HF, Moslein G, Alonso A, et al. 2007b. Guidelines for the clinical management of Lynch syndrome (hereditary non-polyposis cancer). *J Med Genet* 44(6):353-362.
- Vasen HF, Abdirahman M, Brohet R, et al. 2010. One to 2-year surveillance intervals reduce risk of colorectal cancer in families with Lynch Syndrome. *Gastroenterology* 138(7):2300-2306.
- Wagner A, van Kessel I, Kriege MG, et al. 2005. Long term follow-up of HNPCC gene mutation carriers: compliance with screening and satisfaction with counseling and screening procedures. *Fam Cancer* 4(4):295-300.
- Wang Q, Lasset C, Desseigne F, et al. 1999. Prevalence of germline mutations of hMLH1, hMSH2, hPMS1, hPMS2, and hMSH6 genes in 75 French kindreds with nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Hum Genet* 105(1-2):79-85.

- Wang Y, Friedl W, Lamberti C, et al. 2003. Hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer: frequent occurrence of large genomic deletions in MSH2 and MLH1 genes. *Int J Cancer* 103(5):636-641.
- Warthin AS. 1913. Heredity with reference to carcinoma: As shown by the study of cases examined in the pathological laboratory of the University of Michigan, 1895-1913. *Arch Intern Med* 12(5):546-555.

Warthin AS. 1925. The further study of a cancer family. J Cancer Res 9:279-286.

- Watkins K, Way C, Fiander K, et al. 2011. Lynch syndrome: barriers to and facilitators of screening and disease management. *Hered Cancer Clin Pract* 9:8.
- Watson P, Lynch HT. 1993. Extracolonic cancer in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Cancer* 71(3):677-685.
- Watson P, Lin KM, Rodriguez-Bigas MA, et al. 1998. Colorectal carcinoma survival among hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal carcinoma family members. *Cancer* 83(2):259-266
- Watson P, Lynch HT. 2001. Cancer risk in mismatch repair gene mutation carriers. *Fam Cancer* 1(1):57-60.
- Watson P, Vasen HFA, Mecklin JP, et al. 2008. The risk of extra-colonic, extraendometrial cancer in Lynch syndrome. *Int J Cancer* 123(2):444-449.
- Wheeler JM, Bodmer WF, Mortensen NJ. 2000. DNA mismatch repair genes and colorectal cancer. *Gut* 47(1):148-153.
- Wijnen JT, Vasen HFA, Khan M, et al. 1998. Clinical findings with implications for genetic testing in families with clustering of colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 339(8):511-518.
- Woods MO, Hyde AJ, Curtis FK, et al. 2005. High frequency of hereditary colorectal cancer in Newfoundland likely involves novel susceptibility genes. *Clin Cancer Res* 11(19):6853-6861.
- Woods MO, Younghusband HB, Parfrey PS, et al. 2010. The genetic basis of colorectal cancer in a population-based incident cohort with a high rate of familial disease. *Gut* 59(10):1369-1377.

- Yang KY, Caughey AB, Little SE, Cheung MK, Chen LM. 2011. A cost-effectiveness analysis of prophylactic surgery versus gynecologic surveillance for women from hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) families. *Fam Cancer* 10(3):535-543.
- Zeegers MP, Schouten LJ, Goldbohm RA, van den Brandt PA. 2008. A compendium of familial relative risks of cancer among first degree relatives: A population-based study. Int J Cancer 123(7):1664-1673.
- Zhang YZ, Sheng JQ, Li SR, Zhang H. 2005. Clinical phenotype and prevalence of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome in Chinese population. World J Gastroenterol 11(10):1481-1488.





